Preclinical Development of Dual EGFR/DNA Targeting Agent in Glioblastoma

Zeinab Sharifi

Division of Experimental Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, McGill University, Montreal, Canada

A thesis submitted to McGill University in partial fulfillment of the requirements of the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Copyright © Zeinab Sharifi, August 15th, 2019

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTSI
ABSTRACTVI
RÉSUMÉVIII
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS XI
CONTRIBUTION TO ORIGINAL KNOWLEDGE XIII
CONTRIBUTION OF AUTHORS XV
OTHER CONTRIBUTIONSXVI
LIST OF FIGURES XVII
LIST OF TABLES XIX
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS XX
Chapter 1. LITERATURE REVIEW & INTRODUCTION1
1.1 GLIOBLASTOMA2
1.1.2 Primary and Secondary Glioblastoma4
1.1.3 GBM subtypes and intratumoral heterogeneity6
1.1.4 Standard treatment10
1.2 Brain CANCER STEM-LIKE CELLS12
1.2.1 Definition and origin of GSCs12
1.2.2 Role of GSCs in GBM15
1.2.3 Implication in treatment of GBM17
1.3 RECEPTOR TYROSINE KINASES (RTKs) 19
1.3.1 Historical timeline of the discovery of receptor tyrosine kinases (RTKs)20
1.3.2 EGFR structure and functions22
1.3.3 Mutations of EGFR and downstream mediators26
1.3.4 Signal Transduction Pathways Activated Downstream of EGFR29
1.3.4.1 Activation of the Mitogen Activated Protein Kinase (MAPK) pathway30
1.3.4.2 Activation of the Phosphotidylinositol-3-Kinase (PI3K) pathway32

1.4 DNA AS TARTGET FOR CHEMOTHERAPY	34
1.4.1. Types of DNA Damage	
1.4.2 DNA targeting agents	
1.4.3 Alkylating Agents	
1.4.3.1 Nitrogen mustards and nitrosoureas	36
1.4.3.2 Triazines and Hydrazines	
1.4.3.3 Platinum agents	40
1.5 CELL RESPONSE TO DNA DAMAGE	40
1.5.1 Phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase-related kinases (PIKKs)	40
1.5.1.1 Ataxia telangiectasia mutated kinase (ATM) and ataxia tela and Rad3 related kinase (ATR)	ngiectasia 41
1.5.1.2 DNA dependent protein kinase (DNA-PK)	42
1.5.2 p53	43
1.5.2.1 Activation of wtp53 and its regulation	43
1.5.2.2 p53 mutations	45
1.5.3 γH2AX as a marker of DNA damage	46
1.5.4 DNA repair enzymes	46
1.5.4.1 MGMT/AGT	47
1.5.4.2 Base-excision repair (BER)	49
1.5.4.3 Mismatch Repair (MMR)	51
1.5.4.4 Nucleotide-excision repair (NER)	54
1.5.4.5 Double strand break (DSB) repair 1.5.4.5.1 Homologous Recombination (HR)	56 56
1.5.4.5.2 Non-Homologous End-Joining (NHEJ)	57
1.6 TARGETED THERAPY FOR CANCER TREATMNET	
1.6.1 Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor (EGFR) in cancer	59

1.6.2 EGFR as a paradigm of targeted therapy60
1.6.3 Pharmacokinetics of EGFR inhibitor Iressa64
1.7 COMBINATION THERAPY FOR TREATMENT OF SOLID TUMORS66
1.7.1 Resistance to DNA-damaging agents and tyrosine kinase inhibitors66
1.7.2 A shift in the drug discovery paradigm: emergence of multi targeted therapy.69
1.7.3 Combi-molecules: design, synthesis and mechanism of action70
1.7.3.1 Underlying rationale for combi-targeting of EGFR and DNA70
1.7.3.2 Type-I combi-molecules73
1.7.3.3 Type- II combi-molecules74
1.7.3.4 Type-III combi-molecules78
1.8 HYPOTHESIS AND EXPERIMENTAL AIMS79
1.9 REFERENCES81
Chapter 2. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of a combi-molecule with dual EGFR/DNA targeting properties107
Chapter 2. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of a combi-molecule with dual EGFR/DNA targeting properties
Chapter 2. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of a combi-molecule with dual EGFR/DNA targeting properties
Chapter 2. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of a combi-molecule with dual EGFR/DNA targeting properties
Chapter 2. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of a combi-molecule with dual EGFR/DNA targeting properties
Chapter 2. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of a combi-molecule with dual EGFR/DNA targeting properties. 107 2.1 ABSTRACT. 108 2.2 INTRODUCTION. 110 2.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS. 112 2.3.1 Investigational agent. 112 2.3.2 GBM stem cells (GSCs) culture. 112
Chapter 2. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of a combi-molecule with dual EGFR/DNA targeting properties. 107 2.1 ABSTRACT. 108 2.2 INTRODUCTION. 110 2.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS. 112 2.3.1 Investigational agent. 112 2.3.2 GBM stem cells (GSCs) culture. 112 2.3.3 Animals used for dose finding study. 113
Chapter 2. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of a combi-molecule with dual EGFR/DNA targeting properties
Chapter 2. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of a combi-molecule with dual EGFR/DNA targeting properties.1072.1 ABSTRACT.1082.2 INTRODUCTION.1102.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS.1122.3.1 Investigational agent.1122.3.2 GBM stem cells (GSCs) culture.1122.3.3 Animals used for dose finding study.1132.3.4 Assessment of Toxicity.1142.3.4.1 Study design number 1.114
Chapter 2. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of a combi-molecule with dual EGFR/DNA targeting properties.1072.1 ABSTRACT.1082.2 INTRODUCTION.1102.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS.1122.3.1 Investigational agent.1122.3.2 GBM stem cells (GSCs) culture.1122.3.3 Animals used for dose finding study.1132.3.4 Assessment of Toxicity.1142.3.4.1 Study design number 1.1142.3.4.2 Study design number 2.114
Chapter 2. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of a combi-molecule with dual EGFR/DNA targeting properties.1072.1 ABSTRACT.1082.2 INTRODUCTION.1102.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS.1122.3.1 Investigational agent.1122.3.2 GBM stem cells (GSCs) culture.1122.3.3 Animals used for dose finding study.1132.3.4 Assessment of Toxicity.1142.3.4.1 Study design number 1.1142.3.4.3 Termination.115
Chapter 2. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of a combi-molecule with dual EGFR/DNA targeting properties.1072.1 ABSTRACT.1082.2 INTRODUCTION.1102.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS.1122.3.1 Investigational agent.1122.3.2 GBM stem cells (GSCs) culture.1122.3.3 Animals used for dose finding study.1132.3.4 Assessment of Toxicity.1142.3.4.1 Study design number 1.1142.3.4.2 Study design number 2.1142.3.4.3 Termination.1152.3.5 Chemicals and materials for Pharmacokinetic study.115
Chapter 2. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of a combi-molecule with dual EGFR/DNA targeting properties.1072.1 ABSTRACT.1082.2 INTRODUCTION.1102.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS.1122.3.1 Investigational agent.1122.3.2 GBM stem cells (GSCs) culture.1122.3.3 Animals used for dose finding study.1132.3.4 Assessment of Toxicity.1142.3.4.1 Study design number 11142.3.4.2 Study design number 21142.3.5 Chemicals and materials for Pharmacokinetic study.1152.3.5.1 Pharmacokinetic studies in mice.115
Chapter 2. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of a combi-molecule with dual EGFR/DNA targeting properties. 107 2.1 ABSTRACT. 108 2.2 INTRODUCTION. 110 2.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS. 112 2.3.1 Investigational agent. 112 2.3.2 GBM stem cells (GSCs) culture. 112 2.3.3 Animals used for dose finding study. 113 2.3.4 Assessment of Toxicity. 114 2.3.4.1 Study design number 1. 114 2.3.5 Chemicals and materials for Pharmacokinetic study. 115 2.3.5.1 Pharmacokinetic studies in mice. 115 2.3.5.2 Brain and plasma sample preparation. 116
Chapter 2. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of a combi-molecule with dual EGFR/DNA targeting properties. 107 2.1 ABSTRACT. 108 2.2 INTRODUCTION. 110 2.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS. 112 2.3.1 Investigational agent. 112 2.3.2 GBM stem cells (GSCs) culture. 112 2.3.3 Animals used for dose finding study. 113 2.3.4 Assessment of Toxicity. 114 2.3.4.1 Study design number 1 114 2.3.4.3 Termination. 115 2.3.5 Chemicals and materials for Pharmacokinetic study. 115 2.3.5.1 Pharmacokinetic studies in mice. 116 2.3.5.3 Instrument and chromatography conditions. 117
Chapter 2. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of a combi-molecule with dual EGFR/DNA targeting properties. 107 2.1 ABSTRACT. 108 2.2 INTRODUCTION. 110 2.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS. 112 2.3.1 Investigational agent. 112 2.3.2 GBM stem cells (GSCs) culture. 112 2.3.3 Animals used for dose finding study. 113 2.3.4 Assessment of Toxicity. 114 2.3.4.1 Study design number 1. 114 2.3.5 Chemicals and materials for Pharmacokinetic study. 115 2.3.5.1 Pharmacokinetic studies in mice. 115 2.3.5.2 Brain and plasma sample preparation. 116 2.3.5.4 Preparation of stock solutions, quality control samples and 117

2.3.6 Pharmacodynamic study	118
2.3.7 MALDI imaging mass spectrometry (MALDI IMS)	119
2.3.8 Subcutaneous GSC xenografts	120
2.3.9 Statistical analysis	121
2.4 RESULTS	122
2.4.1 ZR2002 Dose Finding Study	122
2.4.2 HPLC-UV method to measure ZR2002 in brain and plasma	125
2.4.2.1 Pharmacokinetics of ZR2002	125
2.4.3 ZR2002, is detected in brain of mouse with 1123IC7R intracranial tumo	or128
2.4.4 Pharmacodynamics of ZR2002 on EGFR signal transduction	133
2.4.5 Systemic administration of ZR2002 reduces tumor growth, in subcuta	neous <i>in</i>
<i>vivo</i> models	
2.5 DISCUSSION	137
2.6 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	141
2.7 REFERENCES	142
2.8 SUPPLEMENTAL FIGURES	146
CONNECTING TEXT	151
Chapter 3. Mechanisms and antitumor activity of a binary EGFR/DNA targeting s	trategy
to overcome resistance of glioblastoma stem cells to temozolomide	
3.1 ABSTRACT	
3.2 INTRODUCTION	
3.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS	
3.3.1 Cell culture, drug treatment and transfection	
3.3.2 GSCs growth assays and neurosphere formation assay	158
3.3.3 EGF-Induced autophosphorylation assay and western blot analysis	159
3.3.4 Alkaline comet assay	
3.3.5 MTT cell proliferation assay	160
3.3.6 Clonogenic assay	160
3.3.7 Intracranial U87/EGFRvIII-Luc2 and 1123IC7R-Luc2 xenografts	
3.3.8 Statistical analysis	161
3.4 RESULTS	162
3.4.1 Anti-proliferative effects of ZR2002 in GSCs	162
3.4.2 Inhibition of EGFR autophosphorylation, neurosphere formation and i	increased
DSBs in GSCs	165
3.4.3 Responses of EGFR-driven glioma cells to ZR2002 treatment in vitro	170
3.4.4 Inhibition of EGFR autophosphorylation and DNA-damaging effects o	f ZR2002
in U87/EGFR isogenic cell lines	174
3.4.5 ZR2002 mechanism of action is mediated through wtp53 activation	

3.4.6 ZR2002 is well-tolerated and improves survival of mice with EGFF	VIII and
1123IC7R intracranial tumors	
3.5 DISCUSSION	183
3.6 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	
3.7 REFERENCES	
3.8 SUPPLEMENTAL FIGURES	191
CHAPTER 4 – GENERAL DISCUSSION & FUTURE DIRECTIONS	195
4.1 Contribution 1 (Chapter 2)	198
4.2 Contribution 2 (Chapter 3)	201
4.3 CONCLUSIONS	209
4.4 REFERENCES	

ABSTRACT

Cancer in general is an extremely complex, heterogeneous disease that is regulated by many oncogenic drivers and multiple signaling pathways. Glioblastoma (GBM) is one of the most frequent, invasive and devastating primary brain tumors with a median overall survival rate of about 15 months despite aggressive multimodality treatment with surgery, concurrent radiation therapy (RT) and chemotherapy (TMZ). Characteristics such as heterogeneity, invasion, acquired resistance, presence of tumor stem cells that lead to recurrence of these tumors are among the reasons that has made GBM the most difficult brain cancer to treat and has left scientists and clinicians with limited therapy options. Importantly, overcoming the complexity seen in GBM with single-targeted drugs has proven to be challenging. It is in this context that we are using a multitargeted approach termed "combi-targeting" or "combi-molecules" to target more than one oncogenic driver in tumors cells. Epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) dysregulation plays a critical role in GBM progression and DNA repair. Likewise, targeting DNA in tumor cells has been of a great interest in clinical management of solid tumors. We therefore investigated the strategy to combine a quinazoline ring (EGFR inhibitory arm) along with a chloromethyl group (DNA damaging arm) in one combi-molecule. By using this approach, we aim to not only enhance the potency of chemotherapeutic agents by simultaneously damaging DNA and inhibiting the EGFR pathway but also we aimed to target DNA repair by inhibition of the EGFR pathway which is known to be involved in DNA repair.

Here, we showed that oral administration of the dual EGFR-DNA damaging combimolecule ZR2002 at doses up to 150mg/kg using either alternate or continuous treatment schedule was safe in athymic mice that have intact DNA repair pathway. ZR2002 was detected in the brain and plasma of mice using HPLC and LC/MS analysis. Interestingly, MALDI IMS confirmed the presence of ZR2002 and its metabolite (ZR01) in the brain of nude mice with intracranial tumors. Given the central role of GBM stem cells (GSCs) in tumor progression, chemo- and radioresistance and tumor relapse, we used patient-derived GSC neurosphere cultures, as a model to also examine the effects of ZR2002. ZR2002, inhibited neurosphere formation of GSCs cultures and induced significant DNA damage in these cell lines starting at a low concentration (1 μ M). Interestingly, this novel combi-molecule hindered the proliferation of TMZ-sensitive and resistant mesenchymal in vivo derived GSC sublines. We also tested for the first time and elucidated the mechanism of action of ZR2002 and studied its ability to kill GBM established cell lines with different EGFR levels. ZR2002 induced potent submicromolar growth inhibitory effects in U87/EGFR isogenic cell lines and hindered their clonogenic potential. ZR2002 was also able to induce significant DNA damage in these cell lines at a low concentration (0.6 µM). ZR2002 inhibited EGF-induced autophosphorylation of EGFR/EGFRvIII and downstream Erk1/2 phosphorylation, significantly increased DNA strand breaks and induced wild-type TP53 activation in the established and stem cell lines tested. Its cytotoxic effects were mediated through a p53-dependent mechanism. Most importantly, oral administration of ZR2002 significantly increased survival in both the U87/EGFRvIII and TMZ-resistant GSC intracranial models. In sum, ZR2002, a unique binary EGFR/DNA combi-molecule with submicromolar potency imparts direct inhibition of EGFRvIIIinduced proliferation and tumor growth. Its broad anti-proliferative, DNA-damaging activity in GSCs and *in vivo* anti-tumor activity provide proof-of-concept for its clinical evaluation in GBM.

RÉSUMÉ

Le cancer en général est une maladie extrêmement complexe et hétérogène régie par de nombreux facteurs oncogènes et par des voies multiples de signalisation. Le glioblastome multiforme (GBM) est l'une des tumeurs primitives du cerveau les plus fréquentes, invasives et dévastatrices, avec un taux de survie global médian d'environ 15 mois, malgré un traitement multimodal agressif ayant recours à la chirurgie, radiothérapie et chimiothérapie. Des caractéristiques telles que l'hétérogénéité, l'invasion, la résistance acquise, la présence de cellules ressemblant à des cellules souches qui conduisent à la récurrence de ces tumeurs sont parmi les raisons qui expliquent la complexité du traitement du GBM et limitent les options de traitement. Notamment, surmonter la complexité observée dans le GBM avec des médicaments à cible unique s'est avéré difficile. C'est dans ce contexte que nous utilisons une approche multi-ciblée appelée «ciblage combiné» ou «molécules combinées» pour cibler plus d'un facteur oncogénique dans les cellules tumorales. Depuis, la dérégulation du récepteur du facteur de croissance épidermique (EGFR) joue un rôle essentiel dans la progression du GBM et la réparation de l'ADN. Cette cible a également suscité un grand intérêt pour la prise en charge clinique des tumeurs solides. Nous avons donc investigué la combinaison d'un cycle quinazoline (bras inhibiteur de l'EGFR) et un groupe chlorométhyle (bras pour endommager l'ADN) dans une molécule combinée. En utilisant cette approche, nous visons non seulement à renforcer la puissance des agents chimiothérapeutiques en endommageant simultanément l'ADN et en inhibant la voie de l'EGFR, mais également à cibler la réparation de l'ADN par inhibition de la voie de l'EGFR, connue pour son implication dans la réparation de l'ADN.

Au cours de cette étude, nous avons montré que l'administration orale de ZR2002 à des doses allant jusqu'à 150 mg / kg a été tolérée suivant une posologie alternée ou continue chez des souris

VIII

athymiques chez lesquelles la voie de réparation de l'ADN était intacte. ZR2002 a été détecté dans le cerveau et le plasma de souris à l'aide d'analyses HPLC et LC /MS. Notamment, MALDI IMS a confirmé la présence de ZR2002 et de son métabolite (ZR01) dans le cerveau de souris nues atteintes de tumeurs intracrâniennes. Le traitement de ZR2002 chez des souris NSG a montré une toxicité qui prouve le fait que ce médicament pourrait agir par ADN-PKcs. Étant donné le rôle central des cellules souches de GBM (GSC) dans la progression tumorale, la chimiorésistance et la radiorésistance et les rechutes tumorales, nous avons utilisé des cultures de neurosphères de GSC dérivées de patients, comme modèle pour examiner également les effets de ZR2002, ZR2002, inhibe la formation de neurosphères dans les cultures de GSC et induit des dommages importants et significatifs à l'ADN dans ces lignées cellulaires à partir d'une faible concentration (1 µM). Il est intéressant de noter que cette nouvelle molécule combinée a empêché la prolifération de lignées de GSC dérivées in vivo de cellules souches mésenchymateuses résistantes et sensibles à TMZ. Nous avons également testé pour la première fois et élucidé le mécanisme d'action de ZR2002, une molécule combinée double qui endommage l'ADN et l'EGFR, et nous avons étudié sa capacité à tuer des lignées cellulaires établies de GBM avec différents niveaux d'EGFR. ZR2002 a induit de puissants effets inhibiteurs de la croissance submicromolaire dans les lignées de cellules isogéniques U87/EGFR et entravé leur potentiel clonogénique. ZR2002 a été capable d'induire des dommages importants à l'ADN dans ces lignées cellulaires à partir d'une faible concentration (0,6 μ M). ZR2002 a inhibé l'autophosphorylation induite par EGF de la phosphorylation d'EGFR / EGFRvIII et Erk1 / 2 en aval, a considérablement augmenté les ruptures de brins d'ADN et induit l'activation de TP53 de type « sauvage » non muté dans les lignées de cellules souches établies et testées. Ses effets cytotoxiques ont été médiés par un mécanisme dépendant de p53. Plus important, l'administration orale de ZR2002 a significativement augmenté la survie dans le modèle

intracrânien de la GSC résistant à U87/EGFRvIII et au TMZ. En résumé, ZR2002, une molécule combinée unique pour cibler l'ADN/EGFR de manière binaire avec une puissance submicromolaire confère une inhibition directe de la prolifération et de la croissance tumorale induites par EGFRvIII. Sa large activité antiproliférative, détruisant l'ADN dans les CSG et son activité antitumorale in vivo, consolident le concept de procéder à son évaluation clinique dans le GBM.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

My journey in the field of cancer research and drug discovery and development started before my PhD. I would like to express my appreciation to Dr. Siham Sabri and Dr. Bassam Abdulkarim for their trust in me and giving me an opportunity to join their translational oncology laboratory and complete a 7-month internship. I would also like to express my sincere gratitude not only for their continuous support, patience, and thoughtful guidance during the internship but also for allowing me to pursue my PhD in their laboratory. Dr. Abdulkarim and Dr. Sabri, not only provided financial support throughout years of my PhD studies as an international student in Canada, but also providing amazing opportunities during my PhD that helped me grow as an independent scientist.

Also I would like to thank the members of my thesis committee, who guided me through all these years: my academic advisors Dr. Giovanni DiBattista, Dr. Martine Culty, Dr. Bertrand Jean-Claude, Dr. Kevin Petrecca, Dr. George Shenouda, Dr. Carlos Telleria for their insightful comments and encouragement, and for challenging questions.

I extend my sincere word of thanks to the Division of Experimental Medicine, namely Mrs. Marylin Linhares, Mrs. Dominique Besso, Katrine Couvrette and the Director Dr. Anne-Marie Lauzon for their help and guidance during my PhD. I am also grateful to the McGill-CIHR Drug Development Training Program (DDTP) and Experimental Medicine Travel Awards that allowed me to present the results of my research at several conferences internally and internationally.

I thank all the past and current lab members, people who were there for me and were always ready to help and discuss projects that helped me to find solutions to challenging situations that allowed me to move forward with projects. A special thanks goes to Brian Meehan, who was a mentor for me in personal and professional matters. I learned a lot from you Brian, thank you for everything.

Finally, this work would not be possible without the tremendous support of my *mom* and *dad*, my sisters *Zahra* and *Marzieh* and my *twin brothers* (*Mohammad Reza and Mohammad Mahdi*) in Iran, for their endless support, their whole-hearted faith in me and for dropping whatever in their hands to help me with everything. I would like to express my special gratitude and appreciation to my beloved husband, *Mahdi*, who has been very accepting and understanding of my crazy lab schedule, deadlines and other random events that make me a more difficult partner to live with! None of this would have been possible without you.

THANK YOU!

CONTRIBUTION TO ORIGINAL KNOWLEDGE

This thesis is presented in accordance with the manuscript-based thesis guidelines of McGill University. It contains a research article in preparation for submission and a submitted peer-reviewed original research article (Chapter 3). The thesis consists of an introduction (Chapter 1), results (Chapter 2 and 3) and general discussion (Chapter 4). Each research chapter contains sections covering an abstract, introduction, material and methods, results, and discussion as well as its own reference section and supplementary results.

Chapter 1 provides a literature review of Glioblastoma (GBM), its molecular subtypes, the problem of tumor heterogeneity and the role of cancer stem cells in GBM, EGFR, its structure and its role in cancer, targeted therapy for cancer treatment, resistance to DNA-damaging agents and tyrosine kinase inhibitors, design, synthesis and mechanism of action of combi-molecules, and underlying rationale for combi-targeting of EGFR and DNA. Chapter 2 reports the safety, blood brain barrier permeability and pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamics of ZR2002, and its efficacy in a subcutaneous TMZ-resistant glioblastoma stem cell (GSC) xenograft model. Chapter 3 investigates the cell-context dependent effects of ZR2002 (DNA damage and EGFR inhibition) on GBM stem cells (GSCs) from patients newly diagnosed with GBM and TMZ-sensitive and resistant mesenchymal in vivo derived GSC sublines and U87/EGFR isogenic cell lines stably expressing EGFR/wild-type or EGFRvIII, the ligand-independent activated EGFR mutation. The mechanism of ZR2002 was also assessed on EGF-induced autophosphorylation of EGFR and EGFRvIII and downstream Erk1/2 phosphorylation. Oral bioavailability and *in vivo* anti-tumor properties of ZR2002 was also determined in an orthotopic EGFRvIII and TMZ-resistant orthotopic mouse model. The thesis has been organized and written by myself. The contributions of myself and of the co-authors are described in the following section.

Contribution to knowledge:

- Manuscript "Pharmacokinetic and Pharmacodynamic study of a combi-molecule with dual EGFR/DNA targeting properties" is ready for submission to journal of Pharmacokinetics and Pharmacodynamics.
- Manuscript "Antitumor activity of a binary EGFR/DNA targeting strategy overcomes resistance of glioblastoma stem cells to temozolomide". The revised version has been submitted to Clinical Cancer Research (journal of the American Association of Cancer Research).

CONTRIBUTION OF AUTHORS

Unless otherwise stated below, I performed experiments, designed and coordinated the experiments not directly conducted by myself, performed analysis of results and wrote the manuscripts that constitute this thesis with guidance from my supervisor Dr. Bassam Abdulkarim and my co-supervisor Dr. Siham Sabri. Dr. Bertrand Jean-Claude (Director, Cancer Drug Research Laboratory and the Drug Discovery platform) designed ZR2002, provided mentorship and support at different stages of this work including for pharmacokinetic experiments and MALDI imaging mass spectrometry. The manuscript submitted to Clinical Cancer Research (Chapter 3) has been approved by all authors before submission and the revised version is now under review.

Chapter 2 is reproduced from my manuscript "Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of a combi-molecule with dual EGFR/DNA targeting properties" to be submitted to the journal of Pharmacokinetics and Pharmacodynamics. In this chapter, Mr. Brian Meehan (Research Associate in Dr. Janusz Rak's lab) performed the subcutaneous injections of glioblastoma stem cells (GSCs). Mr. Elliot Goodfellow and Dr. Martin Rupp (both PhD students in Dr. Bertrand Jean-Claude's lab) prepared ZR2002. Dr. Nidia Lauzon (Research Assistant at the Drug discovery platform (Research Institute of McGill University Health centre-Glen site) performed the MALDI imaging mass spectrometry. Dr. Janusz Rak provided the mesenchymal TMZ-sensitive (1123IC12S) and TMZ-resistant mesenchymal *in vivo* derived GSCs sublines (1123IC7R and 1123IC8R).

Chapter 3 is reproduced from my manuscript "Antitumor activity of a binary EGFR/DNA targeting strategy overcomes resistance of glioblastoma stem cells to temozolomide" which was revised and re-submitted to "Clinical Cancer Research" (journal of the

XV

American Association of Cancer Research). In this chapter, Mr. Brian Meehan (Research Associate in Dr. Janusz Rak's lab) assisted with the *in vivo* study of ZR2002 (intracranial injections). Dr. Julie Schmitt (Post-doctoral fellow) produced ZR2002. Dr. Paul Daniel (Post-doctoral fellow) performed p53 knockdown of OPK49. Dr. Kolja Eppert and Ms. Heather M. Duncan (current PhD student at Dr. Kolja Eppert's lab) provided luciferase-BFP dual gene vector and assisted with lentiviral transduction. Dr. Kevin Petrecca provided GSC lines from patients newly diagnosed with GBM. Dr. Janusz Rak provided the TMZ-sensitive (1123IC12S) and TMZ-resistant mesenchymal *in vivo* derived GSCs sublines (1123IC7R and 1123IC8R).

OTHER CONTRIBUTIONS

- Differential Response to Ablative Ionizing Radiation in Genetically Distinct Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer Cells. Ayman Oweida, <u>Zeinab Sharifi</u>, Hani Halabi, Yaoxian Xu, Siham Sabri and Bassam Abdulkarim. *Cancer Biology & Therapy*, 2016
- Sensitivity to PRIMA-1MET is associated with decreased MGMT in human glioblastoma cells and glioblastoma stem cells irrespective of p53 status. Mariia Patyka, <u>Zeinab Sharifi</u>, Kevin Petrecca, Jose Mansure, Bertrand Jean-Claude, Siham Sabri. *Oncotarget*, 2016

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1	Examples of MR images in two GBM patients	4
Figure 1.2 Figure 1.3	Development of primary and secondary GBM Comparison of subtype studies between Verhaak <i>et al.</i> , Phillips <i>et al.</i> and Brennan <i>et al.</i>	5 9
Figure 1.4 Figure 1.5	TMZ mechanism of action Clonal evolution (left) and cancer stem cell model (right) are models of tumorigenesis	11
Figure 1.6	Targeting the GSCs in GBM therapy	18
Figure 1.7	EGFR deregulation in different human cancers	23
Figure 1.8	EGFR structure and receptor dimerization	26
Figure 1.9	Structure of EGFRvIII	29
Figure 1.10	Activation of epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR)	30
Figure 1.11	Activation of the MAPK pathway	31
Figure 1.12	Structures of DNA damaging agents	38
Figure 1.13	Mechanism of DNA repair by MGMT	49
Figure 1.14	Mechanism of DNA repair by MMR	53
Figure 1.15	Mechanism of DNA repair by NER	55
Figure 1.16	Mechanism of DNA repair by NHEJ	58
Figure 1.17	Crystal structure of the binding of gefitinib to the EGFR kinase domain	62
Figure 1.18	The combi-targeting concept	72
Figure 2.1	ZR2002 Dose Finding Study	.123
Figure 2.2	HPLC-UV chromatograms of mice plasma	.126
Figure 2.3	Concentration-time curves for ZR2002	.127
Figure 2.4	ZR2002, is detected in brain of mouse with 1123IC7R intracranial tumor using MALDI/Imaging Mass Spectrometry (IMS).	131
Figure 2.5	ZR01 (a potent metabolite of ZR2002) is detected in the brain of mice with intracranial tumors.	.132
Figure 2.6	Phosphorylation status of the epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) pathwa during the pharmacodynamic study with ZR2002 using western blot analysis a immunohistochemistry	ny Ind 134
Figure 2.7	Systemic administration of ZR2002 reduces tumor growth, in subcutaneous <i>in</i>	124
Figure S2.1	Design of pharmanokinetic (PK) studies in mice	. 146

Concentration-time curves for ZR2002 in plasma after 50 and 75 mg/kg P.O.	dose
of ZR2002 in different strains of mice using LC/MS	147
The structures of ZR2002 and its possible metabolites are shown	148
Testing different dosing schedules of ZR2002 in NSG mice	149
ZR2002 significantly inhibits proliferation of GSCs at doses that do not	
affect proliferation of NHA	164
ZR2002 inhibits EGFR autophosphorylation and EGFR-induced downstream	
signaling in GSCs	167
ZR2002 inhibits neurosphere formation ability of GSCs and inflicts DNA dam	nage
in GSCs	169
Responses of EGFR-driven glioma cells to ZR2002 treatment in vitro	172
ZR2002 inhibits EGFR autophosphorylation and induces DNA damage in	
U87/EGFR isogenic cell lines	175
ZR2002 mechanism of action is mediated through wtp53 activation	178
ZR2002 improves survival of mice with EGFRvIII and 1123IC7R intracrania	1
tumors	181
ZR2002 (6-(2-chloroethylamino)-4-anilinoquinazoline) molecular structure	191
Representative images of TMZ-resistant GSC 1123IC7R treated with ZR2002	. 191
ZR2002 improves survival of mice with EGFRvIII and 1123IC7R intracranial	
tumors	192
	Concentration-time curves for ZR2002 in plasma after 50 and 75 mg/kg P.O. of ZR2002 in different strains of mice using LC/MS The structures of ZR2002 and its possible metabolites are shown Testing different dosing schedules of ZR2002 in NSG mice ZR2002 significantly inhibits proliferation of GSCs at doses that do not affect proliferation of NHA ZR2002 inhibits EGFR autophosphorylation and EGFR-induced downstream signaling in GSCs ZR2002 inhibits neurosphere formation ability of GSCs and inflicts DNA dar in GSCs Responses of EGFR-driven glioma cells to ZR2002 treatment <i>in vitro</i> ZR2002 inhibits EGFR autophosphorylation and induces DNA damage in U87/EGFR isogenic cell lines ZR2002 mechanism of action is mediated through wtp53 activation ZR2002 (6-(2-chloroethylamino)-4-anilinoquinazoline) molecular structure Representative images of TMZ-resistant GSC 1123IC7R treated with ZR2002 ZR2002 improves survival of mice with EGFRvIII and 1123IC7R intracranial tumors

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1.1	Published structures of type I combi-molecules	74
Table 1.2	Published structures of type II combi-molecules	77
Table 1.2	Published structures of type III combi-molecules	
Table 2.1	Detailed group design for Schedule #1	121
Table 2.2	Detailed group design for Schedule #2	122
Table 2.3	Biochemistry assessment of alanine aminotransferase (ALT) and aspartate	
	aminotransferase (AST) enzymes and complete blood count (CBC) and for	
	Schedule #1	124
Table 2.4	Complete blood count (CBC) for Schedule #2	125
Table 2.5	ZR2002 pharmacokinetics in plasma and brain, following intravenous (IV)	
	administration of ZR2002 at 12.5 mg/kg to mice using HPLC	128
Table 2.6	ZR2002 pharmacokinetics in brain, following oral (P.O.) administration of Z	R2002
	at 50, 75 mg/kg to Balb/c and CD-1 mice using HPLC	128
Table S3.1	Summary of MGMT status and IC50's of GSCs from patients newly diagnos	ed with
	GBM.	194

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AUC- area under the curve

- AML- acute myeloid leukemia
- APL- acute promyelocytic leukemia

AR- amphiregulin

- APE1- apurinc/apyrmidinic endonuclease 1
- ABD- amino-terminal adaptor-binding domain

ATP- adenosine triphosphate

ATM- ataxia telangiectasia mutated kinase

ATR- ataxia telangiectasia and Rad3 related kinase

BMPs- Bone Morphogenetic Proteins

BER- Base-excision repair

BBB- blood-brain barrier

BTICs- brain tumor initiating cells

BTC- betacellulin

Bax- Bcl2-associated X protein

CSCs- cancer stem cells

CD133-/+- CD133 negative/positive

CNS- Central Nervous System

CML- chronic myelogenous leukemia

CDK2- cyclin-dependent kinase 2

PKA- cAMP-dependent protein kinase

DDR- DNA-damage response

DNA-PK- DNA dependent protein kinase
DSBs- double-strand breaks
EGFR- epidermal growth factor receptor
EC- endothelial cells
EGF- epidermal growth factor
EPR- epiregulin
EORTC- European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer
Exo- exonuclease 1
FGFR- fibroblast growth factor receptors
FGF- fibroblast growth factor
Flap endonuclease-1- FEN1
GBM- Glioblastoma
GFs- growth factors
GTP- guanine triphosphate
Grb2- growth factor receptor-bound protein 2
GOF- gain of function
GADD45- growth arrest and DNA damage
GPCRs- protein-coupled receptors
HGFRs- hepatocyte growth factor receptors
IDH1- isocitrate dehydrogenase
IGFRs- insulin growth factor receptors
IHC- immunohistochemical
IRS- insulin receptor substrate

MAPKs- mitogen-activated protein kinases

mTOR- mammalian target of rapamycin

mAbs- monoclonal antibodies

NSC- Neural Stem Cell

NRGs- neuregulins

NSCLC- Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer

NCICCTG- National Cancer Institute of Canada Clinical Trials Group

OS- overall survival

O6-BG- O6-benzylguanine

O6-BTG- O6-bromotenyl guanine

PDGFRA- platelet derived growth factor receptor

PDGFRs- platelet-derived growth factor receptors

PDGF- platelet-derived growth factor

p-SH2- phosphotyrosine-Src homology 2

PTB- phosphotyrosinebinding

PDGFRA- Platelet Derived Growth Factor Receptor Alpha

PKB- Protein Kinase B

PI3K- phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase

PIP2- Phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate

PIP3- phosphatidylinositol (3,4,5)-trisphosphate

PH- pleckstrin homology

PTEN- phosphatase and tensin homolog

PIKKs- Phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase-related kinases

PUMA- p53 upregulated modulator of apoptosis

PCNA- proliferating cell nuclear antigen

PARP1- poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase 1

RT- radiotherapy/ radiation therapy

RA- retinoic acid

RVS- rous sarcoma virus

RBD- Ras-binding domain

ROS- Reactive oxygen species

RFC- replication factor-C

RPA- replication protein A

SCID- Severe Combined Immunodeficiency

SH2- Src homology 2

STATs- signal tranducers and activators of transcription

SOS- Son of Sevenless

SH2- Src homology 2 domains

SSBs- single-strand breaks

SMG1- suppressor with morphological effect on genitalia 1

STAT- signal transducer and activator of transcription

SAR- structure activity relationship

SHH- Sonic hedgehog

TMZ, Temodal®- temozolomide

TKs- tyrosine kinases

TCGA- The Cancer Genome Atlas Project

TGF-α- transforming growth factoralpha

- TKI- tyrosine kinase inhibitors
- TRRAP- transformation/transcription domain associated protein
- TADs- transcriptional activation domains
- VEGF- Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor
- VEGFRs- Vascular endothelial growth factor receptors
- wt p53- Wild-type p53
- WHO- World Health Organization
- XRCC4- X-ray cross complementing protein 4
- XLF- XRCC4-like factor
- XRCC1- X-ray repair cross-complementing protein 1

Chapter 1.

LITERATURE REVIEW & INTRODUCTION

1.1. GLIOBLASTOMA

Brain tumors affect both adults and children and in Canada, brain tumors are the fourth leading cause of cancer death for adults (age range 30-49, Canadian Society of Cancer). The most common type of brain tumors are those originating from the astrocytic glial lineage, referred to as astrocytomas (gliomas) [1, 2]. Glioblastoma (GBM) is the most malignant and common form of gliomas, which accounts for approximately 45-50% of all primary brain tumors in adults. GBM is classified by the World Health Organization (WHO) as grade IV astrocytoma [3] that arise from astrocytes, the most abundant glial cells in the brain, closely associated with neuronal synapses and mediating important supportive functions of the brain tissue [4]. This aggressive and intractable nature of GBM is largely due to highly infiltrative growth pattern of GBM, high mitogenic activity of tumor cells, resistance to virtually all therapies and variety of cell shapes and sizes within the same tumor along with increased angiogenesis and necrosis [5]. Angiogenesis is the physiological process through which new blood vessels form pre-existing vessels and this process is pivotal for tumor growth more than a couple of millimeters in diameter.

The 2016 World Health Organization Classification has particularly advanced over its 2007 predecessor in using molecular parameters in addition to histology to define many tumor entities. Some notable changes of the diffuse gliomas incorporate new entities that are defined by both histology and molecular features such as glioblastoma IDH-wildtype and glioblastoma, IDH-mutant. Overall, the 2016 WHO edition has added newly recognized neoplasms, and has deleted some entities, due to no longer having diagnostic and/or biological relevance [3].

GBM can develop as secondary GBM from lower grade gliomas or arise *de novo as* primary GBM that accounts for 95% of all GBM [6]. The most common symptoms of GBM are paresis and aphasia [7], but also include seizures, headaches, cognitive or personality changes, eye

weakness and nausea or vomiting and development of high intracranial pressure is the most threatening feature of GBM [7]. The tumor is often located in the cerebral hemispheres with occasionally contralateral invasion and in association with the lateral ventricles and the basal ganglia [8, 9] (Figure 1.1), and due to its invasive growth pattern total resection is often not possible [10].

Due to the heterogeneous population it has been attempted to divide GBM patients into groups depending on how they are expected to benefit from a certain treatment. As an example it has been shown that GBM patients with methylation of the O-6-methylguanine-DNA methyltransferase (*MGMT*) promoter to a higher degree benefit from TMZ treatment and as such have a better prognosis [10, 11]. Despite the aggressive treatment (described in section 1.1.4), prognosis for patients diagnosed with GBM remains extremely poor with a median survival of only about 14.6 months [11].



Figure 1.1. Examples of MR images in two GBM patients. In patient 1 (**a**), the T1-weighted image reveals bifrontal Gadolinium enhancement of a tumor that crosses the corpus callosum (*arrowhead*), resulting in a so called "butterfly glioma". In the second patient (**b**) shows multiple, independent lesions (adapted from [12]).

1.1.2 Primary and Secondary Glioblastoma

The majority (~95%) of adult GBMs arise via the primary GBM pathway (*IDH-wild type*), without a preceding low grade lesion (*de novo*), and typically occur in older patients (around 60 years) [3]. Primary GBMs have rapid development of about 4 months and are associated with a distinct set of genetic lesions, which includes amplification of loss of heterozygosity (LOH) of chromosome 10q, alterations in phosphatase and tensin homolog (PTEN), overexpression of the epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) as well as changes in (RB) (CDKN2A/p16), receptor tyrosine kinases (PDGFR) and *TP53* mutations (~27%) [3, 13-16] (Figure 1.2).

Secondary GBM (~10% of cases) that corresponds to *IDH-mutant is* characterized by progression from lower grade (II, III) gliomas over the period longer than 6 months. It mainly affects younger adults (below the age of 45) [17, 18]. Common genetic events in secondary GBM are p53 mutations (~81%) in addition to losses in chromosome 1p/19q and a LOH involving chromosome 10q [3, 15, 19, 20] (Figure 1.2).

Comparing GBM patients with different *IDH1* status has shown that patients with mutant *IDH1* have a significantly longer median overall survival (OS) compared to patients with wildtype *IDH1*- 24 months *versus* 9.9 months with Radiation therapy (RT) or 31 months *versus* 15 months with RT+ chemotherapy [3, 21]. Based on evidence such as differences in the types of gene alterations, clinical outcome of patients, localization of the tumors in the brain, etc it has been suggested that primary and secondary GBM should be considered as distinct tumor types.



Figure 1.2. Development of primary and secondary GBM.

1.1.3 GBM subtypes and intratumoral heterogeneity

Phillips and colleagues were the first to reveal that gene expression patterns were not homogenous in a large cohort of GBM samples, but instead clustered around at least three distinct profiles [22] that were later referred to as sub-types or subgroups of GBM. They also showed that these sub-types represent different disease causing mechanisms, in spite of similar anatomical location, histology and clinical properties [22].

The Cancer Genome Atlas Project (TCGA: (www.cancergenome.nih.gov) [23]) has cataloged the genetic alterations underlying the entirety of major human malignancies in which GBM is among the first human cancers molecularly characterized by this database and today it provides publically available multimodal data of more than 500 GBM cases. Verhaak *et al.* analyzed 200 GBM samples from TCGA and identified four distinct molecular GBM subtypes: Proneural, Neural, Classical, and Mesenchymal [24]. The Classical sub-type is characterized by high epidermal growth factor receptor (*EGFR*) amplification, loss of the *CDKN2A* gene (cyclindependent kinase inhibitor 2A encoding both the *p16INK4A* and *p14ARF* tumor suppressor genes, *PTEN* loss and lack of *TP53* mutations. Chromosome (chr.) 7 amplification together with chr. 10 loss were also detected in 100% of the classical sub-type tumors. The Mesenchymal sub-type is named so due to the high expression of mesenchymal markers such as *CD44* and *MET* together with the astrocytic marker *MERTK*. Mutations in the neurofibromin 1 (*NF1*) and *PTEN* genes are also frequently observed in this sub-type.

TP53 mutations and LOH were frequent events in the proneural sub-type. Alterations of alpha-type platelet derived growth factor receptor (*PDGFRA*) amplification, isocitrate dehydrogenase (*IDH1*) point mutations and loss of heterozygosity are also frequent in this sub-type. Of note, since the proneural sub-type is enriched for IDH1 mutations, as is the case for

secondary GBM, this group contains the highest percentage of young patients [15]. Finally, the neural sub-type is not well defined but displays the most similar characteristics compared to normal brain tissue. As a summary, Verhaak and colleagues concluded that aberrations and gene expression of *EGFR*, *NF1* and *PDGFRA/IDH1* each defined the Classical, the Mesenchymal and the Proneural sub-types, respectively. This group also showed that there is a trend towards an increased survival for patients with the Proneural sub-type.

Sturm et al. [25] investigated a cohort of GBM tumors (children and adults) and by correlating their genome-wide DNA methylation patterns with mutations, DNA copy-number alteration and gene expression characteristics they identified six epigenetic GBM subgroups: RTK II (Classic), Mesenchymal, RTK I (PDGFRA), IDH, K27 and G34. RTK II (Classic) and Mesenchymal clusters corresponded to Classical and Mesenchymal gene expression profiles, respectively. As its name represents the IDH group was enriched for tumors with *IDH1* mutations and demonstrated Proneural gene expression pattern. In addition, this group along with K27 and G34 subgroups were highly enriched in *TP53* mutations. In accordance with Verhaak classification *PDGFRA* amplification and Proneural expression displayed characteristics of RTK I (PDGFRA) cluster.

Further extending the analysis, Brennan and co-workers defined three groups based on the expression and activation of distinct pathways and named the groups accordingly: the EGFR core, the PDGF core and the NF1 core [26]. This group compared the expression of a pre-defined panel of glioma relevant proteins in 27 GBM surgical specimens and relating them to the TCGA data. First, the EGFR core showed increased levels of total- and phosphorylated EGFR. Other characteristics of this group are chr. 7 gain, *EGFR* amplification and mutation as well as deletion of *Ink4a/ARF* and either chr. 10 loss or *PTEN* mutations. This group also displayed high levels of

the activated intracellular Notch-1 domain (ICN-1), the Notch ligands Jagged-1 (Jag-1) and Deltalike 1 (Dll-1) and the Notch downstream target hairy/enhancer of split-1 (Hes-1) that resembles the Classical subtype from Verhaak *et al*. The PDGF core showed increased level of PTEN as well as increased activation of the Ras pathway as evident by increased levels of phospho ERK and MEK. It also showed an up regulation of PDGFB, phospho-PDGFR β and phospho-NFKB. In summary, there was a correlation between PDGF core and Proneural sub-type from Verhaak *et al*. The NF1 core resembles the Mesenchymal sub-type from Verhaak *et al*. in strongly being associated with low levels of NF1 and showed over expression of YKL40.

In a more recent study Brown et al. analyzed the relationship between expression of extracellular stem cell markers and known molecular subtypes of GBM [27]. Today, it is widely accepted that a subpopulation of GBM cells with stem cell properties is one of the main drivers of GBM tumor recurrence. This group showed that CD133 (the most commonly used stem cell marker) was enriched with Proneural molecular subtype and negatively correlated with the CD44 (stem cell marker) module that was enriched in the Mesenchymal subtype of GBM. Overall, a deeper understanding of the molecular subtypes of tumors and implementing them in the clinic has instigated a paradigm shift towards personalized or customized therapy and better therapeutic strategies to achieve maximum clinical response (reviewed in Woehrer *et al.* (2013) [28]).

It should be noted that several issues have hampered GBM classification. First, in many cases patient tumor samples used for molecular profiling only represent a small portion of the whole tumor mass and since GBM tumors are highly heterogeneous we could conclude that different sub-types might co-exist within the same tumor [29, 30]. Also, intratumor heterogeneity seen in GBM is associated with lack of complete drug response mediated by different acquired or preexisting genetic signatures within the tumour leading to drug resistance [31]. Moreover,

transition between sub-types has been seen upon tumor recurrence [22, 32]. In summary, although sub-types partially can be correlated to prognosis and treatment outcome but full scale sub-typing of GBM patients might be overstated in terms of stratifying patients to the most optimal treatment (Figure 1.3)



Figure 1.3. Comparison of subtype studies between Verhaak *et al.*, Phillips *et al.* and Brennan *et al.* There is a good agreement between Verhaak's and Phillip's Proneural sub-type and Brennan's PDGF core as well as for the Mesenchymal subtype from Verhaak and Phillips and the NF1 core from Brennan, demonstrated by the top arrows. There is also a good correlation between Brennan's EGFR core and Verhaak's classical subtype, arrows down. However, there is concordance for Proliferative and Neural/Classical sub-types between Verhaak and Phillips, represented by the middle gray arrows. Patient survival decreases from the Proneural towards the Mesenchymal sub-type. Modified from [28].

1.1.4 Standard treatment

The standard treatment for GBM patients today is known as the "Stupp-regime", which consists of debulking surgery, followed by radiotherapy (RT) plus concomitant and adjuvant temozolomide (TMZ, Temodal®, an alkylating agent) [11, 33]. Although surgical removal comes with many risks there are data that suggests that a more aggressive surgical resection may potentially increase the efficacy of subsequent chemotherapy and radiation [34, 35] and therefore improve the outcome of GBM therapy [36, 37]. TMZ is an oral alkylating agent that methylates DNA in guanine rich regions of DNA at N⁷ and, most importantly, at O⁶ positions, but also methylates N³ adenine (Figure 1.4). Alkylation of the O⁶ site on guanine leads to the insertion of a thymine instead of a cytosine opposite the methylguanine during subsequent DNA replication, and this can result in DNA strands breaks, prevention of replication and G2/M cell cycle arrest in the second cycle after exposure to TMZ, and eventually leading to cell death by apoptosis. Of note, TMZ has relatively low toxicity and good penetration across the blood brain barrier (BBB).

In the late 1970s, RT was introduced to the standard treatment and the survival of GBM patients improved for the first time. In 2005 Stupp et al. compared concomitant administration of TMZ (75 mg/m² per day) with fractionated radiotherapy (2 Gy/day, 5 days/week for 6 weeks, total dose of 60 Gy) followed by up to 6 cycles of adjuvant TMZ (150-200 mg/m² per day, 5 days/week every 28 days) in patients with newly diagnosed GBM and showed that the median survival of patients receiving RT with TMZ was 14.6 months compared to 12.1 months for patients treated with RT alone [11] and the five year overall survival increased from 1.9% to 9.8% [33].

Interestingly, a recent open-label, randomized, phase 3 trial compared combination of lomustine and TMZ versus TMZ standard therapy in patients newly diagnosed with GBM with methylated *MGMT* promoter and reported that combination of lomustine-TMZ improved survival

compared with TMZ standard therapy (Median overall survival was improved from 31·4 months with TMZ to 48·1 months with lomustine-TMZ) [38]. Another trial in patients with newly diagnosed GBM reported a favorable long-term survival with acceptable toxicity in neoadjuvant TMZ followed by hypofractionated accelerated radiation therapy with concurrent and adjuvant TMZ (the median OS 22.3 months and progression-free survival was 13.7 months) [39].



Figure 1.4. TMZ mechanism of action. TMZ can undergo hydrolysis under physiological conditions that leads to formation of methyldiazonium ion, which then can alkylate DNA. Alkylation of DNA occurs at O^6 , N^7 -position of guanine and N^3 -position of adenine.
1.2 BRAIN CANCER STEM-LIKE CELLS

1.2.1 Definition and origin of GSCs

A wealth of data today shows malignant tumors are initiated and maintained by a population of tumor cells with similar biological properties as normal adult stem cells ("stem-like" properties) [9, 40-43]. In particular progression of GBM with various features of heterogeneity observed in this disease of which a subset of cells called tumor initiating cells (also called cancer stem cells (CSCs), brain tumor initiating cells (BTICs) or more specifically glioma stem cells (GSCs) is of particular interest [44-49]. Prior to describing CSCs and GSCs we need to describe the clonal evolution model and compare it to the cancer stem cell model.

Based on clonal evolution model when normal cells undergo spontaneous somatic mutation(s) they become "neoplastic" and will have the growth advantage over surrounding cells [50]. In this process, some cells occasionally have additional selective advantage and therefore would be selected [51]. The sequential selection of different subclones will lead to heterogeneous cell populations within the same tumor.

According to the cancer stem cell hypothesis, CSCs are able to self-renew and give rise to daughter stem cells as well as differentiated progenies [52, 53]. The progenitor will then proliferate and eventually form a heterogeneous tumor mass [54]. They can also display plasticity by reversibly transitioning between stem and non-stem cell states [55, 56]. Based on this model only CSCs are able to remain tumorigenic and other cells in the tumor mass will eventually become proliferatively exhausted and begin to terminally differentiate while the clonal evolution model assumes that all cells in the tumor have similar potential for regenerating tumor growth [57] (Figure 1.5). Lapidot et al, in 1994 [58] were the first to demonstrate the validity of the cancer stem cell model in acute myeloid leukemia (AML) and subsequently these cells were found in

several types of tumors such as gliomas and GBM [59, 60]. GSCs are characterized by surface markers such as CD44, nestin, CD133, SSEA1, NESTIN, SOX2, BMI1 and MUSASHI or ABC transporters. It should however be noted that CD133 may not serve as a distinct stem cell marker as also CD133 negative GBM neurosphere cells are able to form xenograft tumors [61-63].

As mentioned above these cells are able to maintain their own population through selfrenewal along with being able to give rise to cells of the three neural lineages (neurons, oligodendrocytes and astrocytes) [64]. One main characteristic of GSCs is the ability of small (clonal) cell numbers to form tumors resembling the parental tumor when transplanted onto immunocompromised mice and to also drive tissue/tumor repopulation [65-67]. They are able to form neurospheres, when grown in the presence of growth factors (EGF, FGF2 and heparin) and under serum-free conditions [57, 68]. These cells have the ability to stay dormant for long periods of time or invade surrounding normal brain tissue and cause death [69]. While GSCs represent a small number of cells, due to many reasons such as slow cycle progression, they have unlimited self-renewal capacity. Both experimental models and clinical studies indicate that CSCs survive many commonly employed cancer therapeutics [69] and should be considered as a target in GBM therapy. Of note, GSCs express a number of genes that are similar to either proneural or mesenchymal GBM.



Figure 1.5. Clonal evolution (left) and cancer stem cell model (right) are models of tumorigenesis (adapted from [70]).

1.2.2 Role of GSCs in GBM

As mentioned above, GSCs play an important role in treatment failure of GBM patients. This failure has been suggested to be due to the fact that standard treatment in GBM only kills the bulk of the tumor, whereas the tumor initiating cells escape treatment and are able to cause relapse [71]. One explanation is that most cytotoxic treatments are aimed at fast-dividing cells, while the bCSC are normally quiescent or slowly cycling [72-74]. The slow cell proliferation and growth of CSCs also has been shown to contribute to their radioresistance, as IR mostly targets cells that are G2/M phase (high proliferation rate) while it minimally effects cells in S phase of the cell cycle [75]. GSCs have also been shown to decrease apoptosis by activating the DNA damage checkpoint response and increasing their DNA damage repair activity through phosphorylation of ataxia-telangiectasia-mutated (ATM), Rad17, Chk1 and Chk2 checkpoint proteins to a greater extent compared to non-stem tumor cells [76]. Furthermore, CD133+ cells also have elevated expression of DNA mismatch repair genes and multi-drug resistance genes as compared to CD133- cells, which can potentially allow for increased survival [77, 78].

In the context of tumor recurrence, Tamura et al. [79] have reported that CD133+ GSCs were enriched in GBM specimens obtained after high-dose irradiation suggesting that traditional anti-GBM treatment selects for a GSC population and it could be speculated that these cells are responsible for recurrence of the tumor after therapy with increased aggression. Indeed, RT has been reported to generate new mutations and epigenetic modifications and therefore, killing radiosensitive cells and selecting for cells with acquired radioresistant properties such as the GSC population [80].

In contrast to the studies above, other studies show that GSCs are more sensitive to GBM treatment due to their reduced double-strand break repair capacity [81] or their dependence on

Chk2 for glioma response to IR [82]. These studies use CD133 as the universal GSC surface marker to isolate and study radioresistance, however as mentioned above the use of CD133 as a reliable marker for GSC selection is controversial [83]. Moreover, another factor that could explain the controversy of these studies is the fact that GBM cells are characterized by distinct molecular profiles and may differ in their DNA damage repair capacity [84].

One characteristic of neural stem cells (NSC) in adult mammalian brain is their ability to migrate away from the stem cell niche and undergo terminal differentiation in a different central nervous system (CNS) area [85]. This ability has also been seen in GSCs as they are able to migrate throughout the brain parenchyma and initiate tumor formation in adjacent brain regions [42]. This causes these cells to be present in areas in which tumor resection is not possible and as a consequence some GSCs are able to avoid chemo- and radiation therapy and cause tumor recurrence. Indeed, studies have shown that in patients with recurrent gliomas tumors cells are seen not only at the tumor site but also throughout the brain parenchyma, including the ventricles [86-88].

GSCs are also known to be involved in tumor angiogenesis by secreting vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) as a pro-angiogenic factor [89, 90]. Bao *et al.* [89] showed that when GSCs were transplanted into severe combined immunodeficiency (SCID) mice massive angiogenesis, necrosis and hemorrhage was detected that was found to be due to elevated levels of VEGF. When they further cultured endothelial cells (EC) in stem conditioned media, they also showed a drastic increase in EC migration and tube formation when compared to non-stem conditioned media.

It has been reported that low O_2 levels inhibit differentiation of the stem cell population, and it is also important in stem cells and progenitor cells [91-93] and finally it has a crucial role in glioma growth and tumorigenecity [94-98]. In toto, this showed the importance of GSCs and substantiates the need for developing GSC anti-GBM therapy.

1.2.3 Implication in treatment of GBM

As described above GSCs are responsible for tumor initiation, progression, chemo- and radio resistance leading to tumor recurrence. These cells are also known as the "mother population" of the tumor and serve as a potential powerful target for GBM treatment. In other words, GSC populations are responsible for maintenance of tumor bulk, and targeting these cells will eventually lead to elimination of tumor. Several factors are important in treatments used or designed for GBM: first, traditional chemo- and radiation therapy target the bulk of the tumor and are not able to kill the GSC population leading to tumor relapse. In addition, if the treatment only targets the GSC population, there is a possibility of dedifferentiation of tumor bulk to stem cell population and causing regrowth of the tumor. Finally, the treatment used for GBM should not only lead to killing the tumor bulk but also to be able to target the GSC population for a complete elimination of tumor (see Figure 1.6).

Several approaches have been used to kill stem cell populations and prevent them from regenerating the heterogeneous tumor mass. One approach is to force the GSC population to differentiate and hinder them from re-populating the tumor bulk. This therapy has been termed "differentiation therapy" and has been used in acute promyelocytic leukemia (APL). In APL patients, poorly differentiated leukemia cells populate the bone marrow and hinder the production of normal blood cells. By using *all*-trans-retinoic acid (RA) the poorly differentiated cancer cells are forced to differentiate and thereby lose their malignant potential [71, 99]. Another study has also showed that U87 derived neurosphere cultures differentiate when treated with low

concentrations of RA [100]. Lee et. al, demonstrated that by culturing GBM neurosphere cells in the presence of RA they express differentiation markers at similar levels as GBM cells grown in serum-containing media [101]. Another approach to target the GSCs is through signaling pathways such as Sonic hedgehog (SHH), Wnt, TGF- β , BMP Bone Morphogenetic Proteins (BMPs), Notch and epidermal growth factor receptors (EGFRs). EGFR, known to be important for the maintenance of stem cell population is described in section 1.3.



Figure 1.6. Targeting the GSCs in GBM therapy. First row shows that if we only target the bulk of the tumor bulk leaving the bCSC this might cause the re-generation of the tumor by the small population of stem cells and cause relapse. Targeting the bCSC (middle row) will lead to elimination of the tumor but there is still the risk of dedifferentiation of more mature tumor cells into new stem cells. The best strategy is to target both the bCSC population and the tumor bulk cells (bottom row) in order to eliminate the tumor completely and prevent relapse.

1.3 RECEPTOR TYROSINE KINASES (RTKs)

One main characteristic of multicellular organisms is the ability of each individual cell to be able to communicate via a cellular network. Cells are able to receive various external signals and connect with surrounding cell environment, and therefore perform important cellular functions. These cellular functions play a critical role in the regulation of a number of cellular processes including, differentiation, cell survival, cell-cell interactions, proliferation, metabolism, cell development and migration and are mainly regulated by growth factors (GFs) and their receptors [102, 103]. One of the main signaling events is carried out by a specialized class of enzymes termed protein kinases that are able to phosphorylate/dephosphorylate the hydroxylgroups of serine, threonine and tyrosine in a reversible manner [104, 105]. The enzymatic properties of this large family of phosphotransferases is due to their ability to transfer the γ phosphate from an ATP molecule to a hydroxylamine residue on the substrate protein [105-107]. Based on the phosphorylation site protein kinases are classified as serine/threonine or tyrosine kinases (TKs).

Although very little was known about signal transduction pathways, today receptor tyrosine kinases (RTKs) are among the best described growth factor regulated pathways which have with comparable structural features. Vascular endothelial growth factor receptors (VEGFRs), platelet-derived growth factor receptors (PDGFRs), fibroblast growth factor receptors (FGFRs), insulin growth factor receptors (IGFRs), hepatocyte growth factor receptors (c-Met, HGFRs), and epidermal growth factor receptors (EGFRs) are among the most important RTKs that have been studied in different type of cancers [108, 109]. Since, EGFR is one of the main focus of this thesis it will be discussed in detail.

1.3.1 Historical timeline of the discovery of receptor tyrosine kinases (RTKs)

Several landmark discoveries have brought us to our current state of understanding of cellular signaling and the importance of RTKs, which will be discussed in this section. The first phosphate group on a protein was identified in 1906 and the late 1930s marked the discovery of glycogen phosphorylase the enzyme that catalyses the rate-limiting step of glycogenolysis [110]. In 1950, Earl Sutherland was the first to demonstrate that a hormone could influence the activity of a specific enzyme, cAMP-dependent protein kinase (PKA) and the finding that it activated phosphorylase kinase [110-112]. This was the first example of 'cascade' events in which one protein kinase activates another.

In 1960-1962, pioneering discoveries of nerve growth factor and epidermal growth factor (EGF) revealed the importance of these two growth factors and it soon became clear that they are able to bind to cell-surface receptors and be involved in neuronal differentiation and cell proliferation [113, 114]. By late 1960s phosphorylation was still believed to be a specialized and controlled mechanism largely confined to the regulation of glycogen metabolism. A landmark finding was also shown in 1970s revealing proteins that are phosphorylated on two or more residues by more than two kinases, termed multisite phosphorylation [115]. Another surprising finding was in the late 1970s by Ray Erikson that showed that v-Src, the protein encoded by the transforming gene of rous sarcoma virus (RVS), was a kinase [116] that was later shown to be able phosphorylate tyrosine residues on other proteins, implying that it possessed intrinsic kinase activity [105, 117]. Soon after, EGFR was also shown to be a protein tyrosine kinase, and it was shown that it not only can become activated upon binding to EGF [118-120] but also it is able to "self" phosphorylate specific tyrosines which then stimulate 'downstream' pathways to mediate the effects of the signal transduction pathways. These findings stimulated researchers to search for

the physiological substrates of protein kinase activity. Surprising finding showed that the receptors were the main cellular substrates that frequently become phosphorylated at multiple tyrosine residues. This was later explained by showing some proteins contain a Src homology 2 (SH2) domain and are able to recognize particular phosphotyrosine-containing sequences and phosphorylated growth factor receptors [121-123].

Studies by Howard Temin (1966, 1967) [124, 125] suggested that cancer cells produce and use their own GFs. This discovery was followed by the discovery of many GFs that stimulate cell proliferation by binding to receptors at the cell surface. For example, designated platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) [126, 127] isolated from human platelets, fibroblast growth factor (FGF) that is a growth factor isolated from bovine brain [128] and insulin-like growth factor 1 (IGF-1). These findings along with many other studies since the 1980s highlighted the link between growth factor receptors and that they play numerous important roles during development, during normal cellular processes as well as in pathologies such as cancer, diabetes, atherosclerosis, bone disorders, and tumor angiogenesis.

In early the 1990s a new family of protein tyrosine kinases, JAK kinases, was emerged from a PCR-based screen. Once this pathway is activated, it leads to phosphorylation of signal tranducers and activators of transcription (STATs) that mediate transcription directly [129]. In addition, MAPK and the PI3K pathways were identified in the late 1980-1990s. These discoveries showed the importance of signal transduction that are underlying mechanisms of cell growth, proliferation, survival and cell death.

1.3.2 EGFR structure and functions

The EGFR family of receptors, also called ErbB family of RTKs are among the twenty receptor tyrosine kinase classes found in human [119, 130]. This family of receptors consist of four human epidermal receptors: 1) ErbB1 (EGFR or HER1), 2) ErbB2 (neu or HER2), 3) ErbB3 or HER3 and 4) ErbB4 or HER4 which show strong structural homology. In the normal brain, EGFR is expressed in neurogenic areas and in many tissues of epithelial, mesenchymal and neuronal origin [131-133] and plays essential and fundamental roles in development, proliferation, differentiation, survival and transformation of cells. Also, it has been reported that EGFR is involved in regulation of the developmental and adult stage of NSC migration, proliferation, and differentiation [134-139]. More importantly, EGFR has been shown to be overexpressed in a large number of solid tumors, including head and neck, ovarian, brain, breast, bladder, colon, prostate and lung cancers (Figure 1.7) [140-145].



Figure 1.7. EGFR deregulation in different human cancers. This figure shows deregulation of EGFR in different human cancers. This deregulation in EGFR, including its overexpression or mutation, is implicated in many solid tumors such as: gliomas and breast carcinomas.

Stanley Cohen of Vanderbilt University was the first to discover EGFR and later he shared the 1986 Nobel Prize in Medicine with Rita Levi-Montalcini of University of Turin [146, 147]. EGFR is a 170-kD glycoprotein and consists of an extracellular ligand-binding domain, a single hydrophobic transmembrane region, and an intracellular tyrosine kinase (TK) domain. The extracellular ligand-binding domain is also referred to as domains I-IV and consists of four subdomains namely L1, CR1, L2 and CR2 in which L stands for leucine rich and CR means cystein-rich domain [130, 148, 149]. Domains I and III share 37% amino acid identity, while domains II and IV are homologous Cys-rich domains, CR1 and CR2, respectively [150] (Figure 1.8.A) The transmembrane domain is mainly α -helical and is involved in receptor down regulation and ligand-dependent internalization. The kinase domain is essential because it harbors the ATP-binding site of the receptor between the N-terminal and C-terminal lobes (Figure 1.8A).

As shown in figure 1.8.B once ligands such as EGF, transforming growth factor alpha $(TGF-\alpha)$, amphiregulin (AR), heparin-binding EGF, betacellulin (BTC), neuregulins (NRGs), and epiregulin (EPR) bind to these receptors they get activated [130, 151-153] and form, "dimerization loop". ErbB family of RTKs (HER1, 3 and 4) exist in their inactive monomer form which does not allow homodimers and hetereodimers dimerization. However, when ligands bind to the receptors they force them to undergo conformational change in the extracellular region and allow the two ligand-bound monomeric receptors to interact with each other. Of note, HER3 lacks the tyrosine kinase domain and can only activate downstream signaling when it dimerizes with other HER family of receptors [154, 155]. This conformational change also results in activation of downstream signaling, which depends on the nature of the ligand receptor complexes [149, 156]. In fact, the dimerization of two monomers brings closer their tyrosine kinase domains and their tyrosine residues. Hence, the monomers transphosphorylate each other at their tyrosine residues. The C-terminus kinase domain of EGFR contains many important phosphorylation sites of which the most important ones are: Y845, Y992, Y1068, Y1086, Y1101, Y1148, Y1173) [157-159]. These sites can be either auto- or trans-phosphorylated upon dimerization and serve as substrates for other TKs to transmit the signal via phosphotyrosine-Src homology 2 (SH2) and phosphotyrosine binding (PTB) domains, which mediate the activation of multiple downstream pathways (e.g., Ras-Raf-MAPK, PLC, PI3K and STATs) [130, 160-162]. In addition, this can

transduce signals down to the nucleus for transcription of a group of genes such as c-jun, c-fos, c-myc, c-myb, egr-1) [155].

Advanced findings in the structure of EGFR [148, 163, 164] and understanding the mechanisms regulating EGFR activity and the key amino acid residues involved using point mutants or deletion mutants of EGFR has paved the way for structure-activity studies with a series of EGFR tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKI) [165-167].

Interestingly, several studies show the relation between GSCs and EGFR. First, these cells proliferate *in vitro* in response to growth factors such as EGF [101] and can be isolated based on expression of EGFR [168]. Second, glioma neurosphere cultures are sensitive to inhibition of EGFR signaling [169-171]. Of note, expression of EGFR together with the GSC signature has been linked to chemo- and radiation resistance [29].



Figure 1.8. EGFR structure and receptor dimerization. **(A)** Receptor structure and domains of EGFR are shown in Figure A. **(B)** Ligand (EGF) binding and receptor dimerization seen in the extracellular region with the domains interacting with each other.

1.3.3 Mutations of EGFR and downstream mediators

The EGFR has previously been implicated in the malignant transformation of epithelial cells, including several solid organ malignancies: gastric, colorectal, prostate, bladder, esophageal, brain, lung, breast, head and neck, renal, pancreatic, and ovarian cancers [172-175]. Several mechanisms by which EGFR becomes oncogenic and cause constitutive EGFR activation are: (1) autocrine growth loop of the epidermal growth factor receptor (2) deletions of domains giving rise to constitutively active variants of EGFR (3) mutations that prevent EGFR internalization [172, 176-179]. As mentioned in section 1.1.3 alterations in RTKs are detected in ~60 % of primary (*de novo*) GBM tumors accounting for the heterogeneity of GBM tumor cells. More specifically, ~

57% of GBM samples harbored alteration in EGFR, 13% in Platelet Derived Growth Factor Receptor Alpha (PDGFRA) and 2% in MET [180]. EGFR overexpression can lead to increased activity of the EGFR promoter, amplification of the EGFR gene or deregulation at the translational and post-translational level [181, 182]. EGFR mutations are present in ~ 40-50% of GBM and at least nine EGFR mutation variants have been detected in this cancer [183, 184]. The most common EGFR mutation is EGFRvIII (31-58%), that is the result of in frame deletion of exons 2 to 7 (801 base pairs) in the EGFR gene [5, 185, 186] (Figure 1.9). This mutation is not expressed in normal tissue and causes the EGFR to lack the extracellular domain of the receptor (amino acid 6-273) and results in a truncated (145 kDa) receptor that is not able to bind to EGFR ligands [183, 187]. Although, this receptor has a distorted ligand binding area it exhibits a constitutively active tyrosine kinase activity and thus is able to activate downstream signaling pathways [188-191] (Figure 1.9) and in some cases it has even been reported that EGFRvIII has a higher signaling through certain pathways such as PI3-K/AKT pathway compared to EGFR wild type [155, 188, 192]. Despite the lack of ligand binding ability, EGFRvIII is still able to not only homodimerise with itself, but also form heterodimers when co-expressed with EGFR [188]. Of note, EGFRvIII expression mostly occurs in tumors with EGFR amplification (~40% of tumors with amplified EGFR) [188, 190]. In summary, tumors expressing EGFRvIII have been reported to be resistance to standard therapies such as cisplatin, paclitaxel and temozolomide due to many reasons such as increased proliferation, increased invasiveness (regulated by MMP-13), decreased apoptosis (due to 3-fold upregulation of Bcl-xL as well as inhibition of caspase-3-like activity), and increased angiogenesis (through NFkB signaling to VEGF and IL-8) [193]. It has been reported that TKIs such as Iressa[®]/gefitinib are ineffective against tumours expressing EGFRvIII due to their failure in blocking EGFRvIII phosphorylation completely and also they are not able to inhibit Akt activation. In addition, EGFR inhibitors such as Tarceva[®] or gefitinib have less effect on patients that have EGFRvIII-positive tumors along with phosphatase and tensin homolog (PTEN) deficiency (PTEN mutant) while those with patients that have functional PTEN show a modest response to these treatment [194, 195]. Indeed, inactivation of PTEN due to *PTEN* mutations or loss, can increase EGFR signaling and therefore contributes to the abnormally high activity of the PI3K/AKT pathway, often seen in primary GBM [196-198] and has been correlated with the dismal prognosis of patients with GBM [199, 200]. Moreover, monoclonal antibodies cetuximab and mAb528 that are designed to target wt EGFR are also able to inhibit EGFRvIII *in vitro* but they have unfortunately shown no effect in *in vivo* studies [201]. On the other hand monoclonal antibodies such as Y10 and L8A4 were used to target EGFRvIII tumors and the results of this study showed promising results in a preclinical setting in mice and rats and treatment with monoclonal antibody 806 (mAb806) resulted in increased apoptosis and decreased angiogenesis [193].

The EGFRvIII has been also reported in breast cancer (27-78%), ovarian cancer (75%), head and neck squamous cell cancer (42%), NSCLC (15-41%) as well as metastatic prostate cancer [193, 202-205]. These mutations occur either in: (1) the intracellular domain, (2) the extracellular domain leading to loss of sensitivity to its ligand, and (3) specific residues at the tyrosine kinase domain [177, 206]. Another alteration downstream from EGFR is increased RAS-activity which is a frequent phenomenon in GBM possibly due to increased activation of the upstream RTK [207, 208]. Taken together, multiple alterations of the EGFR signaling pathway have been reported in GBM and other cancer types, and this pathway thus serves as a potential target for GBM therapy.



Figure 1.9. Structure of EGFRvIII.

1.3.4 Signal Transduction Pathways Activated Downstream of EGFR

As described in (section 1.3.2) when ligands bind to EGF receptors they undergo conformational changes and cause activation of the tyrosine kinase domain, which leads to catalyzing the transfer of a phosphatase group from donor adenosine triphospate (ATP) to an acceptor hydroxyl group of tyrosine residues residing near the catalytic site on the dimer neighbor [109, 209]. This leads to phosphorylation of additional tyrosine residues in the tail of the cytosolic EGFR domains [107, 210]. The phosphorylated tyrosine residues then serve as docking sites for adapter and signaling molecules leading to numerous EGFR downstream signaling pathways, generally leading to cell survival, proliferation, transformation and invasion [211-214]. In this thesis and due to this project specific interests only in MAPK and AKT pathways are discussed (Figure 1.10).



Figure 1.10. Activation of epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR). Upon ligand binding, EGFR dimerizes and autophosphorylates itself that leads to the activation of downstream signaling pathways resulting in migration, survival, proliferation, etc.

1.3.4.1 Activation of the Mitogen Activated Protein Kinase (MAPK) pathway

The most extensively studied and best characterized EGFR pathway is cell signaling of mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPKs) as shown in Figure 1.11. To date, there are six groups of known MAPKs that include extracellular signal-related kinase (ERK1/2), ERK3/4, ERK5, ERK7/8, JNK1/2/3 and p38 isoforms. Extracellular signal-regulated kinase, ERK pathway [215, 216], which is the most studied pathway, is mainly involved in growth and proliferation and found to be deregulated in cancers. MAPK can get phosphorylated and activated by a MAPK-kinase (MAPKK), which in turn is phosphorylated and activated by a MAPKK kinase (MAPKK) that is activated by upstream proteins [217, 218]. This multistep process (Ras/Raf/MEK/ERK1/2 cascade) begins with stimulation of RTKs and phosphorylation of tyrosine residues within the

EGFR cytosolic domain and recruitment of growth factor receptor-bound protein 2 (Grb2) which is an adaptor protein. This facilitates the binding of Son of Sevenless (SOS), a guanine exchange factor, that exchange the RAS-bound guanine diphosphate (GDP) for guanine triphosphate (GTP) and thus activate the G-protein RAS. Grb2 can either bind to phosphorylated Y1068 or Y1086 via its SH2 or indirectly by SH2 domain of Shc that binds to phosphorylated Y1148 or Y1173. Of note, the RAS family of small GTP-binding proteins able to co-localize with many proteins and facilitates the interactions between several cascades, thus transmitting signals [219-222]. Active RAS then is able to phosphorylate the serine/threonine kinase Raf-1, a MAPKKK, that in turn is able to phosphorylate and activate MEK1 and MEK2 [223-225]. This leads to activation and phosphorylation of the last "tier" of this kinase module, ERK1/2, a MAPK, which then translocates to the nucleus which is then able to activate many proteins such as nuclear transcription factors (e.g., Elk-1, Sp1, E2F and AP-1) that subsequently activate transcription of target genes e.g., cmyc, c-myb c-jun and c-fos [214, 216, 223, 226-228].



Figure 1.11 Activation of the MAPK pathway.

1.3.4.2 Activation of the Phosphotidylinositol-3-Kinase (PI3K) pathway

Another pathway downstream of EGFR is the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K) pathway that involves AKT (Akt), also known as Protein Kinase B (PKB), which is a serine /threonine kinase. Activation of this pathway can lead to cell proliferation, survival, growth, apoptosis, motility and metabolism [229-231]. AKT "AK" was a temporary classification name for a mouse strain developing spontaneous thymic lymphomas. Other members of this family are AKT1/PKB α , AKT2/PKB β , AKT3/PKB γ [232, 233]. Identification of this highly conserved pathway began in the early 1980s through vigorous attempts to characterize insulin receptor signaling [234, 235]. Based on the substrate specificity, structure, function and mechanisms of activation of PI3Ks they are classified into classes I, II and III [231, 236].

Wealth of literature exists on the structure and functions for this founding class of the PI3K family [237]. This class is the only class that has been linked to cancer and can get activated by protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs) and Ras. In addition, it is a lipid, heterodimeric kinase that consists of two domains. A catalytic subunit (p110) and a regulatory domain (also referred to as an adaptor domain), p85 [231]. The catalytic subunit has four isoforms designated as p110 α , p110 β , p110 γ and p110 δ [236, 238]. These subunits have common domains such as aminoterminal adaptor-binding domain (ABD), Ras-binding domain (RBD) in the N-terminal extension, protein-kinase-C homology-2 (C2), a helical domain acting as a scaffold for other domains of p110, and a carboxyl-terminal kinase domains [230, 231]. ADR and RBD domains are involved in providing interaction surfaces and mediating the interaction between p110 and Ras-GTP, respectively [236]. The regulatory domain of PI3K class I, p85 is able to bind receptors and non-receptors through its Src homology 2 domains (SH2) domains (nSH2, cSH2) [230]. Another role

of p85 is that it also negatively regulates the kinase activity of p110 α through helical domain interaction. Since, p110 γ does not have a p85-binding domain forms it heterodimers with the regulatory subunits p101 or p84 and exclusively gets activated by GPCRs [238].

PI3K/AKT, same as the MAPK pathway starts with ligand binding, receptors dimerization and phosphorylation of tyrosine residues specific for the activation of this pathway. Activation of PI3K typically occurs through stimulation via its regulatory subunit bound to the activated receptor or through the small G protein Ras or through adapter molecules (e.g. insulin receptor substrate (IRS) proteins). This leads to binding of the regulatory subunit, p85, to an activated receptor and thus activation of the p110 α catalytic subunit [231]. This triggers conversion of phosphatidylinositol (3,4)-bisphosphate (PIP2) lipids to phosphatidylinositol (3,4,5)-trisphosphate (PIP3) [230]. PIP2 and PIP3 act as docking sites for other regulatory proteins with a pleckstrin homology (PH) domain such as PDK1 (phosphorylates Thr-308 residue of AKT) and PDK2 (phosphorylates Ser-473 of AKT) [238]. AKT is then translocated to the plasma membrane allowing it to bind to PIP3 at the plasma membrane via its PH-domain leading to its partial activation via PDK1. For complete activation of AKT, serine 473 needs to get activated, which can be done by the mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) complex protein, mTORC2 [239]. One negative regulator of this pathway is phosphatase and tensin homolog known as PTEN, which antagonizes the action of PI3-K, by dephosphorylation of PIP3 to PIP2 [240]. Therefore, the length of the signals mediated by PI3K/AKT is regulated by the lipid phosphatase PTEN and deficiency of PTEN therefore promotes inappropriate and prolonged PI3K/AKT signals. Mutations or inactivation in PTEN activity are seen in many human cancers, which results in constitutive AKT activation [241, 242].

1.4 DNA AS TARGET FOR CHEMOTHERAPY

1.4.1. Types of DNA Damage

DNA, like any other molecule is subject to damage. DNA strands are easily damaged which can be the result of either endogenous (reviewed in [243]) reaction such as replication stress, reactive molecules created during normal cellular metabolism, alkylation or from exogenous sources such as DNA damaging agents (chemotherapeutics) and ionizing radiation. Many anticancer therapies are potent inducers of DNA damage. These include chemotherapy and radiotherapy. Some examples of different types of DNA damage are intra- and interstrand crosslinks, base lesions, single-strand breaks (SSBs) and double-strand breaks (DSBs) that each form depending on the source and extent of DNA damage [244]. When DNA is damaged it can interfere with DNA replication, transcription that leads to mutations and chromosomal aberrations of DNA.

SSBs arises from disruption of the DNA backbone and breakage in the sugar phosphate backbone of only one strand of the DNA duplex. On the other hand, although DNA DSBs are less frequent, they are the most toxic DNA damage and occur when two complementary DNA strands are broken simultaneously.

Reactive oxygen species (ROS), such as O_2^- , H_2O_2 , and 'OH are produced during cellular processes and are related to other endogenous reactive molecules [245, 246]. ROS can generate over one hundred different oxidative DNA adducts- that are critical in producing SSBs, DSBs, and DNA-protein cross-links [247]. Alkylation is another important type of DNA damage related to endogenous type of DNA damage in which the primary sites of alkylation are the O⁻ and N⁻ atoms of nucleobases.

The DNA damage resulting either from endogenous or exogenous agents can activate DNA repair mechanisms in the cell that will be described in section 1.5.4.

1.4.2 DNA targeting agents

DNA-damaging agents have a long history of use in cancer chemotherapy. One major limitation of DNA-damaging agents is the toxicity seen in patients such as treatment with cisplatin, which causes nephrotoxicity [248]. One reason is, when DNA-damaging agents were discovered most attention was given to the effects of these drugs on cancer cells and minimal attention was attributed to non-cancer cells. The toxicity seen in patients also suggested the lack of selectivity of these drugs. Today, however, cancer treatment still largely relies on use of chemotherapeutic drugs to reduce tumor growth and eliminate cancer cells.

1.4.3 Alkylating Agents

The alkylating agents were one of the earliest classes of drugs discovered and used effectively to treat cancer [249]. The story behind the recognition of the anti cancer effects of these compounds is an outstanding one. During World War I, sulfur mustards (gas) were used as military weapons. Subsequently, in World War II, US warship carrying a cargo of nerve gas off the coast of Italy was sunk in Italy. In both World War I and II, it was observed that people who were exposed to sulfur mustard showed bone marrow suppression and lymphoid aplasia [250] and therefore sulfur mustard was examined as an antitumor agent [251]. The results of clinical trials on patients with lymphoma showed promising antitumor activity [252, 253].

The alkylating agents can either react directly with biologic molecules or they first form a reactive intermediate that can then bind to biologic molecules. Major sites of reaction of these drugs are in the double helix structure of DNA and include the phosphate-sugar backbone and various hydrogen acceptor/donors to form covalent bonds. One main characteristic of these drugs is their ability to affect cancer cells during all phases of the cell cycle, although their biggest impact

is in the S-phase of the cell cycle. By adding alkyl groups to DNA these classes of agents cause breakage of the DNA strands and eventually, cancer cell death.

Many alkylating agents have been tested in the clinic and some are described in this thesis: 1) nitrogen mustards and nitrosoureas, 2) triazines, 3) alkyl sulfonates, and 4) ethylenimines.

1.4.3.1 Nitrogen mustards and nitrosoureas

The nitrogen mustards (e.g. 2-chloroethyl-sulfide) and nitrosoureas are among the first bifunctional alkylating agents that were used to treat cancer [254, 255] (Figure 1.12). The first clinical trial with a nitrogen mustard was reported in 1963 [256]. They damage DNA by forming guanine-guanine and guanine-adenine interstrand crosslinks. Bendamustine, mechlorethamine (the original "nitrogen mustard"), cyclophosphamide, ifosfamide, melphalan, and chlorambucil are commonly used [257]. This thesis also reports the effects of a hemi-mustard drug (ZR2002), tested for the first time for the treatment of GBM. Nitrogen mustards consist of a bischloroethyl group and react through aziridinium rings by intramolecular displacement of the chloride by the amine. Thus, it can react with the N-7 position of guanine leading to formation of N-7 chloroethyl adducts that can further cross-react with another DNA strand to form interstrand DNA cross-links that enhances the potency of nitrogen mustard.

Cyclophosphamide, marketed as Cytoxan[®] or Neosar[®] has shown less gastrointestinal and hematopoietic toxicity than other alkylating agents and therefore has been used in many cancers such as Hodgkin's and non-Hodgkin's lymphoma, chronic myelocytic leukemia, acute myelocytic leukemia, acute lymphocytic leukemia, retinoblastoma, rhabdomyosarcoma, breast chronic lymphocytic leukemia, multiple myeloma, neuroblastoma, testicular, endometrial, lung, and ovarian cancers, etc. [256, 258]. Chlorambucil (Leukeran[®]), is another well known and widely used nitrogen mustard to treat giant follicular lymphoma, chronic lymphocytic leukemia, malignant lymphomas including lymphosarcoma, and Hodgkin's disease. It has also been successfully used to treat breast, ovarian, and testicular cancer, Waldenstrom's macroglobulinemia, thrombocythemia, and choriocarcinoma. Mechlorethamine (Mustargen[®]), Ifosfamide (Ifex[®]) and Melphalan (Alkeran[®]) are also well known nitrogen mustards that have been used in the treatment of many cancers such as Hodgkin's disease and non-Hodgkin's lymphoma and lung cancer (Mechlorethamine and Ifosfamide) and treat multiple myeloma, ovarian cancer, neuroblastoma, rhabdomyosarcoma, and breast cancer (Melphalan).

As mentioned above nitrosoureas are also among the most potent and widely used chloroethylating agents that add chloroethyl groups to the N7 and O6 of guanine [259]. Interestingly, once *O*6-chloroethylguanine are formed by reacting with cytosine they form guanine-cytosine interstrand crosslinks and cause cytotoxicity [259]. Like other drugs nitrosoureas have side effects such as bone marrow depression, nausea and vomiting. In addition, although they have been tested in brain tumors, such as GBM because of their ability to cross the BBB due to their lipophilic properties, they are not effective on tumors expressing MGMT.

Lomustine (CCNU or CeeNU[®]), Nimustine (ACNU), Carmustine (BiCNU[®] or BCNU), and Streptozocin (Zanosar[®]) are some well-known nitrosoureas. Lomustine, has been used in melanoma, lung, colon, brain tumors and Hodgkin's disease. Carmustine, on the other hand has been used in GBM, metastatic brain tumors, astrocytoma and ependymoma. Finally, streptozotocin has been used to treat islet cell pancreatic cancer.



Figure 1.12. Structure of DNA-damaging agents. **(A)** The general structure of a nitrogen mustard alkylating agent; **(B)** The general structure of a nitrosourea alkylating agent; **(C)** Temozolomide, a methylating agent. Adapted from [260].

1.4.3.2 Triazines and Hydrazines

Triazines and hydrazines are a class of nitrogen-containing (three adjacent nitrogen atoms/ $C_3H_3N_3$) heterocycles and are the platform of numerous synthetic transformations [261]. Triazines (e.g., procarbazine, dacarbazine (DTIC-Dome[®]), TMZ (Temodar[®]) are also classified as monofunctional methylating agents. Once they are metabolized they produce alkyldiazonium ions (e.g., methyldiazonium) that can alkylate DNA. The cytotoxicity of Methyldiazonium ions is linked to their ability to react with several nucleophilic sites in DNA and produce O6-methyl guanine (5%), N3-methyl adenine (9%) and N7-methyl guanine (~65-80%) and therefore cause cytotoxicity [262, 263]. Despite the low proportion of O6-methyl guanine (5%) it is the most lethal monoadduct formed because guanine (G) pairs with thymidine (T) instead of cytosine (C) and eventually leads to cell death [259, 264].

Triazines and hydrazines have great pharmacokinetic properties, great bioavailability, distribution and limited toxicity and have been in used in many diseases including cancers. For

example, dacarbazine is used to treat metastatic malignant melanoma, rhabdomyosarcoma, soft tissue sarcomas, neuroblastoma, and medullary thyroid carcinoma. TMZ (also described in section 1.1.4), a small molecule, has been used in the treatment of anaplastic astrocytoma and GBM. TMZ is one of the few drugs that is orally bioavailable and survives the chemical stresses of oral absorption. The advantage of TMZ over DTIC is that it crosses the BBB more efficiently. The first phase I clinical trial of TMZ started in 1987, at the Queen Elizabeth Hospital, Birmingham, UK. Today, the current standard care of patients newly diagnosed with GBM is based on the trial of the European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC)/ National Cancer Institute of Canada Clinical Trials Group (NCICCTG), that showed addition of TMZ during and after radiotherapy improved the overall survival (OS) from 12.1 months to 14.6 months compared to radiotherapy alone [11].

1.4.3.3 Platinum agents

Platinum agents (cisplatin, carboplatin, lipoplatin and oxaliplatin) are also used in cancer management. These agents are able to crosslink DNA strands resulting in ineffective DNA mismatch repair that eventually leads to cell apoptosis.

In the clinic setting, the clinical performance of platins has been disappointing [265, 266] due to many reasons such as the lack of selectivity of these drugs (leading to toxicity such as nausea/vomiting, sensory neuropathy and nephrotoxicity) or in the case of gliomas lack of efficient penetration into the CNS [267-269]. Although, there have been efforts to improve the effect of cisplatin by either testing local delivery to overcome the BBB issues with this drug or combination therapy of cisplatin and TMZ [270, 271] or using cisplatin encapsulated into liposomes [272] but none has showed any benefit to improve the clinical effect of this drug. Oxaliplatin has also been used with newly diagnosed GBM, however, early-phase clinical trials revealed peripheral sensory neuropathy as a dose-limiting toxicity with only modest responses in tumor treatment [273]. Platinum agents have been also tested in gastric, colon and pancreatic, breast, melanoma, prostate and other cancers.

1.5 CELL RESPONSE TO DNA DAMAGE

DNA is the repository of genetic information in each living cell, its integrity and stability are essential to life. Cells have evolved a number of mechanisms to detect and repair the various types of damage that can occur to DNA.

1.5.1 Phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase-related kinases (PIKKs)

Phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase-related kinases (PIKKs) also known as class IV PI3Ks (PI3Ks are described in section 1.3.4.2) are involved in DNA-damage response (DDR) [274]. They

include ataxia telangiectasia mutated kinase (ATM), ataxia telangiectasia and Rad3 related kinase (ATR), DNA dependent protein kinase (DNA-PK), and mammalian target-of-rapamycin (mTOR), suppressor with morphological effect on genitalia 1 (SMG1) and transformation/transcription domain associated protein (TRRAP).

1.5.1.1 Ataxia telangiectasia mutated kinase (ATM) and ataxia telangiectasia and Rad3 related kinase (ATR)

ATM is mainly activated through DSB that causes phosphorylation of serine 1981 upon DNA damage [275]. Another important factor in ATM activation is the MRN complex that consists of Mre11, Rad50, and Nbs1 protein (MRN) [276]. Mutations in MRN complex can cause radiosensitivity, neurological abnormalities and cell cycle defects [277]. ATM facilitates the recruitment of homologous recombination (HR) proteins to damaged DNA sites leading to DNA repair [278]. In contrast to ATM, ATR responds to conditions that result in formation of SSBs and stalled DNA replication forks [279]. This PIKK DNA-damage-responsive kinase is not only activated by IR but also through replication inhibitors, such as hydroxyurea and also by methyl methansulfonate and cis-platinum [280]. ATM together with ATR are also involved in cell-cycle arrest and apoptosis and regulate a wide range of target molecules by phosphorylation. ATM mostly regulates the G2/M checkpoint, necessary for the cell-cycle arrest of the cells. ATM/ATR can inhibit activation of Cdc25C phosphatase that is essential for activation of cyclin B1 and cdk1 involved in progression of the cell-cycle [281]. Other substrates common for ATM/ATR are p53, MDM2 (described in section 1.5.2), CHK1/2 and H2AX [282, 283].

1.5.1.2 DNA-dependent protein kinase (DNA-PK)

DNA-PK is a nuclear serine/threonine protein kinase composed of 2 main subunits 1) a catalytic subunit (DNA-PKcs; 460 kDa) and 2) a DNA-binding component consisting of two subunits: Ku70 (70 kDa) and Ku86 (86 kDa), which is also referred to as Ku80 (reviewed in [284]). DNA-PK is important in non-homologous end joining (NHEJ) which is considered to be the major DSB repair pathway. Ku70/80 first binds to DSBs on the sugar backbone of DNA and then it recruits DNA-PKcs. The complex formed at the DSB consisting of DNA, Ku70/80, and DNA-PKcs is referred to as "DNA-PK" [285]. The Ku heterodimer also interacts with X-ray cross complementing protein 4 (XRCC4) [286], DNA Ligase IV [286] and XRCC4-like factor (XLF, also named Cernunnos) XLF.

As shown by Barnes et al., mice lacking DNA ligase IV gene show massive apoptosis in embryonic neural cells [287]. DNA-PKcs can be phosphorylated on more than 40 sites such as threonine 2609 (Thr2609). Hagan et al. [288], showed that upon ionizing radiation, EGFR is translocated to the nucleus and directly interacts with DNA-PKcs to form a complex that leads to increased activity of DNA-PKcs (a major component in NHEJ DNA repair) [289]. EGFR directly phosphorylates DNA-PKcs at T2609, which is required for NHEJ-mediated DSB repair. Studies have shown that phosphorylation of Thr2609 is essential in NHEJ and blocking phosphorylation of these site via substitutions such as alanine leads to severe radiosensitivity and non-functional DNA end-joining ability in vitro [290, 291]. Interestingly, it has been shown that cells that express L858R and d746-750 are defective in radiation-induced nuclear translocation of EGFR and therefore, cells with these mutations prevents the interaction between EGFR and DNA-PKcs and are sensitive to radiation treatment [292].

1.5.2 p53

P53 also known as the "guardian of the genome" was first described in 1979 as an antigen in mouse cancer models [293]. P53 was later described as transcription factor and a well-known tumor suppressor that prevents cells from becoming malignant [294]. The human p53 protein (53 kDa) is encoded by the 20 Kb *TP53* gene [295]. Wild-type p53 (wt p53) protein consists of a Nterminus, a central core and a C-terminal region. The N-terminus is divided into two subdomains 1) transcriptional activation domains (TADs: TAD1 and TAD2) and 2) proline-rich region. One main function of TADs is their interaction with MDM2, acetyltransferases p300 and CBP, etc. Proline-rich region plays a role in maintaining the stability of p53. The central core domain is also called the DNA-binding domain. The C-terminal region includes a tetramerization domain and negative auto-regulatory domain.

1.5.2.1 Activation of wtp53 and its regulation

P53 is activated through cellular stress such as DNA damage after exposure to IR and chemotherapy, hypoxia, ribosomal stress, infections, telomere shortening or oncogene overexpression, cell-cell contacts etc.

Once p53 is activated and is able to bind to DNA, depending on the extent and nature of p53 activation it can induce or suppress transcription of many genes, such as *Noxa*, *Bcl2 associated X protein* (*Bax*), *Fas*, *p53* upregulated modulator of apoptosis (*PUMA*), *CDKN1A/p21*, etc. leading to different responses such as cell-cycle arrest, regulation of oxidative stress, DNA repair, apoptosis, senescence, invasion, motility, autophagy, angiogenesis [296], differentiation, etc. [297, 298].

Upon DNA damage, cell-cycle arrest can occur in G1, S or G2-M to allow sufficient time for cells to repair DNA and to minimize the replication of damaged DNA. It is also important to mention that cells undergo apoptosis or repair based on the extent of DSBs. As mentioned when the damage is minor and repairable, p53 regulates cell-cycle arrest via G1/S checkpoint, which partially depends on the p53-regulated transcription of p21 protein (WAF1/Cip/Sdi1). Together, p21 protein with other proteins in this family (p27 and p57) can cause cell-cycle arrest via inhibition of cyclin E and cyclin-dependent kinase 2 (CDK2) [299]. When DNA breaks are high, cells mostly activate the transcriptional activation of proapoptotic factors such Bax, PUMA, growth arrest and DNA damage (GADD45), etc. [294, 300].

In a normal cell, p53 protein is almost non-detectable because of its very short half-life, ranging from 5 to 30 minutes [301]. P53, is negatively regulated by many factors that include MDM2, MDMX (MDM4), Pirh2, TOPORS, COP1, E6-AP, CHIP, ARF-BP1, TRIM24 and MKRN1 ubiquitin ligases [302]. Among these regulators, MDM2 is the primary negative regulator of p53 levels in the cell.

MDM2 suppresses p53 stability by ubiquitination dependent and proteasomal mediated degradation. Sequential activation of E1, E2 and E3 enzymes catalyze ubiquitination of p53 in cells. E1 first forms a thioester between the glycine of ubiquitin and its own cysteine. Ubiquitin is then transferred to E2 conjugating enzyme. Finally, E3 ubiquitin ligase, catalyzes the transfer of polyubiquitin chains to the protein substrate leading to proteasome degradation of p53.

Several pathways can become activated and stabilize the p53 protein by inhibiting the attachment of MDM2 and preventing its degradation. DNA damage and DNA breaks caused by IR or DNA damaging drugs is one such pathway that stabilizes p53 protein and prevents its degradation [297]. A wide range of studies have also shown that ATM and casein kinase II can

phosphorylate and activate TP53 and have linked this activation to DNA repair [303]. In the case of ATM, this phosphorylation (serine 20 and serine 15) make p53 resistant to the inhibitory effects of MDM2 [304]. In addition, p14^{ARF} (ARF) is able to bind to MDM2 and transfer it to the nucleus, which leads to inhibiting the possibility of its interaction with p53.

1.5.2.2 p53 mutations

TP53 is the most commonly mutated gene in human cancer [305]. Some p53 mutations are frameshift, nonsense and missense mutations. Although frameshift or nonsense mutations result in the loss of p53 protein expression, missense mutations (substitution of a single amino acid) in p53 are frequently associated with stably expressed protein. Six "hotspot" amino acids (G245, R248, R249, R273, R175, and R282) in the DNA binding domain are mainly substituted, however, substitution can occur throughout the p53 protein [306]. Once p53 proteins are mutated, they acquire high stability that leads to their accumulation in the cell. Indeed, positive p53 via immunohistochemical (IHC) staining of cells is as an indicator of p53 accumulation associated with missense mutations. Today, it has become clear that p53 protein mutants are found in various cancer types and can give rise to more aggressive tumor profile promoting tumorigenesis and poor prognosis of patients [307].

Mutant p53 can also act as a dominant negative inhibitor over any remaining wild-type p53 by dimerization of mutp53 with wtp53 monomers that results in loss or diminution of the wild-type p53 activity [308]. Finally, mutant p53 proteins can acquire novel oncogenic functions, and are referred to as "gain of function" (GOF) mutants [309]. As reported in a recent review by Zhang, et al.[310], GOF mut-p53 is understudied in GBM and there has been a failure to distinguish between TP53 deletion and GOF mutations. Interestingly, one mechanism of resistance of GSCs

to treatment has been linked to a mechanism involving GOF mut-p53's status in GSCs which leads to differentiation and enhanced invasion capacity of theses cells. The GOF mut-p53's status in GSCs warrants further exploration.

1.5.3 γH2AX as a marker of DNA damage

The phosphorylation of histone H2AX at Ser139 in mammalian in response to DSB formation is called γ H2AX [311]. It has been reported that H2AX is phosphorylated at a very early step in the DNA damage response by either PIKKs, ATM, ATR, DNA-PK and has a critical role in induction of DSB repair.

The critical role of H2AX phosphorylation on DNA damage/repair proteins and functions to promote genome stability has been reported by showing that γ H2AX is involved in retention of some proteins participating in DNA repair and assembly of repair complexes at the damaged sites. Also, it has been confirmed that H2AX-knockout cells exhibit impaired recruitment of NBS1, 53BP1, and BRCA1 to irradiation-induced foci [312]. γ H2AX and foci immunodetection is now well known as a quantitative marker of DSBs [313, 314]. γ H2AX phosphorylation can be detected by western blotting of cell/tissue lysates and using antibodies that are specific for H2AX in individual cells and normalization to the total H2AX levels. Also, the presence of H2AX-containing nuclear foci can be ascertained by microscopy and flow cytometry [315]. Since γ H2AX phosphorylation is an early and rapid event, timing of H2AX measurements is critical for interpretation of results.

1.5.4 DNA repair enzymes

DNA repair systems developed in cells to hinder the detrimental effects of DNA damage in cells and to maintain genome integrity. The DNA repair network is divided into distinct mechanisms based on the type of DNA lesion. Major DNA repair pathways are 1) O6alkylguanine-DNA-alkyltransferase (AGT/MGMT), (2) mismatch repair (MMR), (3) base excision repair (BER) and nucleotide excision repair (NER), (4) homologous recombination (HR) repair and (5) non-homologous end-joining (NHEJ). This section provides a brief discussion of each pathway's molecular mechanisms of recognition of DNA damage and repair of DNA damage. The major factor for the choice of repair pathway is the type of damage.

1.5.4.1 MGMT/AGT

MGMT, also sometimes referred to as AGT, is a small (21 kDa) DNA repair protein, that is specific for of O6-methylguanine lesions. O6-methylguanine lesions are highly toxic DNA damage that can be only repaired by MGMT. It acts by removing the O6-alkylguanine adducts in DNA and transferring it to the cysteine 145 residue (Cys 145) on its active site, forming Smethylcysteine [316]. Once S-methylcysteine is formed, MGMT is no longer able to be involved in the O6-methylguanine repair mechanism therefore this act is referred to as a suicidal action by this repair enzyme (Figure 1.13). Therefore, S-methylcysteine eventually becomes degraded via the ubiquitin proteolytic pathway [317].

While MGMT is a critical repair enzyme in normal cells, MGMT expression is variable in different cell types, tissues, and among individuals. For example, in a study the highest MGMT activity was detected in liver but to a lower extent in normal human brain tissues [318]. While MGMT is a critical repair enzyme in normal cells its presence (MGMT positive) impairs the cytotoxic effects of methylating agents such as TMZ (methylates O6 position of guanine) (also discussed in section 1.1.4) and therefore interferes with patient outcome. For this reason, MGMT is well known for conferring resistance in GBM patients and has been used as a predictive maker
to alkylating agents-based therapy in GBM [319]. Thus, modulating MGMT expression and activity has been tested and developed in the treatment of many cancers such as GBM to improve treatment response.

The MGMT gene is located on chromosome 10 and contains of 97 CpG sites within the CpG island and its proximal promoter region. MGMT is regulated by methylation of CpG sites and therefore *MGMT* gene silencing by its promoter methylation has been used in GBM. To this end results of studies show that GBM patients that have promoter methylation and received combination treatment of RT and TMZ show an overall survival of 21.7 months (RT alone; 15.3 months), however the same combination treatment on patients with unmethylated tumors only improved the survival to 12.7 months (RT alone; 11.8 months). Interestingly, *MGMT* gene silencing by its promoter methylation was shown to be associated with better prognosis for GBM patients compared to patients possessing tumors with unmethylated *MGMT* promoter (median overall survival of 18.2 months vs 2.2 months) [320].

O6-benzylguanine (O6-BG) and O6-bromotenyl guanine (O6-BTG) are two MGMT inhibitors that have been tested in the clinic and also in combination with alkylating DNA damaging agents [321]. O6-BG, interferes with the activity of MGMT by transferring its benzyl group to the cysteine residue at the active site of MGMT [322]. Phase I and II clinical trials using O6-BG showed that combination of O6-BG with TMZ did not have any benefit in the patients treated with these drugs and importantly half of the patients enrolled showed toxicity [323, 324].



Figure 1.13. Mechanism of DNA repair by MGMT. MGMT is able to directly remove the O6methyl lesions from guanine. This results in an unmodified guanine base. The methylated MGMT is subsequently degraded by proteases.

1.5.4.2 Base-excision repair (BER)

Base-excision repair (BER), which also includes several sub-pathways, is a highly coordinated pathway. Its role is in the repair of damaged DNA bases and major mechanism for SSB repair in the cell. The BER pathway is launched by hydrolytic removal of the damaged bases by DNA glycosylases. More than 12 DNA glycosylases have been identified [325] that act by cleaving the N-glycosidic bond that links the base to its corresponding deoxyribose. This leads to production of abasic sites or AP/s which are repaired by apurinc/apyrmidinic endonuclease 1 (APE1) that forms a single-strand break flanked by 3'-OH and 5'-deoxyribose phosphate (5'-dRP) end [326]. APE1 is an essential enzyme for the recognition and processing of the AP-sites. Other DNA glycosylases, by cleaving AP sites leave a 3'-phospho- α , β -unsaturated aldehyde and 5'-phosphate at the margins of the break. Therefore, regardless of the mechanism of action of DNA glycosylases, it leads to formation of intermediate strand breaks harboring 3'- and/or 5' -blocking lesions that prevent DNA polymerase and DNA ligase reactions in the BER repair process.

DNA end-processing enzymes that depends on the location of the blocking lesion (3' or 5'). For example, APE1 is not only an AP endonuclease but also is able to restore 3' -OH from 3'-phospho- α , β -unsaturated aldehyde.

This step is followed by DNA synthesis and ligation which is divided into 1) short-patch, which includes 80–90 % of all BER, and 2) long patch. In the short-patch, as the name implies, a single nucleotide gap is filled and ligated with either DNA ligase I or the complex of DNA ligase III and XRCC1. On the other hand, long-patch BER is associated with insertion of several nucleotides at the DNA strand break site [327]. This BER sub-pathway consists of proteins such as DNA polymerase ε or δ , PCNA (proliferating cell nuclear antigen), RFC (replication factor-C), FEN1 (flap endonuclease-1), and DNA ligase I.

Other proteins such as X-ray repair cross-complementing protein 1 (XRCC1) and poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase 1 (PARP1) are also involved in BER. XRCC1 does not have any enzymatic role in BER but rather plays a facilitative role for assembly of enzymatic components involved in this pathway. For example, XRCC1 interacts with APE1, DNA polymerase β , ligase III, PNKP, Tdp1, and APTX. Among the mentioned proteins XRCC1 is critical for ligase III activity as defects in XRCC1 were linked to low ligase III activity in the BER pathway [328, 329]. Of note, XRCC1 is not only upregulated upon radiation-induced DNA damage but also its changes are modulated in response to EGFR activation [330, 331]. Poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase 1 (PARP1) is a key component of a functional BER pathway. PARP1 interacts with nicotinamide dinucleotide (NAD+) and catalyzes poly (ADP-ribosyl) ation (PAR) of itself which results in release of PARP-1 from DNA due to negative charge of PAR. This allows access of repair proteins to the DNA damage site [332]. In addition, PARP-1 can also physically interacts with XRCC1. Importantly, BER can repair N7 position of guanine and N3 positions of adenine that have been

methylated by TMZ. The mentioned adducts, although less important in the cytotoxicity induced by TMZ, can become important when O6-MeG are efficiently repaired by MGMT or are not recognized due to MMR deficiency, thus BER along with MGMT can be targeted to increase the efficacy of TMZ cytotoxicity.

1.5.4.3 Mismatch Repair (MMR)

The MMR system plays an essential role correcting mismatched bases and insertion/deletion loops (IDLs) generated during DNA replication. Major steps in MMR pathway are 1) recognition step where the the mismatch is recognized, 2) excision step where the error is removed leading to formation of a gap, 3) repair synthesis step in which the gap on the DNA is filled in this step. MutS, MutL, exonuclease 1 (EXO1), replication protein A (RPA), PCNA, DNA polymerase δ and DNA ligase I are the main proteins involved in the MMR pathway [333]. In humans, assembly of the MutS-MutL-DNA complex activates exonuclease 1 (Exo1), which performs the degradation of the mismatched pair through its 5' to 3' exonucleolytic activity [334]. RPA protects the gap generated by the excision and, together with PCNA, is required for the DNA re-synthesis step. Finally, DNA ligase I is responsible for sealing of the remaining nick.

Interestingly, the MMR complex (expression of MSH2, MSH6, and PMS2) has been linked to repairing DNA damage caused by alkylating agents. A relevant example to this thesis is the temozolomide-induced O6-MeG adducts. If O6-MeG lesions are not repaired first by MGMT enzyme it leads to the mismatch pairing of O6-MeG (Guanine) with thymine. This triggers the activation of the MMR pathway that eventually results in DNA strand breakage and cell death. However, if the MMR pathway is impaired, cancer cells become tolerant to O6-MeG lesions which can result in completion of DNA replication, cell cycle progression and avoidance of apoptosis. Overall, in GBM, MMR-deficient tumors are resistant to temozolomide even in the absence of MGMT expression [335]. Alternations in, MSH6 has been reported in ~30% of GBMs after treatment with alkylating agents and MSH6 deficiency has been linked to temozolomide resistance in *in vitro* studies [335, 336]. Accordingly, restoration of MSH6 expression resulted in a more chemosensitive phenotype [336].

In the case of recurrent GBMs, many studies have reported reduced expression of several MMR proteins compared with the corresponding primary tumor[337]. Additionally, in a study done by the Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network showed that in recurrent GBMs, MMR mutations mainly occurred in *MGMT* promoter methylated tumors which suggests that although these tumors have initial TMZ sensitivity caused by *MGMT* silencing they become TMZ-resistant by selecting for MMR deficiency [336].



Figure 1.14. Mechanism of DNA repair by MMR. Single base-base mismatch is recognized by MutS α and MutL α which leads to the formation of MutS α -MutL α complex. This then causes the activation of EXO1 that cuts the error-containing strand. At the final step the DNA synthesis and ligation steps are performed by DNA polymerase δ and DNA ligase I, respectively.

1.5.4.4 Nucleotide-excision repair (NER)

NER is involved in repair of bulky lesions such as pyrimidine dimers and cisplatin-DNA intrastrand crosslinks. Mechanism of NER pathway is similar to BER however it involves more proteins. Major steps in the NER pathway are 1) recognition of DNA damage and binding of multiprotein complex, 2) opening of DNA around the lesion, 3) excision of a short single-strand segment of DNA containing the lesion, 4) synthesis and ligation of DNA. The NER repair pathway is initiated by XPC/HR23B/CEN2 (XP complementation group C/Rad23 homolog B/Centrin-2) or RNA polymerase II (RNAPII). Once the DNA damage is recognized either the XPC complex or CSB and CSA recruit the multi-subunit (ten protein complex) and the multi-functional transcription factor TFIIH to the damaged site. XPB and XPD that are also known as TFIIH-associated/ATP-dependent helicases unwind the DNA helix followed by complete extension and subsequent stabilization of pre-incision complex which is preformed by RPA (replication protein A). This is followed by excision of the lesion-containing nucleotides by XPG and XPF/ERCC1 at positions 3' and 5' to the damage, respectively. Finally, DNA polymerase ε or δ resynthesize the resulting gap and DNA ligase seals the nick on the repaired strand.

Importantly, activation of the DNA repair response is mediated by a stress response pathway and has been linked to resistance to DNA damaging drugs [338]. Many studies today have focused on inhibiting DNA repair enzymes through inactivating signaling pathways that are involved in activation of DNA repair. As mentioned before, ERCC1 and XRCC1 are two major components involved in NER and BER repair pathways, respectively. Studies have shown that by decreasing ERCC1-mediated repair through combination of DNA-damaging agents such as cisplatin with EGFR inhibitors (e.g., gefitinib) and MEK inhibitors (e.g., PD98059) we can improve cytotoxicity of drugs [330, 339].



Figure 1.15. Mechanism of DNA repair by NER. DNA damage is recognized by XPC/HR23B/CEN2 protein complex global genomic-NER (GG-NER) or transcription coupled-NER (TC-NER). Although these pathways differ in how they recognize DNA damage but they share the same process for lesion incision, repair, and ligation. Briefly, they are able to recruit many proteins that facilitates the unwinding of DNA. Then the DNA strand that contains the lesion is removed by XPG and XPF-ERCC1. Finally, DNA is re-synthesized and ligated by DNA polymerase δ/ϵ and DNA ligase I, respectively.

1.5.4.5 Double strand break (DSB) repair

As discussed in section 1.6.1. DSBs repair is critical for cell survival and genomic integrity of cells. Homologous recombination (HR) and non-homologous end-joining (NHEJ) are two main mechanisms by which mammalian cells repair DSBs. These two pathways are similar in the use of the Mre11-Rad50-Nbs1 (MRN) complex however they have major differences as well. First, NHEJ can be functional in all phases of the cell cycle, while HR is restricted to the late-S and G2 phases of cell cycle. Another difference is NHEJ is an error-prone mechanism because it repairs DNA by direct ligation of the broken ends but since HR repair uses the genetic information contained in the undamaged sister chromatid as a template it is mainly an error-free mechanism. These two repair pathways are briefly described below:

1.5.4.5.1 Homologous Recombination (HR)

First step in HR is to generate 3'-single-stranded tails which involves the MRN complex. The MRN complex recruits the ATM protein kinase [340] which then can phosphorylates several proteins such as BRCA1, H2AX, CHK2, p53 [341]. Phosphorylation of BRCA1 by ATM leads to formation of the BRCA1-CtIP-MRN complex, which facilitates the 5' to 3' end resection of the DSB end [342]. This step is followed by attachment of Rad51 along with its mediator proteins (e.g. Rad52, BRCA2) and Rad51 paralogs (RAD51D, XRCC2, RAD51B, RAD51C, and XRCC3) [343]. The Rad51-coated single-stranded DNA tail invades the undamaged sister chromatid and uses it as the template DNA duplex. Finally, DNA polymerase synthesises DNA from the 3' -end of the invading strand followed by successive ligation by DNA ligase I resulting in the error-free correction of the DSB.

1.6.4.5.2 Non-Homologous End-Joining (NHEJ)

The initial step in the NHEJ repair is attachment of the MRN complex which is followed by binding of Ku70/Ku80 heterodimer (Ku) to the DSB. This leads to recruiting DNA-PKcs (discussed in section 1.5.1.2) to the damaged site. DNA polymerases μ and λ are involved in resynthesis of missing nucleotides in NHEJ repair process. Alternatively, DNA-PKcs interacts with the NHEJ specific nuclease Artemis to form the DNA-PKcs-Artemis complex [344]. Last step is ligation of the DNA ends that is done by DNA ligase IV/XRCC4 along with XLF which promotes DNA ligation [345]. Of note, DNA-PKcs are involved in V(D)J recombination for antibody production and interestingly its loss leads to an immuno-deficient state as reported for NOD scid gamma mouse (NSG) mice [346].



Figure. 1.16. Mechanism of DNA repair by NHEJ. The Ku70/Ku80 heterodimer first binds to the DSB ends. The Ku70/Ku80-DNA complex then recruits DNA-PKcs. The NHEJ- specific nuclease Artemis processes the DNA ends and finally the DNA is sealed by XRCC4/Ligase IV.

1.6. TARGETED THERAPY FOR CANCER TREATMENT

Today, most of the studies on improving the therapy for GBM focus on targeted delivery of the tested drugs by which they aim to selectively eradicate the tumor cells with minimal effects on normal brain cells. Such drugs are immunotherapy, anti-angiogenesis, PDGFR and EGFR inhibitors (reviewed in [347]). However, we will only focus on EGFR because of its relevance to this thesis [348, 349].

1.6.1 Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor (EGFR) in cancer

Cancer is a disease in which accumulation of mutations in genetic material of cells encourages a cancer state by enhancing expression of genes that have growth potential and either upon mutation(s) become oncogenes or when mutated attenuate or silence tumor suppressor genes [350, 351]. As described in section 1.3, EGFR is required for maintaining normal cellular activities such as cell growth, cell division and cell viability, however different mechanisms of alterations in EGFR expression and signaling exists and these alterations can play a role in the transformation of cells from a normal phenotype to a cancerous one. In the cancerous state of cells, overexpression of receptor-mediated signaling leads to increased growth, proliferation, invasion and survival of cells.

Today it is well known that EGFR is deregulated in several human cancers including breast, colon, head and neck, brain, prostate, lung, liver and pancreatic, and therefore it has been used as a target for the development of many anti-cancer agents [352-354]. Some of the major mechanisms leading to EGFR deregulation include: 1) point mutations, 2) in-frame deletion (e.g. EGFRvIII in GBM, refer to section 1.3.3), 3) structural alterations, 4) gene amplifications and 5) increased transcriptional activation that result in receptor and/or ligand overexpression and constitutive receptor activation [214]. The oncogenic potential of EGFR has been demonstrated by many

studies with the observation that cells overexpressing the receptor became transformed when stimulated by growth factors such as EGF [123] and this has been confirmed by a large number of animal studies [355]. EGFR expression has also been associated with risk of recurrence, promotion of migration, metastatic potential, invasion, and therefore correlates with poor clinical outcome [356-359]. EGFR can also cooperate with EGFRvIII and therefore phosphorylate signal transducer and activator of transcription (STAT) proteins and potentiate malignant transformation [360]. EGFR deregulation has been also seen in non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) which is a subtype of lung cancer. The two most frequently occurring mutations are the in-frame deletion in exon 19 (del E746-A650) and the point mutation in exon 21 (L858R) that occur in the kinase domain for EGFR. However, these mutations are not present in GBM. In breast, pancreatic and bladder cancer EGFR heterodimerizes with HER2, which can cause the progression of these cancers [361, 362].

1.6.2 EGFR as a paradigm of targeted therapy

Although cancer is a complex disease and many signaling events are involved in cancer development and progression, cancer cells might be dependent on one oncogene, which is termed as "oncogene addiction", and blocking this oncogenic pathway can lead to inhibition of growth and induction of apoptosis in cancer cells [363]. As highlighted in section 1.1.3 increased EGFR expression, mutations or their downstream effectors are seen in 90% of GBMs. EGFR is one such oncogene that has been served as a powerful target for the development of new drugs that were further used in clinical trials [364]. The last decade has marked an extensive interest in the search for therapeutic strategies targeting EGFR. One of the most important characteristics of targeted agents is that they are developed to only target EGFR overexpressing cells versus non malignant cells, however they have faced many challenges [365, 366]. Other targeted therapies have also been made for the treatment of other cancers [367, 368] and the most successful targeted therapy

was the development of the first kinase inhibitor against the Bcr-Abl fusion protein, imatinib, which showed remarkable clinical response in patients with chronic myelogenous leukemia (CML) [369].

The two clinically most advanced strategies for inhibition of abnormal EGFR signaling are: (1) small molecules EGFR-TK inhibitors that can target the intracellular tyrosine kinase domain by competing with ATP for the EGFR ATP binding site and inhibiting subsequent phosphorylation of substrates, and (2) use of monoclonal antibodies (mAbs) to target the extracellular EGFR ligand binding domain at its inactive conformation stage. Other inhibitors are reviewed in Nedergaard *et al.* (2012) [210] and Karpel-Massler *et al.* (2009) [370] and Eskilsson *et al.* (2017) [348, 349].

As mentioned above TKIs are ATP-competitive inhibitors . Due to the structural similarity with ATP, anilinoquinazoline and pyrido[d]pyrimidines have been developed as small TK inhibitors [371]. The quinazolines contains a pyrimidine ring that have three critical residues at the active ATP site of EGFR required for anilinoquinazoline binding at the ATP binding pocket of the receptor: (1) Met-769, (2) Thr-766 (3) Asp-776 [166]. Met-769 and Thr-766 are involved in hydrogen bonding with N1 and N3 of the quinazoline respectively [166]. In addition, quinazolines that have a reactive group coupled at their 6- and 7-position is able to bind to Cys-773 of EGFR and is essential for irreversible inhibition of the this receptor [166, 372]. This also, shows the importance of structure activity relationship (SAR) in inhibiting TK of EGFR receptor.

Gefitinib (Iressa[®]/ZD1839) and erlotinib (Tarceva®) are among the first generation TKIs that have been used in phase I and II clinical trials for high grade gliomas, as monotherapies or in combination with conventional chemotherapy. In 2003, the FDA approved gefitinib for the treatment of patients with advanced NSCLC who failed to respond to conventional chemotherapy

[373-375]. However, in t phase III trials (INTACT-1, INTACT-2 and ISEL) gefitinib failed to show any significant improvement of overall survival [376, 377]. Gefitinib has been also tested on NSCLC patients and remarkable clinical response to this drug was reported for a subset of patients that carry gain-of-function mutations (deletion E746-A750 in exon 19 and L858R in exon 21) in the EGFR kinase domain (10% of cases) [378, 379]. In GBM trials gefitinib did not result in improved overall survival in a phase I/II trial in combination with radiation in newly diagnosed glioblastoma [380] or when tested in phase II trial in recurrent glioblastoma [381]. Erlotinib is also a TKI that although it had shown benefit in preclinical studies, failed in Phase II clinical trails as a monotherapy in newly diagnosed glioblastoma [221]. Later studies also failed when they combined it with mechanistic target of rapamycin (mTOR) blockers or bevacizumab [348]. The structure of bound gefitinib to EGFR tyrosine kinase is depicted in figure 1.17.



Figure 1.17. Crystal structure of the binding of gefitinib to the EGFR kinase domain. From [downloaded from PDB, code: 2ITY].

The emergence of acquired resistance to the first-generation EGFR-TKIs initiated the development of second generation EGFR-TKIs. This generation of EGFR-TKIs drugs are able to bind to the EGFR kinase domain, which leads to the irreversible inhibition of EGFR phosphorylation [382]. The most well known mechanism of resistance to reversible EGFR-TKIs is the acquired T790M mutation in the EGFR kinase domain (exon 20) [383]. Lapatinib (Tykerb®) is one example of second generation TKIs that can inhibit both ErbB1and ErbB2 signaling. Second-generation TKI, Afatinib was tested as monotherapy and showed only limited efficacy in patients with recurrent glioblastoma [384]. Lapatinib also showed no efficacy as a single agent in recurrent glioblastoma and limited efficacy in combination with pazopanib (reviewed in [348]).

As mentioned above mAbs can bind to the extracellular domain of the EGFR. Cetuximab (Erbitux®) is a mAb of the IgG1 type that has a high affinity for the extracellular domain of EGFR and it also can prevent the formation of EGFR dimers [385, 386]. Other characteristics of this mAb is that it is able to recognize EGFRvIII that leads to down regulation of the receptors on the cell surface by promoting receptor internalization [386-389]. The results of *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies using Cetuximab on glioma cell lines with EGFR over expression and/or mutations has been contradictory. Hasselbalch et. al, showed that this drug was not able to inhibit the growth of glioma cell lines [390] while other studies show reduced cell viability upon Cetuximab treatment [391-393]. A more recent phase I clinical trial evaluated the safety of disruption of the BBB with mannitol followed by super-selective intra-arterial cerebral infusion of cetuximab in recurrent malignant glioma patients [348, 349, 394]. Some examples of anti-EGFR mAb–drug conjugate are ABT-414 and ABBV-221 that have been tested in efficacy studies and showed promising results [348, 349]. There were also some attempts to use biologics to target EGFR such as EGFR-targeted toxin TP-38 in a phase I clinical trial [395] and immunotoxin D2C7-IT by utilizing

convection-enhanced delivery (CED) strategy in which the results of these studies are encouraging [348, 349]. Recently tesevatinib, a TKI that can target multiple kinases has been evaluated in patients with recurrent GBM. Nimotuzumab, is another antibody that was developed to specifically target EGFR overexpressing cells and underwent phase II trials for high-grade glioma. However, in a phase III trial to test the efficacy of adding nimotuzumab to standard radiochemotherapy in patients newly diagnosed with GBM, it did not meet the inclusion criteria to prove such subgroup efficacy [348, 349].

Although these TK inhibitors are well tolerated in patients and show some modest effects, the results from many studies were conflicting (reviewed in Karpel-Massler et al. (2009) [370]). The effect of EGFR inhibition and therapeutic failure in GBM still needs to be clarified by understanding the resistance mechanism in the clinic. A more in depth understanding and categorization of patients that benefit from an EGFR targeted anti-GBM treatment could improve the outcome of clinical trials. Some of the resistance mechanisms are discussed in section 1.7.1.

1.6.3 Pharmacokinetics of EGFR inhibitor Iressa

The recommended dose of gefitinib is 250 mg once daily with or without food. Absorption of gefitinib from the gastrointestinal tract is moderately rapid, with median time to reach peak plasma concentration (*tmax*) values ranging from 3 to 7 hours in healthy subjects and patients with solid malignancies [396]. The absorption and bioavailability of gefitinib can be altered by changes in gastric/intestinal pH, gastric/intestinal motility and enzymatic and transporter activity in the intestinal wall. Gefitinib is stable in human plasma for 24 hours if stored at room temperature and for up to 12 months if stored at -20 °C. Gefitinib has extensive tissue distribution and moderate to high plasma protein binding 90%, with a median volume of distribution at steady state (Vss) of

1700L [397]. It is metabolized by CYP3A4 and to a lesser extent by CYP2D6 and CYP3A5 [398] and is excreted as both parent compound and metabolites, mostly O-desmethyl gefitinib, which is considered to be inactive [399]. 86% of unchanged drug and metabolites is excreted in the faeces with a minor proportion excreted in the bile. The most common adverse effects were diarrhea, rash, acne, dry skin [400], nausea, vomiting, pruritus, anorexia, and asthenia. In patients with central nervous system (CNS) involvement, gefitinib can penetrate the BBB and accumulate in brain tumors [401].

The pharmacodynamics of gefitinib were studied in two phase I trials. Based on this studies skin biopsies, cutaneous rash can serve as a surrogate tissue for detecting EGFR tyrosine blockade [401]. Substances that are inducers of CYP3A4 activity increase the metabolism of gefitinib and decrease its plasma concentration. For example, rifampin, a CYP3A4 inducer, reduced the mean area under the curve (AUC) of gefitinib by 85% [402]. Substances that are potent inhibitors of CYP3A4 activity decrease gefitinib metabolism and increase its plasma concentration. For example, is concomitantly administered with gefitinib, the mean AUC of gefitinib was increased by 88% [403]. At the level of drug absorption, gefitinib exposure may be altered by coadministration of drugs that increase gastric pH and, therefore, decrease solubility of gefitinib. In fact, concomitant administration of gefitinib with high doses of an H2-receptor antagonist, ranitidine decreased gefitinib AUC by 44%.

1.7. COMBINATION THERAPY FOR TREATMENT OF SOLID TUMORS

1.7.1 Resistance to DNA-damaging agents and tyrosine kinase inhibitors

As previously described, various DNA damaging compounds are used in the clinic however results from clinical trials showed prominent limitations such as high toxicity, drug resistance, lack of selectivity and poor pharmacokinetic properties [404, 405]. As shown by Roos et al. [406], TMZ can induce O6-methylguanine lesions, the main cytotoxic lesions caused by this drug, which lead to apoptosis and cell death if they are not repaired. MGMT is today known as a clinically approved biomarker of resistance to TMZ in GBM treatment [320, 407, 408] and when human cells are transfected with MGMT they become resistant to TMZ treatment [409]. It has also been reported that MMR (explained in section 1.5.4.3) plays an essential role in the TMZ-induced mechanism of cell death. As previously mentioned, TMZ can induce O6-methylguanine lesions however TMZ-induced O6-methylguanine lesions do not inhibit DNA replication and transcription and therefore are not lethal by themselves. When O6-methylguanine lesions are formed (meG) they incorrectly pair with thymine instead of cysteine (G-C \rightarrow meG-T) during DNA replication. This leads to the activation of MMR, which removes thymine and reincorporates it opposite to the lesion leaving the methylguanine lesions intact. Continuous futile cycles of MMR lead to DNA strand breaks and apoptotic cell death [410]. Finally, the BER pathway is another mechanism of resistance to TMZ which repairs N7-methylguanine and N3-methyladenine lesions as previously described in section 1.5.4.2.

Gene amplification of driver oncogenes such as EGFR and Bcr-Abl have been observed in different tumors that render them resistant to targeted therapies and tyrosine kinase inhibitors [411]. Secondary mutations in tumors treated with specific targeted therapy are also another cause of resistance to targeted therapy such as T790M mutation in EGFR that causes resistance to gefitinib/erlotinib [412], T315I mutation in Bcr-Abl that leads to resistance to imatinib [413] and T670I mutation in c-Kit that is important in resistance to imatinib [414]. Last, studies have also shown that some mutations in the downstream signaling pathways causes the constitutive activation of these pathways independent of upstream regulation by their receptor tyrosine kinases such as mutations in K-Ras, B-Raf (downstream of MAPK pathway) or PTEN (negative regulator of the PI3K/Akt pathway) therefore causing resistance to drugs targeting these receptors [195, 415-417].

Since cancer is a complicated disease and involves multiple proteins, enzymes, signaling pathways, targeting only one pathway (TKIs) causes the activation of an alternative signaling pathway or bypass mechanisms, which can not only lead to sustained survival and growth of the tumor but also it can lead to a more aggressive and resistant tumor particularly in GBM. For instance, when RTKs such as EGFR, HER2, c-Met, etc. are blocked by TKIs downstream pathways such as MAPK and PI3K/Akt are blocked, however cells in order to grow and survive activate alternative pathways such as JAK/STAT pathway which causes resistance to the targeted therapy [418, 419]. In other cases, therapeutic blockade of one oncogenic pathway overcomes by the activation of another, which is referred to as redundant signaling [420-423]. This is reported in many publications as the most likely cause of the failure of individual RTK targeting in clinical trials for glioblastoma. Indeed, in GBM it has been also reported that the effect of TKIs might be substituted for by other RTKs such as PDGFR and MET [195, 424].

As mentioned earlier, gefitinib and erlotinib are two approved EGFR TK inhibitors in clinical cancer treatment and have been used in the treatment of many human solid tumors, including lung, breast, prostate and colorectal cancer. However, since most EGFR TK inhibitors have a reversible mechanism of action in order to inhibit tumor growth *in vivo* they need to be used

continuously and over a long period of time. Also, due to high intracellular ATP concentration, sustained EGF inhibition in needed in order to inhibit signal transduction in tumor cells, which is another main obstacle in EGFR TK inhibitors. Resistance to treatment can also occur due to poor pharmacokinetics of drugs resulting from low ADME (absorption, distribution, metabolism and excretion).

Another possibility is that radiation therapy can cause resistance by killing radiosensitive cells and selecting for cells with radioresistant properties [425]. GSCs have been shown to have a more effective DNA repair mechanism [76] by early and rapid activation of checkpoint proteins such as ATM, Rad17, Chk1 and Chk2 [426] therefore causing cells to undergo cell cycle arrest and a more efficient DNA-damage repair leading to increased survival. Also, activation of signaling pathways that cause the cells to become resistant to apoptosis and promote cell survival. It has been also reported that these agents may not cross the BBB, therefore there is not sufficient drug at the tumor site to inhibit the growth of the tumor or kill the cancer cells. It has also been suggested that the cellular background such as the status of PTEN may modulate the dependence on EGFR in GBM and unknown mutations may provide resistance to TKIs [76]. In GBM it has been also reported that the effect of TKIs might be substituted by other RTKs such as PDGFR and MET [195, 424].

Despite all these issues and many reports on resistance mechanisms of targeting, EGFR still remains as a potential target for treating glioblastoma. One possible strategy to overcome the resistance seen is the use of combinatorial approaches [427] and multi-targeted therapy.

1.7.2 A shift in the drug discovery paradigm: emergence of multi-targeted therapy

Conventional and rational cancer drug design primarily seeks to identify very specific drugs, however, cancer is a complex disease, which is driven by several different oncogenic drivers. Therefore, single-targeted drugs may not overcome the complexity observed in many tumors. Today, two main strategies are used to overcome the resistance to DNA-damaging agents and tyrosine kinase inhibitors by reducing the side effects and improving the chemotherapeutic effects.

First, is the use of multi-drug combination chemotherapy in which more than one drug is given to the patients in concomitant or sequential manner. Multi-drug combination strategy is designed to increase of the number of targets to have a higher chance of killing the cancer cells and to reduce the possibility of development of drug resistance. Moreover, as cancer in general is a complex disease, it is impossible to control it using a single monofunctional drug especially in advanced cancers. Many studies have shown promising anti-cancer activity of this strategy in clinical trials [195] however its major disadvantage is systemic drug toxicity seen in patients. Therefore, individual drug properties, biodistribution, pharmacokinetics, solubility, etc., should be taken into account in order to minimize drug toxicity with the best potency of the combinations used.

In order to overcome challenges and resistance seen by the use of drug combinations a second strategy termed "polypharmacology" has been utilized to develop single drugs that can bind and inhibit two or more targets in the cell. The goal of polypharmacology is to generate drugs with optimal therapeutic effects and predictable pharmacokinetic (PK) profiles while having minimal toxicity. In order to choose the best candidates for polypharmacology based drug discovery, an important step is to identify the best biological targets to effectively abrogate all the main players involved in cancer progression and delay onset of resistance mechanisms.

1.7.3 Combi-molecules: design, synthesis and mechanism of action

Another strategy that has been also used to hit several targets in the cell is termed "combitargeting" strategy. This strategy was developed in 2000 in which novel compounds termed "combi-molecules" were designed to have two bioactive pharmacophores a single molecule with dual mode of action [428-430]. Two bioactive moieties are linked either directly or by a linking unit. Combi-molecules are designed not only to have multiple mechanisms of action but also to have better pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic properties and to be less prone to resistance, when compared with the parent compounds. The advantage of using this class of compounds such as having superior anticancer activities and exhibiting less cytotoxic effects to normal tissues has been proven in many studies [431-435]. The main difference between combi-targeting strategy and polypharmacology strategy is the fact that the latter is done by random screening of best candidates. Polypharmacology also focuses on designing inhibitors capable of targeting two or more molecular targets (combinational therapies of individual drugs); or to design a single pill with different mechanisms of action or to combine multiple drugs that act on different targets (multi-targeted therapeutics) [436, 437].

1.7.3.1 Underlying rationale for combi-targeting of EGFR and DNA

As mentioned before classical cytotoxic agents, such as TMZ, are widely used in the clinic for the treatment of solid tumors [438-440] however, due to many reasons such as toxicity and chemoresistance associated with these agents, often the clinical benefit of these drugs is not achieved. On the other hand, EGFR is overexpressed in a large number of solid tumors and although EGFR inhibitors are less toxic compared to other cytotoxic chemotherapies [11, 441] they are generally limited due to their reduced anti-proliferative effect. Another limiting factor in using chemotherapy is the increased activation of DNA repair genes. When EGFR is activated in response to genotoxic stress, it is translocated into the nucleus where it has been associated with increased induction of several DNA repair genes such as XRCC1 and ERCC1 [442]. EGFR has been also shown to interact with several DNA repair proteins, including DNA-PKcs, RAD51, ATM and BRCA1 [330, 331]. Therefore, inhibiting the EGFR pathway by using TKIs can lead to downregulation of these DNA repair genes [443-446]. Thus, by using combi-molecules that can inhibit EGFR and damage DNA we can benefit from the synergistic inhibition of EGFR and DNA damage in order to have a better anti-tumor activity in inhibiting growth and proliferation of cancer cells and inhibiting the repair of cancer cells at the same time. In this regard studies [447] have shown that combi-molecule with EGFR-DNA damaging properties is able to induce more DNA damage in cells that express higher EGFR levels compared to their wild-type counterparts and prove the strong rationale for designing EGFR-DNA combi-molecules.

With the idea to rationally design combi-molecules the laboratory of Dr. Jean-Claude for over a decade, has thoroughly studied, designed and developed classes of combi-molecules (I-Tz) which are categorized as type I [447], type II or type III. These molecules have divergent inhibitory profile (e.g. I targeting EGFR and Tz damaging DNA) that when combined leads to additive or synergistic antitumour effects. The combi-molecules connected by a linker have distinct biological targets such as EGFR and DNA, c-Abl and DNA, as well as EGFR, MEK and DNA.

Type I combi-molecules contain a cleavable linker and require hydrolysis to generate their two targeted metabolites (I +Tz) while type II combi-molecules have noncleavable linkers and exert their dual mechanism of action without the requirement for hydrolysis (I-Tz) within the cell. More recently, Dr. Jean-Claude's laboratory has developed type III combi-molecules which combine the characteristics of both type I and II molecules. In fact, type III combi-molecules not only are able to target and inhibit two different kinases in intact form but also act when they do under go hydrolysis (i.e. EGFR-c-Src combi-molecules) [448, 449].



Figure 1.18. The combi-targeting concept. There are three types of combi-molecules (I, II and III). Type I combi-molecules upon hydrolysis release two inhibitors in which each of them is acting on its own target. Type II combi-molecules possess a stable, non-hydrolysable linker and are able to inhibit both their targets in their intact form. Last, type III combi-molecules have characteristics of both type I and II combi-molecules and inhibit their targets in both their intact form and after hydrolysis.

1.7.3.2 Type-I combi-molecules

In 2001 the feasibility of development of combi-molecules and their effectiveness was marked. SMA41 was the first type I combi-molecule (TZ-I) synthesized, which has mixed EGFR-DNA targeting properties. As a Type I combi-molecule, SMA41 needs to under go hydrolysis to generate a quinazoline based inhibitor of EGFR, SMA52, that competes with ATP for the ATP binding site of EGFR, and a DNA damaging moiety which consists of 3-methyl-1,2,3-triazene as the precursor of a methyldiazonium ion (the DNA-damaging agent TMZ) [450]. Although SMA41 showed significant EGFR (IC50=1.0 µM) and DNA damaging properties (alkaline comet assay) it had some challenges such as short half-life and poor water solubility. To overcome the abovementioned challenges and to improve the EGFR inhibitory potency of SMA41, new prototypes of this combi-molecule were synthesized. ZRBA1 was one such compound that by appending a polar N- N-dimethylaminoethyl group at the alkylating moiety this compound was more water-soluble and than SMA41 had improved half-life (108 minute). In addition, an extra hydrogen bond with the acidic Asp-776 residue at the ATP site of EGFR led to a significantly (p < 0.05) superior potency of SMA41 against MDA-MB-468 breast cancer xenograft model [436, 451, 452]. Interestingly, ZRBA1 was also effective on cells with high MGMT levels, which was probably due to the fact that N,N-dimethylaminoethyl-guanine lesions formed from ZRBA1 were not a favored substrate of MGMT. BJ2000 [453], is another type I combi-molecule that hydrolyses into 6-amino-4-anilinoquinazoline FD105 [454] that has provn to have stronger EGFR TK inhibitory activity compared to SMA41. Of note, BJ2000 has a partially irreversible mechanism and is able to selectively block EGF or TGF- α in NIH3T3HER14 cells.

Type I Combi- molecules	Targets	Structure	Inhibitory arm 1	Inhibitory arm 2	Ref
SMA-41	DNA- EGFR		DNA damage H ₃ C──N <mark>⊕</mark> N	EGFR- tyrosine kinase inhibitor	[451]
RB24	DNA- EGFR		DNA damage H ₃ C───N <mark>⊕</mark> N	EGFR- tyrosine kinase inhibitor	[462]
ZRS1	DNA- EGFR		DNA damage H ₃ C───N <mark>⊕</mark> ─N		[448]
EG22	DNA- PARP		DNA damage H ₃ C───N <mark>⊕</mark> ─N	PARP inhibitor	[447]
ZSM02	DNA- PARP		DNA damage H ₃ C───N <mark>●</mark> ──N	PARP inhibitor	[447]
ZRCM5	DNA- BCR/ ABL	20420	DNA damage H ₃ C−−−−N [⊕] −−N	BCR/ABL inhibitor	[454]

Table 1.1. Published structures of type I combi-molecules.

1.7.3.3 Type- II combi-molecules

The group of Dr. Jean-Claude Bertrand (Drug Discovery lab, in our institution) also synthesized combi-molecules that without requirement for hydrolytic cleavage were able to generate EGFR inhibitory and DNA targeting properties [455]. The first type II combi-molecule synthesized was JDD36, which was designed to simultaneously inhibit EGFR by its 6-position of 4-anilinoquinazoline scaffold and damage DNA by its chloroethyltriazolinium function [456-458]. Then, a series of small hemi-mustard compounds that contain a chloroethyl group appended to the quinazoline moiety such as ZR2002 and ZR2003 [459], ZR2008 and ZR2009 [458] were designed. Of note, ZR2002 has a bromide substitutnt instead of chloride in its structure compared to ZR2003 [460]. Indeed, the hemi-mustard type II combi-molecules are strikingly potent (nM concentration) and have irreversible EGFR inhibitory effect.

EGFR/DNA damaging agents are an example of combi-molecules able to inhibit EGFR TK activity and to damage DNA at the same time. This strategy mimics the targeting mechanism of classical alkylating agents, (e.g., TMZ) and EGFR TK inhibitors (e.g., Iressa). The Iressa-like structure of the aminoquinazoline moiety has high affinity for the ATP-binding site of EGFR. On the other hand, the DNA-targeting triazene moiety of this combi-molecule is capable of alkylating DNA and is able to diffuse towards the nuclear DNA. ZR2002 [461] was one of the first type II combi-molecules designed and tested on breast cancer cell lines. ZR2002 was able to simultaneously block both EGFR and ErbB2-mediated activity and its downstream signaling and induce DNA damage in an irreversible manner [456, 462, 463]. Interestingly, the irreversibility and striking effects of ZR2002 was also suggested to be due to its effects on inhibiting EGF stimulated autophosphorylation, EGFR-mediated downstream signaling pathways and its ability to simultaneously downregulate DNA repair activity of cells therefore increasing the cytotoxic effects of the DNA damaging moiety of this drug. In ZR2003 and ZR2009 the chloroethyl group responsible for damaging DNA was attached to the 6- and 7-position of the quinazoline skeleton in ZR2003 and ZR2009, respectively [456]. ZR2003 was 10-fold more potent compared to ZR2009 in damaging DNA and inhibiting EGFR TK, which suggested that appendage of the chloroethyl group to the 6-position of quinazoline was optimal for DNA damage and led to a more favorable result. Fortunately, not only were these compounds extremely potent in inhibiting EGFR and damaging DNA but also they showed fluorescence, which correlated with EGFR levels. This special fluorescent characteristic of the combi-molecules could be employed as non-invasive small molecule probes for the detection of EGFR, and to establish the biodistribution profiles of these compounds in addition to their colocalization with corresponding cellular targets [458]. The linear correlation (R = 0.7) between EGFR levels and fluorescence intensity of the above-mentioned combi-molecules was more significant in ZR2002 with lower concentrations. However, when ZR2003 was tested *in vivo* it showed less potency than gefitinib, which suggested lower uptake of the drug in the model tested compared to gefitinib [457].

Type II Combi- molecules	Targets	Structure	Ref
JDD36	DNA- EGFR		[458]
ZR2002	<mark>DNA-</mark> EGFR	CI N Br	[455]
ZR2003	DNA- EGFR		[463]
AK04	DNA- BCR/A BL	CI N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N	[454]
SB163	c-Src- EGFR		[464]
EG40	DNA- PARP		[447]

Table 1.2. Published structures of type II combi-molecules.

1.7.3.4 Type-III combi-molecules

AL776 was the first first type III combi-molecule designed to target multiple kinases associated with oncogenic signaling, EGFR and c-Src. It was shown that AL776 can inhibit these targets in both its intact form and after undergoing hydrolysis, while forming two kinase inhibitors (EGFR inhibitor and c-Src inhibitor) acting on their specific targets. Similar to ZR2003, although AL776 showed strong inhibition of phosphorylation of EGFR and c-Src in *in vitro* models, it failed to show any response in breast cancer 4T1 subcutaneous mouse model [464, 465].



Table 1.3. Published structures of type III combi-molecules.

1.8 HYPOTHESIS AND EXPERIMENTAL AIMS

Cancer is one of the most complex human disease. For many years, cancer treatment has been leading toward more targeted and personalized treatment modalities. Despite rapid advances in cancer treatment and discovery of novel therapeutic strategies, the complexity of this disease has pushed scientists to find new approaches, which deal with many of the challenges posed by this disease. GBM treatment has proved elusive, despite decades of research. It is in this context that the work in my thesis was oriented. In my work I aimed to verify and study a novel multitargeted combi-molecule on GBM to be able to overcome the complexity and resistance seen in the GBM patients through several mechanisms of actions. This novel therapeutic is able to damage DNA and inhibit EGFR oncogenic signaling pathway in tumor cells. Certainly this strategy has to be further investigated; however, we are excited about the novel findings in the context of GBM and about investigating a unique mechanism of action and the potential to overcome the challenges seen in GBM therapy.

The first purpose of our study was to evaluate the safety, blood brain permeability and pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamics of ZR2002, a type II combi-molecule, and its efficacy in a subcutaneous TMZ-resistant glioblastoma stem cell (GSC) xenograft. Second, we aimed to test if this EGFR-DNA damaging combi-molecule is able inhibit EGFR signaling and is able to damage the DNA in cells at the same time. Molecular analyses were performed to investigate the effect of each arm of these combi-molecule namely, DNA damage and EGFR targeting of cells with different EGFR and p53 levels. We also elucidated its mechanism of action compared to TMZ as the standard treatment of GBM patients and gefitinib. In our next step, we investigated the effect of this drug on brain tumor stem cells from patients newly diagnosed with GBM. We also, tested the effects of this drug on cells that are resistant to TMZ treatment. Finally, the effect of ZR2002

was also tested in an intracranial mouse model of U87/EGFRvIII and TMZ resistance.

Hypothesis:

ZR2002 has greater anti-proliferative activity compared to gefitinib and TMZ alone through concomitant inhibition of EGFR-induced signaling pathways and increased DNA strand breaks in GBM.

The objectives of my work are summarized below and reported in chapter 2 and 3:

Objective 1: To study the safety and ability of EGFR-DNA combi-molecule, ZR2002, to cross the blood brain barrier (pharmacokinetic study) and to verify its optimal dose profile (Chapter 2).

Objective 2: To preform western blotting and immunohistochemistry to evaluate the pharmacodynamics (PD) of ZR2002. Also to evaluate its *in vivo* activity in a subcutaneous TMZ-resistant GSC model (Chapter 2).

Objective 3: To study the effect of ZR2002 on brain tumor stem cells from patients newly diagnosed with GBM. We planned to study the ability of this combi-molecule to overcome the resistance seen in a clinically relevant TMZ-resistant GBM mouse model (Chapter 2 and 3). **Objective 4**: To test the effect ZR2002 as a novel combi-molecule on GBM established cell lines with different EGFR levels and elucidate its mechanism of action on both GSCs and GBM established cell lines (Chapter 3).

Objective 5: To provide the proof-of-concept for the *in vivo* efficacy of ZR2002 in an intracranial U87/EGFRvIII and TMZ-resistant GSCs mouse model (Chapter 3).

The reported objectives resulted in original and novel findings, which are summarized and discussed in the contribution to knowledge.

1.9 REFERENCES

- 1. Kieran, M.W., et al., *Brain tumors: from childhood through adolescence into adulthood.* Journal of clinical oncology, 2010. **28**(32): p. 4783-4789.
- 2. Wen, P.Y. and S. Kesari, *Malignant gliomas in adults*. New England Journal of Medicine, 2008. **359**(5): p. 492-507.
- 3. Louis, D.N., et al., *The 2016 World Health Organization classification of tumors of the central nervous system: a summary.* Acta neuropathologica, 2016. **131**(6): p. 803-820.
- 4. Kimelberg, H.K. and M. Nedergaard, *Functions of astrocytes and their potential as therapeutic targets*. Neurotherapeutics, 2010. 7(4): p. 338-353.
- 5. Nørøxe, D.S., H.S. Poulsen, and U. Lassen, *Hallmarks of glioblastoma: a systematic review*. ESMO open, 2016. **1**(6): p. e000144.
- 6. Ohgaki, H. and P. Kleihues, *Population-based studies on incidence, survival rates, and genetic alterations in astrocytic and oligodendroglial gliomas.* Journal of Neuropathology & Experimental Neurology, 2005. **64**(6): p. 479-489.
- 7. Kleihues, P. and W.K. Cavenee, *Pathology and genetics of tumours of the nervous system*. 1997: Oxford University Press.
- 8. Globus, J.H. and H. Kuhlenbeck, *The subependymal cell plate (matrix) and its relationship to brain tumors of the ependymal type*. Journal of Neuropathology & Experimental Neurology, 1944. **3**(1): p. 1-35.
- 9. Lim, D.A., et al., *Relationship of glioblastoma multiforme to neural stem cell regions predicts invasive and multifocal tumor phenotype.* Neuro-oncology, 2007. **9**(4): p. 424-429.
- 10. Thomas, R.P., L. Recht, and S. Nagpal, *Advances in the management of glioblastoma: the role of temozolomide and MGMT testing.* Clinical pharmacology: advances and applications, 2013. **5**: p. 1.
- 11. Stupp, R., et al., *Radiotherapy plus concomitant and adjuvant temozolomide for glioblastoma*. New England Journal of Medicine, 2005. **352**(10): p. 987-996.
- 12. McGirt, M.J., et al., *Independent association of extent of resection with survival in patients with malignant brain astrocytoma*. Journal of neurosurgery, 2009. **110**(1): p. 156-162.
- 13. Py, W. and S. Kesari, *Malignant gliomas in adults*. N Engl J Med, 2008. **359**(5): p. 492-507.
- 14. Ohgaki, H. and P. Kleihues, *Genetic pathways to primary and secondary glioblastoma*. The American journal of pathology, 2007. **170**(5): p. 1445-1453.
- 15. Ohgaki, H. and P. Kleihues, *Genetic alterations and signaling pathways in the evolution of gliomas.* Cancer science, 2009. **100**(12): p. 2235-2241.
- 16. Furnari, F.B., et al., *Malignant astrocytic glioma: genetics, biology, and paths to treatment.* Genes & development, 2007. **21**(21): p. 2683-2710.
- 17. Bastien, J.I., K.A. McNeill, and H.A. Fine, *Molecular characterizations of glioblastoma, targeted therapy, and clinical results to date.* Cancer, 2015. **121**(4): p. 502-516.
- 18. Agnihotri, S., et al., *Glioblastoma, a brief review of history, molecular genetics, animal models and novel therapeutic strategies.* Archivum immunologiae et therapiae experimentalis, 2013. **61**(1): p. 25-41.
- Goodenberger, M.L. and R.B. Jenkins, *Genetics of adult glioma*. Cancer genetics, 2012.
 205(12): p. 613-621.
- 20. Mason, W., et al., *Canadian recommendations for the treatment of glioblastoma multiforme*. Current Oncology, 2007. **14**(3): p. 110.

- 21. Ohgaki, H. and P. Kleihues, *The definition of primary and secondary glioblastoma*. Clinical cancer research, 2013. **19**(4): p. 764-772.
- 22. Phillips, H.S., et al., *Molecular subclasses of high-grade glioma predict prognosis, delineate a pattern of disease progression, and resemble stages in neurogenesis.* Cancer cell, 2006. **9**(3): p. 157-173.
- 23. *The Cancer Genome Atlas Home Page*. 2019.
- 24. Verhaak, R.G., et al., *Integrated genomic analysis identifies clinically relevant subtypes of glioblastoma characterized by abnormalities in PDGFRA, IDH1, EGFR, and NF1.* Cancer cell, 2010. **17**(1): p. 98-110.
- 25. Sturm, D., et al., *Hotspot mutations in H3F3A and IDH1 define distinct epigenetic and biological subgroups of glioblastoma*. Cancer cell, 2012. **22**(4): p. 425-437.
- 26. Brennan, C., et al., *Glioblastoma subclasses can be defined by activity among signal transduction pathways and associated genomic alterations.* PloS one, 2009. **4**(11): p. e7752.
- 27. Brown, D.V., et al., *Coexpression analysis of CD133 and CD44 identifies proneural and mesenchymal subtypes of glioblastoma multiforme*. Oncotarget, 2015. **6**(8): p. 6267.
- 28. Woehrer, A., et al., *Clinical neuropathology practice guide 1-2013: Molecular subtyping of glioblastoma: ready for clinical use?* Clinical neuropathology, 2013. **32**(1): p. 5.
- 29. Murat, A., et al., *Stem cell–related "self-renewal" signature and high epidermal growth factor receptor expression associated with resistance to concomitant chemoradiotherapy in glioblastoma.* Journal of clinical oncology, 2008. **26**(18): p. 3015-3024.
- 30. Vital, A.L., et al., *Intratumoral patterns of clonal evolution in gliomas*. Neurogenetics, 2010. **11**(2): p. 227-239.
- 31. McGranahan, N. and C. Swanton, *Biological and therapeutic impact of intratumor heterogeneity in cancer evolution*. Cancer cell, 2015. **27**(1): p. 15-26.
- 32. Noushmehr, H., et al., *Identification of a CpG island methylator phenotype that defines a distinct subgroup of glioma*. Cancer cell, 2010. **17**(5): p. 510-522.
- 33. Stupp, R., et al., *Effects of radiotherapy with concomitant and adjuvant temozolomide versus radiotherapy alone on survival in glioblastoma in a randomised phase III study: 5-year analysis of the EORTC-NCIC trial.* The lancet oncology, 2009. **10**(5): p. 459-466.
- 34. Wang, Y. and T. Jiang, *Understanding high grade glioma: molecular mechanism, therapy and comprehensive management.* Cancer letters, 2013. **331**(2): p. 139-146.
- 35. Moliterno, J.A., T.R. Patel, and J.M. Piepmeier, *Neurosurgical approach*. The Cancer Journal, 2012. **18**(1): p. 20-25.
- 36. Sanai, N. and M.S. Berger, *Glioma extent of resection and its impact on patient outcome*. Neurosurgery, 2008. **62**(4): p. 753-766.
- 37. Stendel, R., *Extent of resection and survival in glioblastoma multiforme: identification of and adjustment for bias.* Neurosurgery, 2009. **64**(6): p. E1206.
- 38. Herrlinger, U., et al., Lomustine-temozolomide combination therapy versus standard temozolomide therapy in patients with newly diagnosed glioblastoma with methylated MGMT promoter (CeTeG/NOA-09): a randomised, open-label, phase 3 trial. The. Lancet, 2019. **393**(10172): p. 678--688.
- Shenouda, G., et al., A Phase 2 Trial of Neoadjuvant Temozolomide Followed by Hypofractionated Accelerated Radiation Therapy With Concurrent and Adjuvant Temozolomide for Patients With Glioblastoma. Int. J. Radiat. Oncol. Biol. Phys., 2017. 97(3): p. 487--494.

- 40. Lathia, J.D., et al., *Direct in vivo evidence for tumor propagation by glioblastoma cancer stem cells.* PloS one, 2011. **6**(9): p. e24807.
- 41. Shiras, A., et al., *Spontaneous transformation of human adult nontumorigenic stem cells to cancer stem cells is driven by genomic instability in a human model of glioblastoma*. Stem Cells, 2007. **25**(6): p. 1478-1489.
- 42. Llaguno, S.A., et al., *Malignant astrocytomas originate from neural stem/progenitor cells in a somatic tumor suppressor mouse model.* Cancer cell, 2009. **15**(1): p. 45-56.
- 43. Siebzehnrubl, F.A., et al., *Spontaneous In Vitro Transformation of Adult Neural Precursors into Stem-Like Cancer Cells.* Brain pathology, 2009. **19**(3): p. 399-408.
- 44. Dirks, P.B., *Brain tumor stem cells: bringing order to the chaos of brain cancer*. Journal of Clinical Oncology, 2008. **26**(17): p. 2916-2924.
- 45. Dirks, P.B., *Cancer: stem cells and brain tumours*. Nature, 2006. **444**(7120): p. 687.
- 46. Gilbertson, R.J. and J.N. Rich, *Making a tumour's bed: glioblastoma stem cells and the vascular niche*. Nature Reviews Cancer, 2007. **7**(10): p. 733.
- 47. Wu, X., et al., *Clonal selection drives genetic divergence of metastatic medulloblastoma*. Nature, 2012. **482**(7386): p. 529.
- 48. Calabrese, C., et al., *A perivascular niche for brain tumor stem cells*. Cancer cell, 2007. **11**(1): p. 69-82.
- 49. Snuderl, M., et al., *Mosaic amplification of multiple receptor tyrosine kinase genes in glioblastoma*. Cancer cell, 2011. **20**(6): p. 810-817.
- 50. Nowell, P.C., *The clonal evolution of tumor cell populations*. Science, 1976. **194**(4260): p. 23-28.
- 51. Shlush, L.I. and D. Hershkovitz, *Clonal evolution models of tumor heterogeneity*. Am Soc Clin Oncol Educ Book, 2015. **35**: p. e662-e665.
- 52. Dalerba, P., R.W. Cho, and M.F. Clarke, *Cancer stem cells: models and concepts*. Annu. Rev. Med., 2007. **58**: p. 267-284.
- 53. Doe, C.Q., *Neural stem cells: balancing self-renewal with differentiation*. Development, 2008. **135**(9): p. 1575-1587.
- 54. Inda, M.-d.-M., R. Bonavia, and J. Seoane, *Glioblastoma multiforme: a look inside its heterogeneous nature.* Cancers, 2014. **6**(1): p. 226-239.
- 55. Clarke, M.F., et al., *Cancer stem cells—perspectives on current status and future directions: AACR Workshop on cancer stem cells.* Cancer research, 2006. **66**(19): p. 9339-9344.
- 56. Nguyen, L.V., et al., *Cancer stem cells: an evolving concept*. Nature Reviews Cancer, 2012. **12**(2): p. 133.
- 57. Altaner, C., *Glioblastoma and stem cells-Minireview*. Neoplasma, 2008. **55**(5): p. 369.
- 58. Lapidot, T., et al., *A cell initiating human acute myeloid leukaemia after transplantation into SCID mice.* Nature, 1994. **367**(6464): p. 645.
- 59. Singh, S.K., et al., *Identification of a cancer stem cell in human brain tumors*. Cancer research, 2003. **63**(18): p. 5821-5828.
- 60. Hemmati, H.D., et al., *Cancerous stem cells can arise from pediatric brain tumors*. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 2003. **100**(25): p. 15178-15183.
- 61. Prestegarden, L., et al., *Glioma cell populations grouped by different cell type markers drive brain tumor growth.* Cancer research, 2010. **70**(11): p. 4274-4279.
- 62. Beier, D., et al., *CD133+ and CD133- glioblastoma-derived cancer stem cells show differential growth characteristics and molecular profiles.* Cancer research, 2007. **67**(9): p. 4010-4015.
- 63. Wang, J., et al., *CD133 negative glioma cells form tumors in nude rats and give rise to CD133 positive cells*. International journal of cancer, 2008. **122**(4): p. 761-768.
- 64. Reya, T., *Regulation of hematopoietic stem cell self-renewal*. Recent Progress in Hormone Research, 2003. **58**: p. 283-296.
- 65. Kelly, J.J., et al., *Proliferation of human glioblastoma stem cells occurs independently of exogenous mitogens*. Stem cells, 2009. **27**(8): p. 1722-1733.
- 66. Günther, H., et al., *Glioblastoma-derived stem cell-enriched cultures form distinct subgroups according to molecular and phenotypic criteria*. Oncogene, 2008. **27**(20): p. 2897.
- 67. Varghese, M., et al., *A comparison between stem cells from the adult human brain and from brain tumors*. Neurosurgery, 2008. **63**(6): p. 1022-1034.
- 68. Stiles, C.D. and D.H. Rowitch, *Glioma stem cells: a midterm exam.* Neuron, 2008. **58**(6): p. 832-846.
- 69. Kreso, A. and J.E. Dick, *Evolution of the cancer stem cell model*. Cell stem cell, 2014. **14**(3): p. 275-291.
- 70. Hamai, A., P. Codogno, and M. Mehrpour, *Cancer stem cells and autophagy: facts and perspectives*. J. Cancer Stem Cell Res, 2014. **2**: p. e1005.
- 71. Massard, C., E. Deutsch, and J. Soria, *Tumour stem cell-targeted treatment: elimination or differentiation*. Annals of oncology, 2006. **17**(11): p. 1620-1624.
- 72. Yang, Z.-J. and R.J. Wechsler-Reya, *Hit'em where they live: targeting the cancer stem cell niche*. Cancer cell, 2007. **11**(1): p. 3-5.
- 73. Stupp, R. and M.E. Hegi, *Targeting brain-tumor stem cells*. Nature biotechnology, 2007. **25**(2): p. 193.
- 74. Bleau, A.-M., et al., *New strategy for the analysis of phenotypic marker antigens in brain tumor–derived neurospheres in mice and humans.* Neurosurgical focus, 2008. **24**(3-4): p. E28.
- 75. Hittelman, W.N., et al., *Are cancer stem cells radioresistant?* Future Oncology, 2010. **6**(10): p. 1563-1576.
- 76. Bao, S., et al., *Glioma stem cells promote radioresistance by preferential activation of the DNA damage response.* Nature, 2006. **444**(7120): p. 756.
- 77. Liu, G., et al., *Analysis of gene expression and chemoresistance of CD133+ cancer stem cells in glioblastoma*. Molecular cancer, 2006. **5**(1): p. 67.
- Johannessen, T.-C.A., R. Bjerkvig, and B.B. Tysnes, *DNA repair and cancer stem-like cells–potential partners in glioma drug resistance?* Cancer treatment reviews, 2008. 34(6): p. 558-567.
- 79. Tamura, K., et al., Accumulation of CD133-positive glioma cells after high-dose irradiation by Gamma Knife surgery plus external beam radiation. Journal of neurosurgery, 2010. **113**(2): p. 310-318.
- 80. Rycaj, K. and D.G. Tang, *Cancer stem cells and radioresistance*. International journal of radiation biology, 2014. **90**(8): p. 615-621.
- 81. McCord, A.M., et al., *CD133+ glioblastoma stem-like cells are radiosensitive with a defective DNA damage response compared with established cell lines.* Clinical Cancer Research, 2009. **15**(16): p. 5145-5153.

- Squatrito, M., et al., Loss of ATM/Chk2/p53 pathway components accelerates tumor development and contributes to radiation resistance in gliomas. Cancer cell, 2010. 18(6): p. 619-629.
- 83. Facchino, S., M. Abdouh, and G. Bernier, *Brain cancer stem cells: Current status on glioblastoma multiforme*. Cancers, 2011. **3**(2): p. 1777-1797.
- 84. Maugeri-Saccà, M., M. Bartucci, and R. De Maria, *DNA damage repair pathways in cancer stem cells*. Molecular cancer therapeutics, 2012. **11**(8): p. 1627-1636.
- 85. Alvarez-Buylla, A. and J.M. Garcıa-Verdugo, *Neurogenesis in adult subventricular zone*. Journal of Neuroscience, 2002. **22**(3): p. 629-634.
- Kim, Y.-J., et al., Intraventricular glioblastoma multiforme with previous history of intracerebral hemorrhage: a case report. Journal of Korean Neurosurgical Society, 2008. 44(6): p. 405.
- 87. Cage, T.A., et al., Subependymal spread of recurrent glioblastoma detected with the intraoperative use of 5-aminolevulinic acid: case report. Journal of neurosurgery, 2013. 118(6): p. 1220-1223.
- 88. Shah, T., et al., *In vivo MRS study of intraventricular tumors*. Journal of Magnetic Resonance Imaging, 2011. **34**(5): p. 1053-1059.
- 89. Bao, S., et al., *Stem cell–like glioma cells promote tumor angiogenesis through vascular endothelial growth factor*. Cancer research, 2006. **66**(16): p. 7843-7848.
- 90. Sun, L., et al., *Neuronal and glioma-derived stem cell factor induces angiogenesis within the brain.* Cancer cell, 2006. **9**(4): p. 287-300.
- 91. Morrison, S.J., et al., *Culture in reduced levels of oxygen promotes clonogenic sympathoadrenal differentiation by isolated neural crest stem cells.* Journal of Neuroscience, 2000. **20**(19): p. 7370-7376.
- 92. Studer, L., et al., *Enhanced proliferation, survival, and dopaminergic differentiation of CNS precursors in lowered oxygen*. Journal of Neuroscience, 2000. **20**(19): p. 7377-7383.
- 93. Morrison, S.J., et al., *Prospective identification, isolation by flow cytometry, and in vivo self-renewal of multipotent mammalian neural crest stem cells.* Cell, 1999. **96**(5): p. 737-749.
- 94. Diabira, S. and X. Morandi, *Gliomagenesis and neural stem cells: key role of hypoxia and concept of tumor "neo-niche"*. Medical hypotheses, 2008. **70**(1): p. 96-104.
- 95. Zagzag, D., et al., *Expression of hypoxia-inducible factor 1α in brain tumors*. Cancer, 2000.
 88(11): p. 2606-2618.
- 96. Brat, D.J. and T.B. Mapstone, *Malignant glioma physiology: cellular response to hypoxia and its role in tumor progression*. Annals of internal medicine, 2003. **138**(8): p. 659-668.
- 97. Evans, S.M., et al., *Hypoxia is important in the biology and aggression of human glial brain tumors.* Clinical Cancer Research, 2004. **10**(24): p. 8177-8184.
- 98. Kaur, B., et al., *Hypoxia and the hypoxia-inducible-factor pathway in glioma growth and angiogenesis.* Neuro-oncology, 2005. **7**(2): p. 134-153.
- 99. Sell, S., *Stem cell origin of cancer and differentiation therapy*. Critical reviews in oncology/hematology, 2004. **51**(1): p. 1-28.
- 100. Karsy, M., et al., All-trans retinoic acid modulates cancer stem cells of glioblastoma multiforme in an MAPK-dependent manner. Anticancer research, 2010. **30**(12): p. 4915-4920.

- 101. Lee, J., et al., *Tumor stem cells derived from glioblastomas cultured in bFGF and EGF more closely mirror the phenotype and genotype of primary tumors than do serum-cultured cell lines.* Cancer cell, 2006. **9**(5): p. 391-403.
- 102. Schlessinger, J. and A. Ullrich, *Growth factor signaling by receptor tyrosine kinases*. Neuron, 1992. **9**(3): p. 383-391.
- 103. Fantl, W.J., D.E. Johnson, and L.T. Williams, *Signalling by receptor tyrosine kinases*. Annual review of biochemistry, 1993. **62**(1): p. 453-481.
- 104. Wang, W.-Q., J.-P. Sun, and Z.-Y. Zhang, *An overview of the protein tyrosine phosphatase superfamily*. Current topics in medicinal chemistry, 2003. **3**(7): p. 739-748.
- 105. Hunter, T. and J.A. Cooper, *Protein-tyrosine kinases*. Annual review of biochemistry, 1985. **54**(1): p. 897-930.
- 106. Lemmon, M.A. and J. Schlessinger, *Cell signaling by receptor tyrosine kinases*. Cell, 2010.
 141(7): p. 1117-1134.
- 107. Hunter, T., *The Croonian Lecture 1997. The phosphorylation of proteins on tyrosine: its role in cell growth and disease.* Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences, 1998. **353**(1368): p. 583-605.
- 108. Lo, H. and M. Hung, *Nuclear EGFR signalling network in cancers: linking EGFR pathway* to cell cycle progression, nitric oxide pathway and patient survival. British journal of cancer, 2006. **94**(2): p. 184.
- 109. Eskilsson, E., et al., *EGFR heterogeneity and implications for therapeutic intervention in glioblastoma*. Neuro-oncology, 2017.
- 110. Cohen, P., The origins of protein phosphorylation. Nature cell biology, 2002. 4(5): p. E127.
- 111. Robinson, G., R. Butcher, and E. Sutherland, *Cyclic AMP Academic Press*. New York, 1971.
- 112. Sutherland, E.W., *Studies on the mechanism of hormone action*. Science, 1972. **177**(4047): p. 401-408.
- 113. Levi-Montalcini, R. and B. Booker, *Excessive growth of the sympathetic ganglia evoked by a protein isolated from mouse salivary glands*. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 1960. **46**(3): p. 373-384.
- 114. Cohen, S., Isolation of a mouse submaxillary gland protein accelerating incisor eruption and eyelid opening in the new-born animal. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 1962. 237(5): p. 1555-1562.
- 115. Cohen, P., *Regulation of protein function by multisite phosphorylation*. Trends in Biochemical Sciences, 1976. **1**(2): p. 38-40.
- 116. Collett, M.S. and R. Erikson, *Protein kinase activity associated with the avian sarcoma virus src gene product*. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 1978. **75**(4): p. 2021-2024.
- 117. Schlessinger, J., *Receptor tyrosine kinases: legacy of the first two decades*. Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in biology, 2014. **6**(3): p. a008912.
- 118. Ushiro, H. and S. Cohen, *Identification of phosphotyrosine as a product of epidermal growth factor-activated protein kinase in A-431 cell membranes.* Journal of Biological Chemistry, 1980. **255**(18): p. 8363-8365.
- 119. Cohen, S., R.A. Fava, and S.T. Sawyer, *Purification and characterization of epidermal growth factor receptor/protein kinase from normal mouse liver*. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 1982. **79**(20): p. 6237-6241.

- 120. Cohen, S., et al., *A native 170,000 epidermal growth factor receptor-kinase complex from shed plasma membrane vesicles.* Journal of Biological Chemistry, 1982. **257**(3): p. 1523-1531.
- 121. Anderson, D., et al., *Binding of SH2 domains of phospholipase C gamma 1, GAP, and Src to activated growth factor receptors.* Science, 1990. **250**(4983): p. 979-982.
- 122. Yarden, Y. and J. Schlessinger, *Self-phosphorylation of epidermal growth factor receptor: evidence for a model of intermolecular allosteric activation.* Biochemistry, 1987. **26**(5): p. 1434-1442.
- 123. Ullrich, A. and J. Schlessinger, *Signal transduction by receptors with tyrosine kinase activity*. Cell, 1990. **61**(2): p. 203-212.
- 124. Temin, H.M., Studies on carcinogenesis by avian sarcoma viruses. III. The differential effect of serum and polyanions on multiplication of uninfected and converted cells. Journal of the National Cancer Institute, 1966. **37**(2): p. 167-175.
- 125. Temin, H.M., Studies on carcinogenesis by avian sarcoma viruses. VI. Differential multiplication of uninfected and of converted cells in response to insulin. Journal of cellular physiology, 1967. **69**(3): p. 377-384.
- 126. Antoniades, H.N., C.D. Scher, and C.D. Stiles, *Purification of human platelet-derived growth factor*. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 1979. **76**(4): p. 1809-1813.
- 127. Heldin, C.-H., B. Westermark, and A. Wasteson, *Platelet-derived growth factor: purification and partial characterization*. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 1979. **76**(8): p. 3722-3726.
- 128. Gospodarowicz, D., H. Bialecki, and G. Greenburg, *Purification of the fibroblast growth factor activity from bovine brain*. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 1978. **253**(10): p. 3736-3743.
- 129. Wilks, A.F. and A.G. Harpur, *Cytokine signal transduction and the JAK family of protein tyrosine kinases.* Bioessays, 1994. **16**(5): p. 313-320.
- 130. Schlessinger, J., *Cell signaling by receptor tyrosine kinases*. Cell, 2000. **103**(2): p. 211-225.
- 131. Olayioye, M.A., et al., *The ErbB signaling network: receptor heterodimerization in development and cancer.* The EMBO journal, 2000. **19**(13): p. 3159-3167.
- 132. Okubo, S., et al., Additive antitumour effect of the epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase inhibitor gefitinib (Iressa, ZD1839) and the antioestrogen fulvestrant (Faslodex, ICI 182,780) in breast cancer cells. British journal of cancer, 2004. **90**(1): p. 236.
- 133. Lev, D., et al., *Dual blockade of EGFR and ERK1/2 phosphorylation potentiates growth inhibition of breast cancer cells.* British journal of cancer, 2004. **91**(4): p. 795.
- 134. Ayuso-Sacido, A., et al., *The duality of epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) signaling and neural stem cell phenotype: cell enhancer or cell transformer?* Current stem cell research & therapy, 2006. 1(3): p. 387-394.
- 135. Aguirre, A., M.E. Rubio, and V. Gallo, *Notch and EGFR pathway interaction regulates neural stem cell number and self-renewal.* Nature, 2010. **467**(7313): p. 323.
- 136. Caric, D., et al., *EGFRs mediate chemotactic migration in the developing telencephalon*. Development, 2001. **128**(21): p. 4203-4216.
- 137. Lillien, L. and H. Raphael, *BMP and FGF regulate the development of EGF-responsive neural progenitor cells*. Development, 2000. **127**(22): p. 4993-5005.

- 138. Ayuso-Sacido, A., et al., *Activated EGFR signaling increases proliferation, survival, and migration and blocks neuronal differentiation in post-natal neural stem cells.* Journal of neuro-oncology, 2010. **97**(3): p. 323-337.
- 139. Boockvar, J.A., et al., *Constitutive EGFR signaling confers a motile phenotype to neural stem cells*. Molecular and Cellular Neuroscience, 2003. **24**(4): p. 1116-1130.
- 140. Fischer-Colbrie, J., et al., EGFR and steroid receptors in ovarian carcinoma: comparison with prognostic parameters and outcome of patients. Anticancer research, 1997. 17(1B): p. 613-619.
- 141. Di Lorenzo, G., et al., *Expression of epidermal growth factor receptor correlates with disease relapse and progression to androgen-independence in human prostate cancer*. Clinical Cancer Research, 2002. **8**(11): p. 3438-3444.
- 142. Shinojima, N., et al., *Prognostic value of epidermal growth factor receptor in patients with glioblastoma multiforme*. Cancer research, 2003. **63**(20): p. 6962-6970.
- 143. Hirsch, F.R., et al., *Epidermal growth factor receptor in non-small-cell lung carcinomas: correlation between gene copy number and protein expression and impact on prognosis.* Journal of clinical oncology, 2003. **21**(20): p. 3798-3807.
- 144. Mellon, K., et al., *Bladder cancer: long-term outcome related to epidermal growth factor receptor status in bladder cancer.* The Journal of urology, 1995. **153**(3): p. 919-925.
- 145. Galizia, G., et al., Prognostic significance of epidermal growth factor receptor expression in colon cancer patients undergoing curative surgery. Annals of surgical oncology, 2006.
 13(6): p. 823-835.
- 146. Shampo, M.A. and R.A. Kyle. *Stanley Cohen—Nobel Laureate for Growth Factor*. in *Mayo Clinic Proceedings*. 1999. Elsevier.
- 147. Weltman, J.K. *The 1986 Nobel Prize for Physiology or Medicine awarded for discovery of growth factors: Rita Levi-Montalcini, MD, and Stanley Cohen, Ph. D.* in *Allergy and Asthma Proceedings.* 1987. OceanSide Publications, Inc.
- 148. Garrett, T.P., et al., *Crystal structure of a truncated epidermal growth factor receptor extracellular domain bound to transforming growth factor* α. Cell, 2002. **110**(6): p. 763-773.
- 149. Ward, C.W., et al., *The insulin and EGF receptor structures: new insights into ligand-induced receptor activation.* Trends in biochemical sciences, 2007. **32**(3): p. 129-137.
- 150. Ward, C.W., P.A. Hoyne, and R.H. Flegg, *Insulin and epidermal growth factor receptors contain the cysteine repeat motif found in the tumor necrosis factor receptor.* Proteins: Structure, Function, and Bioinformatics, 1995. **22**(2): p. 141-153.
- 151. Plowman, G.D., et al., *Ligand-specific activation of HER4/p180erbB4, a fourth member of the epidermal growth factor receptor family.* Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 1993. **90**(5): p. 1746-1750.
- 152. Coussens, L., et al., *Tyrosine kinase receptor with extensive homology to EGF receptor shares chromosomal location with neu oncogene*. Science, 1985. **230**(4730): p. 1132-1139.
- 153. Burgess, A.W., *EGFR family: structure physiology signalling and therapeutic targets.* Growth factors, 2008. **26**(5): p. 263-274.
- 154. Linggi, B. and G. Carpenter, *ErbB receptors: new insights on mechanisms and biology*. Trends in cell biology, 2006. **16**(12): p. 649-656.
- 155. Jorissen, R.N., et al., *-Epidermal growth factor receptor: Mechanisms of activation and signalling*, in *The EGF receptor family*. 2003, Elsevier. p. 33-55.

- 156. deFazio, A., et al., *Expression of c-erbB receptors, heregulin and oestrogen receptor in human breast cell lines*. International journal of cancer, 2000. **87**(4): p. 487-498.
- 157. Bishayee, A., L. Beguinot, and S. Bishayee, *Phosphorylation of tyrosine 992, 1068, and 1086 is required for conformational change of the human epidermal growth factor receptor c-terminal tail.* Molecular biology of the cell, 1999. **10**(3): p. 525-536.
- 158. Lombardo, C.R., T.G. Consler, and D.B. Kassel, *In vitro phosphorylation of the epidermal* growth factor receptor autophosphorylation domain by c-src: identification of phosphorylation sites and c-src SH2 domain binding sites. Biochemistry, 1995. **34**(50): p. 16456-16466.
- 159. Golabi, N., Bioanalytical Investigation of Type I and Type II Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor (EGFR)-DNA Targeting Combi-molecules in in Vitro and in Vivo Tumour Models. 2010, McGill University Library.
- 160. Pawson, T., Specificity in signal transduction: from phosphotyrosine-SH2 domain interactions to complex cellular systems. Cell, 2004. **116**(2): p. 191-203.
- 161. Huang, S., et al., *Dual-agent molecular targeting of the epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR): combining anti-EGFR antibody with tyrosine kinase inhibitor.* Cancer research, 2004. **64**(15): p. 5355-5362.
- 162. Qiu, Q., et al., *The combi-targeting concept: a novel 3, 3-disubstituted nitrosourea with EGFR tyrosine kinase inhibitory properties.* Cancer chemotherapy and pharmacology, 2003. **51**(1): p. 1-10.
- 163. Ogiso, H., et al., *Crystal structure of the complex of human epidermal growth factor and receptor extracellular domains*. Cell, 2002. **110**(6): p. 775-787.
- 164. Decker, S.J., *Transmembrane signaling by epidermal growth factor receptors lacking autophosphorylation sites.* Journal of Biological Chemistry, 1993. **268**(13): p. 9176-9179.
- 165. Bridges, A.J., et al., *Tyrosine kinase inhibitors. 8. An unusually steep structure– activity relationship for analogues of 4-(3-bromoanilino)-6, 7-dimethoxyquinazoline (PD 153035), a potent inhibitor of the epidermal growth factor receptor.* Journal of medicinal chemistry, 1996. **39**(1): p. 267-276.
- 166. Rewcastle, G.W., et al., Tyrosine Kinase Inhibitors. 14. Structure Activity Relationships for Methyl-amino-Substituted Derivatives of 4-[(3-Bromophenyl) amino]-6-(methylamino)-pyrido [3, 4-d] pyrimidine (PD 158780), a Potent and Specific Inhibitor of the Tyrosine Kinase Activity of Receptors for the EGF Family of Growth Factors. Journal of medicinal chemistry, 1998. 41(5): p. 742-751.
- 167. Stamos, J., M.X. Sliwkowski, and C. Eigenbrot, *Structure of the epidermal growth factor receptor kinase domain alone and in complex with a 4-anilinoquinazoline inhibitor.* Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2002. **277**(48): p. 46265-46272.
- 168. Mazzoleni, S., et al., *Epidermal growth factor receptor expression identifies functionally and molecularly distinct tumor-initiating cells in human glioblastoma multiforme and is required for gliomagenesis.* Cancer research, 2010: p. 0008-5472. CAN-10-2353.
- 169. Griffero, F., et al., Different response of human glioma tumor-initiating cells to epidermal growth factor receptor kinase inhibitors. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2009. 284(11): p. 7138-7148.
- 170. Eimer, S., et al., *Cyclopamine cooperates with EGFR inhibition to deplete stem-like cancer cells in glioblastoma-derived spheroid cultures.* Neuro-oncology, 2012. **14**(12): p. 1441-1451.

- 171. Eyler, C.E., et al., *Brain cancer stem cells display preferential sensitivity to Akt inhibition*. Stem cells, 2008. **26**(12): p. 3027-3036.
- 172. Arteaga, C.L., *Epidermal growth factor receptor dependence in human tumors: more than just expression?* The oncologist, 2002. 7(Supplement 4): p. 31-39.
- 173. Ozanne, B., et al., *Over-expression of the EGF receptor is a hallmark of squamous cell carcinomas.* The Journal of pathology, 1986. **149**(1): p. 9-14.
- 174. Bartlett, J., et al., *The prognostic value of epidermal growth factor receptor mRNA expression in primary ovarian cancer*. British Journal of Cancer, 1996. **73**(3): p. 301.
- 175. Derynck, R., et al., Synthesis of messenger RNAs for transforming growth factors α and β and the epidermal growth factor receptor by human tumors. Cancer research, 1987. 47(3): p. 707-712.
- 176. Ekstrand, A.J., et al., Genes for epidermal growth factor receptor, transforming growth factor α , and epidermal growth factor and their expression in human gliomas in vivo. Cancer research, 1991. **51**(8): p. 2164-2172.
- 177. Pines, G., W.J. Köstler, and Y. Yarden, *Oncogenic mutant forms of EGFR: lessons in signal transduction and targets for cancer therapy.* FEBS letters, 2010. **584**(12): p. 2699-2706.
- 178. Sorkin, A. and M. Von Zastrow, *Endocytosis and signalling: intertwining molecular networks*. Nature reviews Molecular cell biology, 2009. **10**(9): p. 609.
- 179. An, Z., et al., *Epidermal growth factor receptor and EGFRvIII in glioblastoma: signaling pathways and targeted therapies.* Oncogene, 2018: p. 1.
- 180. Brennan, C.W., et al., *The somatic genomic landscape of glioblastoma*. Cell, 2013. **155**(2): p. 462-477.
- 181. Reardon, D.A. and P.Y. Wen, *Therapeutic advances in the treatment of glioblastoma: rationale and potential role of targeted agents.* The oncologist, 2006. **11**(2): p. 152-164.
- 182. Perry, J., et al., *Novel therapies in glioblastoma*. Neurology research international, 2012.2012.
- 183. Frederick, L., et al., *Diversity and frequency of epidermal growth factor receptor mutations in human glioblastomas.* Cancer research, 2000. **60**(5): p. 1383-1387.
- 184. Zadeh, G., K.P. Bhat, and K. Aldape, *EGFR and EGFRvIII in glioblastoma: partners in crime*. Cancer cell, 2013. **24**(4): p. 403-404.
- 185. Paolillo, M., C. Boselli, and S. Schinelli, *Glioblastoma under Siege: An Overview of Current Therapeutic Strategies.* Brain sciences, 2018. **8**(1): p. 15.
- 186. Ekstrand, A.J., et al., Amplified and rearranged epidermal growth factor receptor genes in human glioblastomas reveal deletions of sequences encoding portions of the N-and/or Cterminal tails. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 1992. 89(10): p. 4309-4313.
- 187. Yang, J., J. Yan, and B. Liu, *Targeting EGFRvIII for glioblastoma multiforme*. Cancer letters, 2017. **403**: p. 224-230.
- 188. Nagane, M., et al., *Aberrant receptor signaling in human malignant gliomas: mechanisms and therapeutic implications.* Cancer letters, 2001. **162**: p. S17-S21.
- 189. Seshacharyulu, P., et al., *Targeting the EGFR signaling pathway in cancer therapy*. Expert opinion on therapeutic targets, 2012. **16**(1): p. 15-31.
- 190. Li, B., et al., Mutant epidermal growth factor receptor displays increased signaling through the phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase/AKT pathway and promotes radioresistance in cells of astrocytic origin. Oncogene, 2004. **23**(26): p. 4594.

- 191. Prigent, S.A., et al., Enhanced tumorigenic behavior of glioblastoma cells expressing a truncated epidermal growth factor receptor is mediated through the Ras-Shc-Grb2 pathway. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 1996. **271**(41): p. 25639-25645.
- 192. Moscatello, D.K., et al., *Constitutive activation of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase by a naturally occurring mutant epidermal growth factor receptor*. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 1998. **273**(1): p. 200-206.
- 193. Gan, H.K., A.H. Kaye, and R.B. Luwor, *The EGFRvIII variant in glioblastoma multiforme*. Journal of Clinical Neuroscience, 2009. **16**(6): p. 748-754.
- 194. Haber, D., et al. *Molecular targeted therapy of lung cancer: EGFR mutations and response* to EGFR inhibitors. in Cold Spring Harbor symposia on quantitative biology. 2005. Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press.
- 195. Mellinghoff, I.K., et al., *Molecular determinants of the response of glioblastomas to EGFR kinase inhibitors*. New England Journal of Medicine, 2005. **353**(19): p. 2012-2024.
- 196. Network, C.G.A.R., *Comprehensive genomic characterization defines human glioblastoma genes and core pathways*. Nature, 2008. **455**(7216): p. 1061.
- 197. Huang, P.H., A.M. Xu, and F.M. White, *Oncogenic EGFR signaling networks in glioma*. Sci. Signal., 2009. **2**(87): p. re6-re6.
- 198. Baeza, N., et al., *PTEN methylation and expression in glioblastomas*. Acta neuropathologica, 2003. **106**(5): p. 479-485.
- 199. Zhou, Y.-H., et al., *The expression of PAX6, PTEN, vascular endothelial growth factor, and epidermal growth factor receptor in gliomas: relationship to tumor grade and survival.* Clinical cancer research, 2003. **9**(9): p. 3369-3375.
- 200. Ohgaki, H., et al., *Genetic pathways to glioblastoma: a population-based study*. Cancer research, 2004. **64**(19): p. 6892-6899.
- 201. Jungbluth, A.A., et al., *A monoclonal antibody recognizing human cancers with amplification/overexpression of the human epidermal growth factor receptor.* Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 2003. **100**(2): p. 639-644.
- 202. De Palazzo, I.E.G., et al., *Expression of mutated epidermal growth factor receptor by nonsmall cell lung carcinomas*. Cancer research, 1993. **53**(14): p. 3217-3220.
- 203. Ge, H., X. Gong, and C.K. Tang, *Evidence of high incidence of EGFRvIII expression and coexpression with EGFR in human invasive breast cancer by laser capture microdissection and immunohistochemical analysis.* International journal of cancer, 2002. **98**(3): p. 357-361.
- 204. Moscatello, D.K., et al., *Frequent expression of a mutant epidermal growth factor receptor in multiple human tumors.* Cancer research, 1995. **55**(23): p. 5536-5539.
- 205. Feldkamp, M.M., et al., *Expression of activated epidermal growth factor receptors, Ras*guanosine triphosphate, and mitogen-activated protein kinase in human glioblastoma multiforme specimens. Neurosurgery, 1999. **45**(6): p. 1442-1453.
- 206. Zandi, R., et al., *Mechanisms for oncogenic activation of the epidermal growth factor receptor*. Cellular signalling, 2007. **19**(10): p. 2013-2023.
- 207. Guha, A., et al., *Proliferation of human malignant astrocytomas is dependent on Ras activation*. Oncogene, 1997. **15**(23): p. 2755.
- 208. Knobbe, C.B., J. Reifenberger, and G. Reifenberger, *Mutation analysis of the Ras pathway genes NRAS, HRAS, KRAS and BRAF in glioblastomas.* Acta neuropathologica, 2004. **108**(6): p. 467-470.

- 209. Herbst, R.S., *Review of epidermal growth factor receptor biology*. International Journal of Radiation Oncology• Biology• Physics, 2004. **59**(2): p. S21-S26.
- 210. Nedergaard, M.K., C.J. Hedegaard, and H.S. Poulsen, *Targeting the epidermal growth factor receptor in solid tumor malignancies*. BioDrugs, 2012. **26**(2): p. 83-99.
- 211. Mishra, R., P. Leahy, and M.S. Simonson, *Gene expression profiling reveals role for EGFfamily ligands in mesangial cell proliferation*. American Journal of Physiology-Renal Physiology, 2002. **283**(5): p. F1151-F1159.
- 212. Lafky, J.M., et al., *Clinical implications of the ErbB/epidermal growth factor (EGF) receptor family and its ligands in ovarian cancer*. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Reviews on Cancer, 2008. **1785**(2): p. 232-265.
- 213. Zhang, X., et al., *An allosteric mechanism for activation of the kinase domain of epidermal growth factor receptor.* Cell, 2006. **125**(6): p. 1137-1149.
- 214. Yarden, Y. and M.X. Sliwkowski, *Untangling the ErbB signalling network*. Nature reviews Molecular cell biology, 2001. **2**(2): p. 127.
- 215. Zhang, W. and H.T. Liu, *MAPK signal pathways in the regulation of cell proliferation in mammalian cells*. Cell research, 2002. **12**(1): p. 9.
- Katz, M., I. Amit, and Y. Yarden, *Regulation of MAPKs by growth factors and receptor tyrosine kinases*. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Molecular Cell Research, 2007. 1773(8): p. 1161-1176.
- 217. Hibino, K., et al., Activation Kinetics of RAF Protein in the Ternary Complex of RAF, RAS-GTP, and Kinase on the Plasma Membrane of Living Cells SINGLE-MOLECULE IMAGING ANALYSIS. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2011. **286**(42): p. 36460-36468.
- 218. Dhillon, A.S., et al., *MAP kinase signalling pathways in cancer*. Oncogene, 2007. **26**(22): p. 3279.
- 219. Serth, J., et al., *Binding of the H-ras p21 GTPase activating protein by the activated epidermal growth factor receptor leads to inhibition of the p21 GTPase activity in vitro.* Biochemistry, 1992. **31**(28): p. 6361-6365.
- 220. Sakaguchi, K., et al., *Shc phosphotyrosine-binding domain dominantly interacts with epidermal growth factor receptors and mediates Ras activation in intact cells.* Molecular Endocrinology, 1998. **12**(4): p. 536-543.
- 221. Pearson, J.R. and T. Regad, *Targeting cellular pathways in glioblastoma multiforme*. Signal transduction and targeted therapy, 2017. **2**: p. 17040.
- 222. Kapoor, G.S. and D.M. O'Rourke, *Receptor tyrosine kinase signaling in gliomagenesis: pathobiology and therapeutic approaches.* Cancer biology & therapy, 2003. **2**(4): p. 330-342.
- 223. Jaiswal, R.K., et al., *The mitogen-activated protein kinase cascade is activated by B-Raf in response to nerve growth factor through interaction with p21ras.* Molecular and Cellular Biology, 1994. **14**(10): p. 6944-6953.
- 224. Mawrin, C., et al., *Prognostic relevance of MAPK expression in glioblastoma multiforme*. International journal of oncology, 2003. **23**(3): p. 641-648.
- 225. Morrison, D., et al., *Identification of the major phosphorylation sites of the Raf-1 kinase*. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 1993. **268**(23): p. 17309-17316.
- 226. Kyriakis, J.M., et al., *The stress-activated protein kinase subfamily of c-Jun kinases*. Nature, 1994. **369**(6476): p. 156.
- 227. Lodish, H., et al., *Molecular cell biology*. Vol. 3. 1995: WH Freeman New York.

- 228. Chang, F., et al., Signal transduction mediated by the Ras/Raf/MEK/ERK pathway from cytokine receptors to transcription factors: potential targeting for therapeutic intervention. 2003, Nature Publishing Group.
- 229. Fruman, D.A., R.E. Meyers, and L.C. Cantley, *Phosphoinositide kinases*. 1998, Annual Reviews 4139 El Camino Way, PO Box 10139, Palo Alto, CA 94303-0139, USA.
- 230. Vanhaesebroeck, B., L. Stephens, and P. Hawkins, *PI3K signalling: the path to discovery and understanding*. Nature reviews Molecular cell biology, 2012. **13**(3): p. 195.
- 231. Hemmings, B.A. and D.F. Restuccia, *Pi3k-pkb/akt pathway*. Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in biology, 2012. **4**(9): p. a011189.
- 232. Vara, J.Á.F., et al., *PI3K/Akt signalling pathway and cancer*. Cancer treatment reviews, 2004. **30**(2): p. 193-204.
- 233. Bellacosa, A., S. Staal, and P. Tsichlis, *A retroviral oncogene, akt, encoding a serine-threonine kinase containing an SH2-like region.* Science, 1991. **254**(5029): p. 274-277.
- 234. Cohen, P., D.R. Alessi, and D.A. Cross, *PDK1, one of the missing links in insulin signal transduction?* FEBS letters, 1997. **410**(1): p. 3-10.
- 235. Brazil, D.P. and B.A. Hemmings, *Ten years of protein kinase B signalling: a hard Akt to follow.* Trends in biochemical sciences, 2001. **26**(11): p. 657-664.
- 236. Jean, S. and A.A. Kiger, *Classes of phosphoinositide 3-kinases at a glance*. 2014, The Company of Biologists Ltd.
- 237. Zhao, L. and P.K. Vogt, *Class I PI3K in oncogenic cellular transformation*. Oncogene, 2008. **27**(41): p. 5486.
- 238. Osaki, M., M.a. Oshimura, and H. Ito, *PI3K-Akt pathway: its functions and alterations in human cancer*. Apoptosis, 2004. **9**(6): p. 667-676.
- 239. Sarbassov, D.D., et al., *Phosphorylation and regulation of Akt/PKB by the rictor-mTOR complex*. Science, 2005. **307**(5712): p. 1098-1101.
- 240. Georgescu, M.-M., *PTEN tumor suppressor network in PI3K-Akt pathway control.* Genes & cancer, 2010. **1**(12): p. 1170-1177.
- 241. Pfeifer, M., et al., *PTEN loss defines a PI3K/AKT pathway-dependent germinal center* subtype of diffuse large B-cell lymphoma. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 2013. **110**(30): p. 12420-12425.
- 242. Yuan, T. and L. Cantley, *PI3K pathway alterations in cancer: variations on a theme.* Oncogene, 2008. **27**(41): p. 5497.
- 243. De Bont, R. and N. Van Larebeke, *Endogenous DNA damage in humans: a review of quantitative data.* Mutagenesis, 2004. **19**(3): p. 169-185.
- 244. Lindahl, T., *Instability and decay of the primary structure of DNA*. nature, 1993. **362**(6422): p. 709.
- 245. Apel, K. and H. Hirt, *Reactive oxygen species: metabolism, oxidative stress, and signal transduction.* Annu. Rev. Plant Biol., 2004. **55**: p. 373-399.
- 246. Marnett, L.J., Oxyradicals and DNA damage. carcinogenesis, 2000. 21(3): p. 361-370.
- 247. Cadet, J., et al., Oxidative damage to DNA: formation, measurement, and biological significance, in Reviews of Physiology Biochemistry and Pharmacology, Volume 131. 1997, Springer. p. 1-87.
- 248. Cheung-Ong, K., G. Giaever, and C. Nislow, *DNA-damaging agents in cancer chemotherapy: serendipity and chemical biology*. Chemistry & biology, 2013. **20**(5): p. 648-659.

- 249. Brookes, P., *The early history of the biological alkylating agents, 1918–1968.* Mutation Research/Fundamental and Molecular Mechanisms of Mutagenesis, 1990. **233**(1): p. 3-14.
- 250. Krumbhaar, E.B. and H.D. Krumbhaar, *The blood and bone marrow in yelloe cross gas (mustard gas) poisoning: Changes produced in the bone marrow of fatal cases.* The Journal of medical research, 1919. **40**(3): p. 497.
- 251. Adair, F.E. and H.J. Bagg, *Experimental and Clinical Studies on the Treatment of Cancer* by Dichlorethylsulphide (Mustard Gas. Annals of surgery, 1931. **93**(1): p. 190.
- 252. Goodman, L., Use of methyl-bis (beta-chloroethyl) amine hydrochloride for Hodgkin's disease, lymphosarcoma, leukemia and certain allied and miscellaneous disorders. JAMA, 1946. **132**: p. 126-132.
- 253. Jacobson, L. and C. Spurr, *Studies on the effect of methyl bis (beta-chloroethyl) amine hydrochloride on diseases of the hemopoietic system.* The Journal of clinical investigation, 1946. **25**(6): p. 909.
- 254. Hurley, L.H., *DNA and its associated processes as targets for cancer therapy*. Nature Reviews Cancer, 2002. **2**(3): p. 188.
- 255. Woods, D. and J.J. Turchi, *Chemotherapy induced DNA damage response: convergence of drugs and pathways*. Cancer biology & therapy, 2013. **14**(5): p. 379-389.
- 256. Gilman, A., *The initial clinical trial of nitrogen mustard*. The American Journal of Surgery, 1963. **105**(5): p. 574-578.
- 257. Kufe, D., *Cancer medicine 6 review: a companion to holland-frei cancer medicine-6*. 2003: BC Decker.
- 258. Chabner, B.A. and T.G. Roberts Jr, *Chemotherapy and the war on cancer*. Nature Reviews Cancer, 2005. **5**(1): p. 65.
- 259. Fu, D., J.A. Calvo, and L.D. Samson, *Balancing repair and tolerance of DNA damage caused by alkylating agents*. Nature Reviews Cancer, 2012. **12**(2): p. 104.
- 260. Swift, L. and R. Golsteyn, *Genotoxic anti-cancer agents and their relationship to DNA damage, mitosis, and checkpoint adaptation in proliferating cancer cells.* International journal of molecular sciences, 2014. **15**(3): p. 3403-3431.
- 261. Audette, R.S., et al., *Studies on the mechanism of action of the tumour inhibitory triazenes*. Biochemical pharmacology, 1973. **22**(15): p. 1855-1864.
- 262. Caporali, S., et al., *DNA damage induced by temozolomide signals to both ATM and ATR: role of the mismatch repair system.* Molecular pharmacology, 2004. **66**(3): p. 478-491.
- 263. Tentori, L. and G. Graziani, *Pharmacological strategies to increase the antitumor activity of methylating agents.* Current medicinal chemistry, 2002. **9**(13): p. 1285-1301.
- 264. Newlands, E., et al., *Temozolomide: a review of its discovery, chemical properties, preclinical development and clinical trials.* Cancer treatment reviews, 1997. **23**(1): p. 35-61.
- 265. Choi, I.S., et al., *Phase II study of chemotherapy with ACNU plus cisplatin followed by cranial irradiation in patients with newly diagnosed glioblastoma multiforme.* Journal of neuro-oncology, 2002. **60**(2): p. 171-176.
- 266. Buckner, J.C., et al., *Phase III trial of carmustine and cisplatin compared with carmustine alone and standard radiation therapy or accelerated radiation therapy in patients with glioblastoma multiforme: North Central Cancer Treatment Group 93-72-52 and Southwest Oncology Group 9503 Trials.* Journal of clinical oncology, 2006. **24**(24): p. 3871-3879.
- 267. Wolff, J.E., et al., *Chemosensitivity of glioma cells in vitro: a meta analysis*. Journal of cancer research and clinical oncology, 1999. **125**(8-9): p. 481-486.

- 268. Jacobs, S.S., et al., *Plasma and cerebrospinal fluid pharmacokinetics of intravenous oxaliplatin, cisplatin, and carboplatin in nonhuman primates.* Clinical cancer research, 2005. **11**(4): p. 1669-1674.
- 269. Fruehauf, J.P., et al., *In vitro drug response and molecular markers associated with drug resistance in malignant gliomas.* Clinical Cancer Research, 2006. **12**(15): p. 4523-4532.
- 270. Sheleg, S.V., et al., *Local chemotherapy with cisplatin-depot for glioblastoma multiforme*. Journal of neuro-oncology, 2002. **60**(1): p. 53-59.
- 271. Silvani, A., et al., *Phase II trial of cisplatin plus temozolomide, in recurrent and progressive malignant glioma patients.* Journal of neuro-oncology, 2004. **66**(1-2): p. 203-208.
- 272. Boulikas, T., *Clinical overview on Lipoplatin*[™]: *a successful liposomal formulation of cisplatin*. Expert opinion on investigational drugs, 2009. **18**(8): p. 1197-1218.
- 273. Batchelor, T., et al., *Phase I/II trial of oxaliplatin in adults with newly diagnosed glioblastoma multiforme: NABTT 9902.* Onkologie, 2002. **25**: p. 41.
- 274. Sirbu, B.M. and D. Cortez, *DNA damage response: three levels of DNA repair regulation*. Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in biology, 2013: p. a012724.
- 275. Bakkenist, C.J. and M.B. Kastan, *DNA damage activates ATM through intermolecular autophosphorylation and dimer dissociation*. Nature, 2003. **421**(6922): p. 499.
- 276. Uziel, T., et al., *Requirement of the MRN complex for ATM activation by DNA damage*. The EMBO journal, 2003. **22**(20): p. 5612-5621.
- 277. Lavin, M.F., *The Mre11 complex and ATM: a two-way functional interaction in recognising and signaling DNA double strand breaks.* DNA repair, 2004. **3**(11): p. 1515-1520.
- 278. Khanna, K., et al., *ATM, a central controller of cellular responses to DNA damage*. Cell death and differentiation, 2001. **8**(11): p. 1052.
- 279. Shiloh, Y., *ATM and related protein kinases: safeguarding genome integrity*. Nature Reviews Cancer, 2003. **3**(3): p. 155.
- 280. Cimprich, K.A., *Probing ATR activation with model DNA templates*. Cell Cycle, 2007. 6(19): p. 2348-2354.
- 281. Lukas, J., C. Lukas, and J. Bartek, *Mammalian cell cycle checkpoints: signalling pathways and their organization in space and time*. DNA repair, 2004. **3**(8): p. 997-1007.
- 282. Kelley, M.R. and M.L. Fishel, *DNA repair proteins as molecular targets for cancer therapeutics*. Anti-Cancer Agents in Medicinal Chemistry (Formerly Current Medicinal Chemistry-Anti-Cancer Agents), 2008. **8**(4): p. 417-425.
- 283. Lavin, M.F., et al., Atm and cellular response to DNA damage, in Genome Instability in Cancer Development. 2005, Springer. p. 457-476.
- Mahaney, B.L., K. Meek, and S.P. Lees-Miller, *Repair of ionizing radiation-induced DNA double-strand breaks by non-homologous end-joining*. Biochemical Journal, 2009. 417(3): p. 639-650.
- 285. Gottlieb, T.M. and S.P. Jackson, *The DNA-dependent protein kinase: requirement for DNA ends and association with Ku antigen*. Cell, 1993. **72**(1): p. 131-142.
- 286. Costantini, S., et al., Interaction of the Ku heterodimer with the DNA ligase IV/Xrcc4 complex and its regulation by DNA-PK. DNA repair, 2007. **6**(6): p. 712-722.
- 287. Barnes, D.E., et al., *Targeted disruption of the gene encoding DNA ligase IV leads to lethality in embryonic mice*. Current Biology, 1998. **8**(25): p. 1395-1398.

- 288. Hagan, M.P., A. Yacoub, and P. Dent, *Radiation-induced PARP activation is enhanced through EGFR-ERK signaling*. Journal of cellular biochemistry, 2007. **101**(6): p. 1384-1393.
- 289. Dittmann, K., et al., *Radiation-induced epidermal growth factor receptor nuclear import is linked to activation of DNA-dependent protein kinase*. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2005. **280**(35): p. 31182-31189.
- 290. Nagasawa, H., et al., *Differential role of DNA-PKcs phosphorylations and kinase activity in radiosensitivity and chromosomal instability*. Radiation research, 2010. **175**(1): p. 83-89.
- 291. Reddy, Y.V., et al., Nonhomologous end-joining requires that the DNA-PK complex undergo an autophosphorylation-dependent rearrangement at DNA ends. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2004.
- 292. Das, A.K., et al., Somatic mutations in the tyrosine kinase domain of epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) abrogate EGFR-mediated radioprotection in non-small cell lung carcinoma. Cancer research, 2007. 67(11): p. 5267-5274.
- 293. DeLeo, A.B., et al., *Detection of a transformation-related antigen in chemically induced sarcomas and other transformed cells of the mouse.* Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 1979. **76**(5): p. 2420-2424.
- 294. Lane, D.P., Cancer. p53, guardian of the genome. Nature, 1992. 358: p. 15-16.
- 295. Lamb, P. and L. Crawford, *Characterization of the human p53 gene*. Molecular and cellular biology, 1986. **6**(5): p. 1379-1385.
- 296. Teodoro, J.G., S.K. Evans, and M.R. Green, *Inhibition of tumor angiogenesis by p53: a new role for the guardian of the genome.* Journal of molecular medicine, 2007. **85**(11): p. 1175-1186.
- 297. Vogelstein, B., D. Lane, and A.J. Levine, *Surfing the p53 network*. Nature, 2000. **408**(6810): p. 307.
- 298. Hanel, W. and U.M. Moll, *Links between mutant p53 and genomic instability*. Journal of cellular biochemistry, 2012. **113**(2): p. 433-439.
- 299. Schwartz, G.K., *CDK inhibitors: cell cycle arrest versus apoptosis*. Cell Cycle, 2002. **1**(2): p. 113-114.
- 300. Roos, W.P. and B. Kaina, *DNA damage-induced cell death by apoptosis*. Trends in molecular medicine, 2006. **12**(9): p. 440-450.
- 301. Davidoff, A.M., et al., *Genetic basis for p53 overexpression in human breast cancer*. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 1991. **88**(11): p. 5006-5010.
- 302. Meek, D.W. and C.W. Anderson, *Posttranslational modification of p53: cooperative integrators of function*. Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in biology, 2009: p. a000950.
- 303. Sengupta, S. and C.C. Harris, *p53: traffic cop at the crossroads of DNA repair and recombination*. Nature reviews Molecular cell biology, 2005. **6**(1): p. 44.
- 304. Matsuoka, S., et al., *Ataxia telangiectasia-mutated phosphorylates Chk2 in vivo and in vitro*. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 2000. **97**(19): p. 10389-10394.
- 305. Kandoth, C., et al., *Mutational landscape and significance across 12 major cancer types.* Nature, 2013. **502**(7471): p. 333.
- 306. Brosh, R. and V. Rotter, *When mutants gain new powers: news from the mutant p53 field.* Nature Reviews Cancer, 2009. **9**(10): p. 701.
- 307. Soussi, T. and K. Wiman, *TP53: an oncogene in disguise*. Cell death and differentiation, 2015. **22**(8): p. 1239.

- 308. Wang, Y., et al., *Restoring expression of wild-type p53 suppresses tumor growth but does not cause tumor regression in mice with a p53 missense mutation.* The Journal of clinical investigation, 2011. **121**(3): p. 893-904.
- 309. Muller, P.A. and K.H. Vousden, *Mutant p53 in cancer: new functions and therapeutic opportunities.* Cancer cell, 2014. **25**(3): p. 304-317.
- 310. Zhang, Y., et al., *The p53 Pathway in Glioblastoma*. Cancers (Basel). 2018. 10(9).
- 311. Rogakou, E.P., et al., *DNA double-stranded breaks induce histone H2AX phosphorylation on serine 139.* Journal of biological chemistry, 1998. **273**(10): p. 5858-5868.
- 312. Celeste, A., et al., *Genomic instability in mice lacking histone H2AX*. Science, 2002. **296**(5569): p. 922-927.
- 313. Sedelnikova, O.A., et al., *Quantitative detection of 125IdU-induced DNA double-strand breaks with γ-H2AX antibody*. Radiation research, 2002. **158**(4): p. 486-492.
- 314. Rogakou, E.P., et al., *Initiation of DNA fragmentation during apoptosis induces phosphorylation of H2AX histone at serine 139.* Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2000. **275**(13): p. 9390-9395.
- 315. Huang, X., et al., *Cytometric assessment of DNA damage in relation to cell cycle phase and apoptosis.* Cell proliferation, 2005. **38**(4): p. 223-243.
- 316. Pegg, A.E., et al., *Removal of O6-methylguanine from DNA by human liver fractions*. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 1982. **79**(17): p. 5162-5165.
- 317. Srivenugopal, K.S., et al., *Ubiquitination-dependent proteolysis of O 6-methylguanine-DNA methyltransferase in human and murine tumor cells following inactivation with O 6-benzylguanine or 1, 3-bis (2-chloroethyl)-1-nitrosourea.* Biochemistry, 1996. **35**(4): p. 1328-1334.
- 318. Myrnes, B., K.-E. Giercksky, and H. Krokan, *Interindividual variation in the activity of O* 6-methyl guanine-DNA methyltransferase and uracil-DNA glycosylase in human organs. Carcinogenesis, 1983. **4**(12): p. 1565-1568.
- 319. Kaina, B., *DNA damage-triggered apoptosis: critical role of DNA repair, double-strand breaks, cell proliferation and signaling.* Biochemical pharmacology, 2003. **66**(8): p. 1547-1554.
- 320. Hegi, M.E., et al., *MGMT gene silencing and benefit from temozolomide in glioblastoma*. New England Journal of Medicine, 2005. **352**(10): p. 997-1003.
- 321. Rabik, C.A., M.C. Njoku, and M.E. Dolan, *Inactivation of O6-alkylguanine DNA alkyltransferase as a means to enhance chemotherapy*. Cancer treatment reviews, 2006. **32**(4): p. 261-276.
- 322. Dolan, M.E., R.C. Moschel, and A.E. Pegg, *Depletion of mammalian O6-alkylguanine-DNA alkyltransferase activity by O6-benzylguanine provides a means to evaluate the role of this protein in protection against carcinogenic and therapeutic alkylating agents.* Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 1990. **87**(14): p. 5368-5372.
- 323. Quinn, J.A., et al., *Phase I trial of temozolomide plus O6-benzylguanine for patients with recurrent or progressive malignant glioma*. J Clin Oncol, 2005. **23**(28): p. 7178-7187.
- Quinn, J.A., et al., *Phase II trial of temozolomide plus o6-benzylguanine in adults with recurrent, temozolomide-resistant malignant glioma.* Journal of Clinical Oncology, 2009.
 27(8): p. 1262.
- 325. Jacobs, A.L. and P. Schär, *DNA glycosylases: in DNA repair and beyond*. Chromosoma, 2012. **121**(1): p. 1-20.

- 326. Abbotts, R. and S. Madhusudan, *Human AP endonuclease 1 (APE1): from mechanistic insights to druggable target in cancer.* Cancer treatment reviews, 2010. **36**(5): p. 425-435.
- Fortini, P. and E. Dogliotti, Base damage and single-strand break repair: mechanisms and functional significance of short-and long-patch repair subpathways. DNA repair, 2007. 6(4): p. 398-409.
- 328. Caldecott, K.W., *XRCC1 and DNA strand break repair*. DNA Repair, 2003. **2**(9): p. 955--969.
- 329. Caldecott, K.W., et al., *Characterization of the XRCC1-DNA ligase III complex in vitro and its absence from mutant hamster cells*. Nucleic Acids Res., 1995. **23**(23): p. 4836.
- 330. Yacoub, A., et al., *Epidermal growth factor and ionizing radiation up-regulate the DNA repair genes XRCC1 and ERCC1 in DU145 and LNCaP prostate carcinoma through MAPK signaling*. Radiation research, 2003. **159**(4): p. 439-452.
- 331. Yacoub, A., et al., *MAPK dependence of DNA damage repair: ionizing radiation and the induction of expression of the DNA repair genes XRCC1 and ERCC1 in DU145 human prostate carcinoma cells in a MEK1/2 dependent fashion*. International journal of radiation biology, 2001. **77**(10): p. 1067-1078.
- 332. Malanga, M. and F.R. Althaus, *The role of poly (ADP-ribose) in the DNA damage signaling network*. Biochemistry and Cell Biology, 2005. **83**(3): p. 354-364.
- 333. Li, G.-M., *Mechanisms and functions of DNA mismatch repair*. Cell research, 2008. **18**(1): p. 85.
- 334. Tran, P.T., et al., *EXO1-A multi-tasking eukaryotic nuclease*. DNA repair, 2004. **3**(12): p. 1549-1559.
- 335. Johannessen, T.-C.A. and R. Bjerkvig, *Molecular mechanisms of temozolomide resistance in glioblastoma multiforme*. Expert Rev. Anticancer Ther., 2012. **12**(5): p. 635--642.
- 336. Yip, S., et al., *MSH6 mutations arise in glioblastomas during temozolomide therapy and mediate temozolomide resistance*. Clin. Cancer Res., 2009. **15**(14): p. 4622--4629.
- 337. Stark, A.M., et al., *The expression of mismatch repair proteins MLH1, MSH2 and MSH6 correlates with the Ki67 proliferation index and survival in patients with recurrent glioblastoma*. Neurol. Res., 2010. **32**(8): p. 816--820.
- 338. Lu, X., et al., Homeostatic regulation of base excision repair by a p53-induced phosphatase: linking stress response pathways with DNA repair proteins. Cell Cycle, 2004. **3**(11): p. 1363-1366.
- 339. Banerjee, R., *A novel small molecule-based multi-targeting approach for the selective therapy of epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR)-or HER2-expressing carcinomas.* 2006, McGill University Libraries.
- 340. van den Bosch, M., R.T. Bree, and N.F. Lowndes, *The MRN complex: coordinating and mediating the response to broken chromosomes.* EMBO reports, 2003. **4**(9): p. 844-849.
- 341. Lee, J.-H. and T.T. Paull, *ATM activation by DNA double-strand breaks through the Mre11-Rad50-Nbs1 complex.* Science, 2005. **308**(5721): p. 551-554.
- 342. Sartori, A.A., et al., *Human CtIP promotes DNA end resection*. Nature, 2007. **450**(7169): p. 509.
- 343. Forget, A.L. and S.C. Kowalczykowski, *Single-molecule imaging brings Rad51 nucleoprotein filaments into focus*. Trends in cell biology, 2010. **20**(5): p. 269-276.
- 344. Ma, Y., et al., *Hairpin opening and overhang processing by an Artemis/DNA-dependent protein kinase complex in nonhomologous end joining and V (D) J recombination*. Cell, 2002. **108**(6): p. 781-794.

- 345. Ahnesorg, P., P. Smith, and S.P. Jackson, *XLF interacts with the XRCC4-DNA ligase IV complex to promote DNA nonhomologous end-joining*. Cell, 2006. **124**(2): p. 301-313.
- 346. Björkman, A., et al., *DNA-PKcs is involved in Ig class switch recombination in human B cells*. The Journal of Immunology, 2015. **195**(12): p. 5608-5615.
- 347. Jain, K.K., A Critical Overview of Targeted Therapies for Glioblastoma. Frontiers in oncology, 2018. 8.
- 348. Westphal, M., C.L. Maire, and K. Lamszus, *EGFR as a target for glioblastoma treatment: an unfulfilled promise*. CNS drugs, 2017. **31**(9): p. 723-735.
- 349. Eskilsson, E., et al., *EGFR heterogeneity and implications for therapeutic intervention in glioblastoma*. Neuro-oncology, 2017. **20**(6): p. 743-752.
- 350. Dang, C.V., Oncogenes and proto-oncogenes: General concepts, in Oncogenes. 1989, Springer. p. 3-24.
- 351. Van de Ven, W., *Proto-Oncogenes and tumor suppressor genes*. Introduction to Tumor Biology, 1999. **6**: p. 29.
- 352. Ke, L.D., et al., *Differential expression of epidermal growth factor receptor in human head and neck cancers*. Head & neck, 1998. **20**(4): p. 320-327.
- 353. Herbst, R.S., et al., Selective oral epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase inhibitor ZD1839 is generally well-tolerated and has activity in non-small-cell lung cancer and other solid tumors: Results of a phase I trial. Journal of Clinical Oncology, 2002. **20**(18): p. 3815-3825.
- 354. Salomon, D.S., et al., *Epidermal growth factor-related peptides and their receptors in human malignancies*. Critical reviews in oncology/hematology, 1995. **19**(3): p. 183-232.
- 355. Arteaga, C.L., *The epidermal growth factor receptor: from mutant oncogene in nonhuman cancers to therapeutic target in human neoplasia*. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology, 2001. **19**(18 Suppl): p. 32S-40S.
- 356. Lu, Z., et al., *Epidermal growth factor-induced tumor cell invasion and metastasis initiated by dephosphorylation and downregulation of focal adhesion kinase*. Molecular and cellular biology, 2001. **21**(12): p. 4016-4031.
- 357. Wells, A., *Tumor invasion: role of growth factor-induced cell motility*, in *Advances in cancer research*. 1999, Elsevier. p. 31-101.
- 358. Sainsbury, J., et al., *Presence of epidermal growth factor receptor as an indicator of poor prognosis in patients with breast cancer*. Journal of clinical pathology, 1985. **38**(11): p. 1225-1228.
- 359. Walker, R.A. and S.J. Dearing, *Expression of epidermal growth factor receptor mRNA and protein in primary breast carcinomas*. Breast cancer research and treatment, 1999. **53**(2): p. 167-176.
- 360. Fan, Q.-W., et al., *EGFR phosphorylates tumor-derived EGFRvIII driving STAT3/5 and progression in glioblastoma*. Cancer cell, 2013. **24**(4): p. 438-449.
- 361. Tsai, Y.-C., et al., *Synergistic blockade of EGFR and HER2 by new generation EGFR tyrosine kinase inhibitor enhances radiation effect in bladder cancer cells.* Molecular cancer therapeutics, 2015: p. molcanther. 0951.2013.
- 362. Larbouret, C., et al., In pancreatic carcinoma, dual EGFR/HER2 targeting with cetuximab/trastuzumab is more effective than treatment with trastuzumab/erlotinib or lapatinib alone: implication of receptors' down-regulation and dimers' disruption. Neoplasia, 2012. 14(2): p. 121-130.

- 363. Weinstein, I.B., Addiction to oncogenes--the Achilles heal of cancer. Science, 2002. 297(5578): p. 63-64.
- 364. Patel, M., et al., *Molecular targeted therapy in recurrent glioblastoma: current challenges and future directions*. Expert opinion on investigational drugs, 2012. **21**(9): p. 1247-1266.
- 365. Ciardiello, F. and G. Tortora, *Epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) as a target in cancer therapy: understanding the role of receptor expression and other molecular determinants that could influence the response to anti-EGFR drugs.* European journal of cancer, 2003. **39**(10): p. 1348-1354.
- 366. Bianco, R., et al., *Rational bases for the development of EGFR inhibitors for cancer treatment*. The international journal of biochemistry & cell biology, 2007. **39**(7-8): p. 1416-1431.
- Hojjat-Farsangi, M., Small-molecule inhibitors of the receptor tyrosine kinases: promising tools for targeted cancer therapies. International journal of molecular sciences, 2014. 15(8): p. 13768-13801.
- 368. Huang, M., et al., *Molecularly targeted cancer therapy: some lessons from the past decade*. Trends in pharmacological sciences, 2014. **35**(1): p. 41-50.
- 369. Hochhaus, A., et al., *Molecular and chromosomal mechanisms of resistance to imatinib* (STI571) therapy. Leukemia, 2002. **16**(11): p. 2190.
- 370. Karpel-Massler, G., et al., *Therapeutic inhibition of the epidermal growth factor receptor in high-grade gliomas: where do we stand?* Molecular Cancer Research, 2009. **7**(7): p. 1000-1012.
- 371. Strawn, L.M. and L.K. Shawver, *Tyrosine kinases in disease: overview of kinase inhibitors as therapeutic agents and current drugs in clinical trials.* Expert opinion on investigational drugs, 1998. **7**(4): p. 553-573.
- 372. Rewcastle, G.W., et al., *Tyrosine kinase inhibitors. 5. Synthesis and structure-activity relationships for 4-[(phenylmethyl) amino]-and 4-(phenylamino) quinazolines as potent adenosine 5'-triphosphate binding site inhibitors of the tyrosine kinase domain of the epidermal growth factor receptor.* Journal of medicinal chemistry, 1995. **38**(18): p. 3482-3487.
- 373. Kris, M.G., et al., *Efficacy of gefitinib, an inhibitor of the epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase, in symptomatic patients with non–small cell lung cancer: a randomized trial.* Jama, 2003. **290**(16): p. 2149-2158.
- 374. Fukuoka, M., et al., *Multi-institutional randomized phase II trial of gefitinib for previously treated patients with advanced non–small-cell lung cancer*. Journal of clinical oncology, 2003. **21**(12): p. 2237-2246.
- 375. Cohen, M.H., et al., *FDA drug approval summary: gefitinib (ZD1839)(Iressa*®) tablets. The oncologist, 2003. **8**(4): p. 303-306.
- 376. Herbst, R.S., et al., *Gefitinib in combination with paclitaxel and carboplatin in advanced non–small-cell lung cancer: a phase III trial—INTACT 2.* Journal of Clinical Oncology, 2004. **22**(5): p. 785-794.
- 377. Giaccone, G., et al., *Gefitinib in combination with gemcitabine and cisplatin in advanced non–small-cell lung cancer: a phase III trial—INTACT 1.* Journal of Clinical Oncology, 2004. **22**(5): p. 777-784.
- 378. Paez, J.G., et al., *EGFR mutations in lung cancer: correlation with clinical response to gefitinib therapy*. Science, 2004. **304**(5676): p. 1497-1500.

- 379. Lynch, T.J., et al., *Activating mutations in the epidermal growth factor receptor underlying responsiveness of non-small-cell lung cancer to gefitinib.* New England Journal of Medicine, 2004. **350**(21): p. 2129-2139.
- 380. Chakravarti, A., et al., *RTOG 0211: a phase 1/2 study of radiation therapy with concurrent gefitinib for newly diagnosed glioblastoma patients*. International Journal of Radiation Oncology* Biology* Physics, 2013. **85**(5): p. 1206-1211.
- 381. Uhm, J.H., et al., Phase II evaluation of gefitinib in patients with newly diagnosed Grade 4 astrocytoma: Mayo/North Central Cancer Treatment Group Study N0074. International Journal of Radiation Oncology* Biology* Physics, 2011. 80(2): p. 347-353.
- 382. Li, D., et al., *BIBW2992, an irreversible EGFR/HER2 inhibitor highly effective in preclinical lung cancer models.* Oncogene, 2008. **27**(34): p. 4702.
- 383. Pao, W., et al., Acquired resistance of lung adenocarcinomas to gefitinib or erlotinib is associated with a second mutation in the EGFR kinase domain. PLoS medicine, 2005. **2**(3): p. e73.
- 384. Reardon, D.A., et al., *Phase I/randomized phase II study of afatinib, an irreversible ErbB family blocker, with or without protracted temozolomide in adults with recurrent glioblastoma.* Neuro-oncology, 2014. **17**(3): p. 430-439.
- 385. Li, S., et al., *Structural basis for inhibition of the epidermal growth factor receptor by cetuximab.* Cancer cell, 2005. 7(4): p. 301-311.
- 386. Goldstein, N.I., et al., Biological efficacy of a chimeric antibody to the epidermal growth factor receptor in a human tumor xenograft model. Clinical Cancer Research, 1995. 1(11): p. 1311-1318.
- 387. Jutten, B., et al., *Binding of cetuximab to the EGFRvIII deletion mutant and its biological consequences in malignant glioma cells*. Radiotherapy and oncology, 2009. **92**(3): p. 393-398.
- 388. Fukai, J., et al., Antitumor activity of cetuximab against malignant glioma cells overexpressing EGFR deletion mutant variant III. Cancer science, 2008. **99**(10): p. 2062-2069.
- 389. Patel, D., et al., *Monoclonal antibody cetuximab binds to and down-regulates constitutively activated epidermal growth factor receptor vIII on the cell surface.* Anticancer research, 2007. **27**(5A): p. 3355-3366.
- 390. Hasselbalch, B., et al., *Cetuximab insufficiently inhibits glioma cell growth due to persistent EGFR downstream signaling*. Cancer investigation, 2010. **28**(8): p. 775-787.
- 391. Eller, J.L., et al., *Anti-epidermal growth factor receptor monoclonal antibody cetuximab augments radiation effects in glioblastoma multiforme in vitro and in vivo*. Neurosurgery, 2005. **56**(1): p. 155-162.
- 392. Combs, S.E., et al., *In vitro responsiveness of glioma cell lines to multimodality treatment with radiotherapy, temozolomide, and epidermal growth factor receptor inhibition with cetuximab.* International Journal of Radiation Oncology• Biology• Physics, 2007. **68**(3): p. 873-882.
- 393. Eller, J.L., et al., *Activity of anti-epidermal growth factor receptor monoclonal antibody C225 against glioblastoma multiforme*. Neurosurgery, 2002. **51**(4): p. 1005-1014.
- 394. Chakraborty, S., et al., Superselective intraarterial cerebral infusion of cetuximab after osmotic blood/brain barrier disruption for recurrent malignant glioma: phase I study. J. Neurooncol., 2016. **128**(3): p. 405--415.

- 395. Sampson, J.H., et al., *Intracerebral infusion of an EGFR-targeted toxin in recurrent malignant brain tumors*. Neuro. Oncol., 2008. **10**(3): p. 320--329.
- 396. Swaisland, H., et al., *Pharmacokinetics and tolerability of the orally active selective epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase inhibitor ZD1839 in healthy volunteers*. Clinical pharmacokinetics, 2001. **40**(4): p. 297-306.
- 397. Sanford, M. and L.J. Scott, *Gefitinib*. Drugs, 2009. 69(16): p. 2303-2328.
- 398. Swaisland, H.C., et al., *Single-dose clinical pharmacokinetic studies of gefitinib*. Clinical pharmacokinetics, 2005. **44**(11): p. 1165-1177.
- 399. Nakagawa, K., et al., *Phase I pharmacokinetic trial of the selective oral epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase inhibitor gefitinib ('Iressa', ZD1839) in Japanese patients with solid malignant tumors.* Annals of Oncology, 2003. **14**(6): p. 922-930.
- 400. Chanprapaph, K., V. Vachiramon, and P. Rattanakaemakorn, *Epidermal growth factor receptor inhibitors: a review of cutaneous adverse events and management.* Dermatology research and practice, 2014. **2014**.
- 401. Herbst, R.S., M. Fukuoka, and J. Baselga, *Gefitinib—a novel targeted approach to treating cancer*. Nature Reviews Cancer, 2004. **4**(12): p. 979.
- 402. McKillop, D., et al., *Cytochrome P450-dependent metabolism of gefitinib*. Xenobiotica, 2005. **35**(1): p. 39-50.
- 403. Tari, L., et al., *Discovering drug–drug interactions: a text-mining and reasoning approach based on properties of drug metabolism.* Bioinformatics, 2010. **26**(18): p. i547-i553.
- 404. Messaoudi, K., A. Clavreul, and F. Lagarce, *Toward an effective strategy in glioblastoma treatment. Part I: resistance mechanisms and strategies to overcome resistance of glioblastoma to temozolomide.* Drug discovery today, 2015. **20**(7): p. 899-905.
- 405. Pegg, A.E., *Multifaceted roles of alkyltransferase and related proteins in DNA repair, DNA damage, resistance to chemotherapy, and research tools.* Chemical research in toxicology, 2011. **24**(5): p. 618-639.
- 406. Roos, W., et al., *Apoptosis in malignant glioma cells triggered by the temozolomide-induced DNA lesion O 6-methylguanine*. Oncogene, 2007. **26**(2): p. 186.
- 407. Hegi, M.E., et al., *Clinical trial substantiates the predictive value of O-6-methylguanine-DNA methyltransferase promoter methylation in glioblastoma patients treated with temozolomide*. Clinical cancer research, 2004. **10**(6): p. 1871-1874.
- 408. Baer, J., et al., *Depletion of O 6-alkylguanine-DNA alkyltransferase correlates with potentiation of temozolomide and CCNU toxicity in human tumour cells.* British journal of cancer, 1993. **67**(6): p. 1299.
- 409. Wang, G., et al., *Retrovirus-mediated transfer of the human O6-methylguanine-DNA methyltransferase gene into a murine hematopoietic stem cell line and resistance to the toxic effects of certain alkylating agents*. Biochemical pharmacology, 1996. **51**(9): p. 1221-1228.
- 410. Karran, P., *Mechanisms of tolerance to DNA damaging therapeutic drugs*. Carcinogenesis, 2001. **22**(12): p. 1931-1937.
- 411. Lovly, C.M. and A.T. Shaw, *Molecular pathways: resistance to kinase inhibitors and implications for therapeutic strategies.* Clinical Cancer Research, 2014. **20**(9): p. 2249-2256.
- 412. Kobayashi, S., et al., *EGFR mutation and resistance of non-small-cell lung cancer to gefitinib.* New England Journal of Medicine, 2005. **352**(8): p. 786-792.

- 413. Gorre, M.E., et al., *Clinical resistance to STI-571 cancer therapy caused by BCR-ABL gene mutation or amplification.* Science, 2001. **293**(5531): p. 876-880.
- 414. Tamborini, E., et al., *Functional analyses and molecular modeling of two c-Kit mutations responsible for imatinib secondary resistance in GIST patients*. Oncogene, 2006. **25**(45): p. 6140.
- 415. Papa, A., et al., *Cancer-associated PTEN mutants act in a dominant-negative manner to suppress PTEN protein function.* Cell, 2014. **157**(3): p. 595-610.
- 416. Chalhoub, N. and S.J. Baker, *PTEN and the PI3-kinase pathway in cancer*. Annual Review of Pathological Mechanical Disease, 2009. **4**: p. 127-150.
- 417. Yamada, K.M. and M. Araki, *Tumor suppressor PTEN: modulator of cell signaling, growth, migration and apoptosis.* Journal of cell science, 2001. **114**(13): p. 2375-2382.
- 418. Wang, Y., et al., *STAT3 activation in response to IL-6 is prolonged by the binding of IL-6 receptor to EGF receptor.* Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 2013: p. 201315862.
- 419. von Manstein, V., et al., Resistance of cancer cells to targeted therapies through the activation of compensating signaling loops. Current signal transduction therapy, 2013.
 8(3): p. 193-202.
- 420. Engelman, J.A., et al., *MET amplification leads to gefitinib resistance in lung cancer by activating ERBB3 signaling.* science, 2007. **316**(5827): p. 1039-1043.
- 421. Guix, M., et al., Acquired resistance to EGFR tyrosine kinase inhibitors in cancer cells is mediated by loss of IGF-binding proteins. The Journal of clinical investigation, 2008.
 118(7): p. 2609-2619.
- 422. Qi, J., et al., *Multiple mutations and bypass mechanisms can contribute to development of acquired resistance to MET inhibitors.* Cancer research, 2011.
- 423. Zhang, S., et al., *Combating trastuzumab resistance by targeting SRC, a common node downstream of multiple resistance pathways.* Nature medicine, 2011. **17**(4): p. 461.
- 424. Hegi, M.E., P. Rajakannu, and M. Weller, *Epidermal growth factor receptor: a reemerging target in glioblastoma*. Current opinion in neurology, 2012. **25**(6): p. 774-779.
- 425. Wu, P., T.E. Nielsen, and M.H. Clausen, *FDA-approved small-molecule kinase inhibitors*. Trends in pharmacological sciences, 2015. **36**(7): p. 422-439.
- 426. Lim, Y.C., et al., *A role for homologous recombination and abnormal cell cycle progression in radioresistance of glioma initiating cells.* Molecular cancer therapeutics, 2012: p. molcanther. 1044.2011.
- 427. Roth, P. and M. Weller, *Challenges to targeting epidermal growth factor receptor in glioblastoma: escape mechanisms and combinatorial treatment strategies.* neuro-oncology, 2014. **16**(suppl_8): p. viii14--viii19.
- 428. Abdel-Rahman, O. and M. Fouad, *Temozolomide-based combination for advanced neuroendocrine neoplasms: a systematic review of the literature.* Future Oncology, 2015. **11**(8): p. 1275-1290.
- 429. Dussol, A.S., et al., *Gemcitabine and oxaliplatin or alkylating agents for neuroendocrine tumors: Comparison of efficacy and search for predictive factors guiding treatment choice.* Cancer, 2015. **121**(19): p. 3428-3434.
- 430. Apisarnthanarax, N., et al., *Phase I clinical trial of O6-benzylguanine and topical carmustine in the treatment of cutaneous T-cell lymphoma, mycosis fungoides type.* Archives of dermatology, 2012. **148**(5): p. 613-620.

- 431. Bansal, R. and P.C. Acharya, *Man-made cytotoxic steroids: exemplary agents for cancer therapy*. Chemical reviews, 2014. **114**(14): p. 6986-7005.
- 432. Gediya, L.K. and V.C. Njar, *Promise and challenges in drug discovery and development of hybrid anticancer drugs*. Expert opinion on drug discovery, 2009. **4**(11): p. 1099-1111.
- 433. Levine, P.M., M.J. Garabedian, and K. Kirshenbaum, *Targeting the androgen receptor with steroid conjugates: miniperspective.* Journal of medicinal chemistry, 2014. **57**(20): p. 8224-8237.
- 434. Musso, L., S. Dallavalle, and F. Zunino, *Perspectives in the development of hybrid bifunctional antitumour agents*. Biochemical pharmacology, 2015. **96**(4): p. 297-305.
- 435. Saha, P., C. Debnath, and G. Bérubé, *Steroid-linked nitrogen mustards as potential anticancer therapeutics: a review.* The Journal of steroid biochemistry and molecular biology, 2013. **137**: p. 271-300.
- 436. Matheson, S.L., J. McNamee, and B.J. Jean-Claude, *Design of a chimeric 3-methyl-1, 2, 3triazene with mixed receptor tyrosine kinase and DNA damaging properties: a novel tumor targeting strategy.* Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics, 2001. **296**(3): p. 832-840.
- 437. Banerjee, R., et al., *The combi-targeting concept: selective targeting of the epidermal growth factor receptor-and Her2-expressing cancer cells by the complex combi-molecule RB24*. Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics, 2010. **334**(1): p. 9-20.
- 438. Zimmermann, G.R., J. Lehar, and C.T. Keith, *Multi-target therapeutics: when the whole is greater than the sum of the parts.* Drug discovery today, 2007. **12**(1-2): p. 34-42.
- 439. Brave, M., et al., Sprycel for chronic myeloid leukemia and Philadelphia chromosomepositive acute lymphoblastic leukemia resistant to or intolerant of imatinib mesylate. Clinical Cancer Research, 2008. **14**(2): p. 352-359.
- 440. Ryan, Q., et al., *FDA drug approval summary: lapatinib in combination with capecitabine for previously treated metastatic breast cancer that overexpresses HER-2.* The oncologist, 2008. **13**(10): p. 1114-1119.
- 441. Middleton, M.R., et al., *Randomized phase III study of temozolomide versus dacarbazine in the treatment of patients with advanced metastatic malignant melanoma.* Journal of Clinical Oncology, 2000. **18**(1): p. 158-158.
- 442. Blackhall, F.H., F.A. Shepherd, and K.S. Albain, *Improving survival and reducing toxicity* with chemotherapy in advanced non-small cell lung cancer. Treatments in respiratory medicine, 2005. **4**(2): p. 71-84.
- 443. Li, L., et al., *Erlotinib attenuates homologous recombinational repair of chromosomal breaks in human breast cancer cells*. Cancer research, 2008. **68**(22): p. 9141-9146.
- 444. Golding, S.E., et al., *Extracellular signal-related kinase positively regulates ataxia telangiectasia mutated, homologous recombination repair, and the DNA damage response.* Cancer Research, 2007. **67**(3): p. 1046-1053.
- 445. Chen, B.P., et al., Ataxia telangiectasia mutated (ATM) is essential for DNA-PKcs phosphorylations at the Thr-2609 cluster upon DNA double strand break. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2007. **282**(9): p. 6582-6587.
- 446. Mukherjee, B., et al. *Targeting nonhomologous end-joining through epidermal growth factor receptor inhibition: rationale and strategies for radiosensitization.* in *Seminars in radiation oncology.* 2010. Elsevier.
- 447. Todorova, M.I., et al., Subcellular distribution of a fluorescence-labeled combi-molecule designed to block epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase and damage DNA with

a green fluorescent species. Molecular cancer therapeutics, 2010: p. 1535-7163. MCT-09-0673.

- 448. Mouhri, Z.S., E. Goodfellow, and B. Jean-Claude, *A type I combi-targeting approach for the design of molecules with enhanced potency against BRCA1/2 mutant-and O6methylguanine-DNA methyltransferase (mgmt)-expressing tumour cells.* BMC cancer, 2017. **17**(1): p. 540.
- 449. Huang, Y., Z. Rachid, and B.J. Jean-Claude, *MGMT is a molecular determinant for potency* of the DNA-EGFR–Combi-molecule ZRS1. Molecular Cancer Research, 2011. **9**(3): p. 320-331.
- 450. Rao, S., et al., *Target modulation by a kinase inhibitor engineered to induce a tandem blockade of the epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) and c-Src: the concept of type III combi-targeting.* PloS one, 2015. **10**(2): p. e0117215.
- 451. Matheson, S.L., et al., *The combi-targeting concept: dissection of the binary mechanism of action of the combi-triazene SMA41 in vitro and antitumor activity in vivo.* Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics, 2004. **311**(3): p. 1163-1170.
- 452. Matheson, S.L., J.P. McNamee, and B.J. Jean-Claude, *Differential responses of EGFR-*/*AGT-expressing cells to the" combi-triazene" SMA41*. Cancer chemotherapy and pharmacology, 2003. **51**(1): p. 11-20.
- 453. Heravi, M., et al., *ZRBA1, a mixed EGFR/DNA targeting molecule, potentiates radiation response through delayed DNA damage repair process in a triple negative breast cancer model.* International Journal of Radiation Oncology* Biology* Physics, 2015. **92**(2): p. 399-406.
- 454. Brahimi, F., et al., *Inhibition of epidermal growth factor receptor-mediated signaling by "combi-triazene" BJ2000, a new probe for combi-targeting postulates.* Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics, 2002. **303**(1): p. 238-246.
- 455. Katsoulas, A., et al., *Combi-targeting concept: an optimized single-molecule dualtargeting model for the treatment of chronic myelogenous leukemia.* Molecular cancer therapeutics, 2008. 7(5): p. 1033-1043.
- 456. Brahimi, F., et al., Multiple mechanisms of action of ZR2002 in human breast cancer cells: A novel combi-molecule designed to block signaling mediated by the ERB family of oncogenes and to damage genomic DNA. International journal of cancer, 2004. **112**(3): p. 484-491.
- 457. Rachid, Z., et al., *Synthesis of half-mustard combi-molecules with fluorescence properties: correlation with EGFR status.* Bioorganic & medicinal chemistry letters, 2005. **15**(4): p. 1135-1138.
- 458. Huang, Y., et al., *Positional Isomerization of A Non-Cleavable Combi-Molecule Dramatically Altered Tumor Cell Response Profile*. Chemical biology & drug design, 2015. **85**(2): p. 153-162.
- 459. Qiu, Q., et al., *Type II combi-molecules: design and binary targeting properties of the novel triazolinium-containing molecules JDD36 and JDE05*. Anti-cancer drugs, 2007. **18**(2): p. 171-177.
- 460. Jean-Claude, B., et al., Novel combi-molecules having EGFR and DNA targeting properties. 2005.
- 461. Qiu, Q., et al., *Inhibition of cell signaling by the combi-nitrosourea FD137 in the androgen independent DU145 prostate cancer cell line*. The Prostate, 2004. **59**(1): p. 13-21.

- 462. Jean-Claude, B., Z. Rachid, and F. Brahimi, *Combi-molecules having EGFR and DNA targeting properties*. 2011, Google Patents.
- 463. Banerjee, R., et al., *Synthesis of a prodrug designed to release multiple inhibitors of the epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase and an alkylating agent: a novel tumor targeting concept.* Journal of medicinal chemistry, 2003. **46**(25): p. 5546-5551.
- 464. Golabi, N., et al., *A bioanalytical investigation on the exquisitely strong in vitro potency of the EGFR–DNA targeting type II combi-molecule ZR2003 and its mitigated in vivo antitumour activity*. Journal of pharmaceutical and biomedical analysis, 2011. **56**(3): p. 592-599.
- 465. Barchechath, S., et al., *Rational design of multitargeted tyrosine kinase inhibitors: a novel approach*. Chemical biology & drug design, 2009. **73**(4): p. 380-387.

Chapter 2.

Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of a combi-molecule with dual EGFR/DNA targeting properties

Zeinab Sharifi, Bassam Abdulkarim, Brian Meehan, Janusz Rak, Nidia Lauzon, Elliot Goodfellow, Martin Rupp, Bertrand Jean-Claude and Siham Sabri* *Division of Experimental Medicine (Z.S., M.R., E.G. N.L.), Research Institute of McGill University Health Centre (B.M., B.A., J.R., B.J, and S.S.), Department of Medicine (B.J.), Department of Oncology (B.A.), Department of Pediatrics (J.R.), Department of Pathology (S.S.) McGill University, Montreal, Quebec, Canada.*

*Corresponding author:

Siham Sabri, PhD, The Research Institute of the McGill University Health Centre, 1001 Decarie Blvd, Montreal, Quebec, H4A 3J1 Office: EM2.3218; Phone: 514-934-1934 Ext.: 44686 <u>siham.sabri@mcgill.ca</u>

Conflict of interest: Authors declare no conflict of interests

2.1 ABSTRACT

Background:

The limited clinical success of traditional DNA-damaging chemotherapeutics, such as temozolomide (TMZ) prompted the quest for novel strategies in glioblastoma (GBM). Targeting the epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR), known to harbor genomic alterations in half of GBMs failed to overcome this therapeutic deadlock. The purpose of our study was to evaluate the safety, blood brain permeability and pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamics of ZR2002, a type II of combi-molecule, and its efficacy in a subcutaneous TMZ-resistant glioblastoma stem cell (GSC) xenografts.

Methods:

We first determined the safety of ZR2002 by testing two treatment schedules and evaluating morbidities, clinical signs, body weights, complete blood count (CBC), biochemistry assessment of enzymes and post mortem evaluation including gross examination for all the animals at the terminal necropsy. We further provide the proof-of-concept for ZR2002 delivery across the blood brain barrier (BBB) by MALDI imaging mass spectrometry (MALDI IMS). We then, performed preclinical assessments of brain penetration of ZR2002 using HPLC and LC/MS analysis. Western blotting and immunohistochemistry were used to evaluate the pharmacodynamics of ZR2002. Finally, we evaluated its *in vivo* activity in a subcutaneous TMZ-resistant GSC model.

Results:

Oral administration of ZR2002 at doses up to 150 mg/kg/day for 5 days on- 5 days off -5 days or 21 continuous days in athymic mice that have intact Non-Homologous End-Joining (NHEJ), a major, DNA repair pathway was safe. ZR2002 was detected in the brain using HPLC but the plasma concentration of ZR2002 was lower than its detection range when given orally. Therefore,

we used LC/MS to confirm the presence of ZR2002 in the plasma of mice. Interestingly, MALDI IMS confirmed the presence of ZR2002 and its metabolite (ZR01) in the brain of nude mice with intracranial tumors. Western blotting revealed that treatment with ZR2002 significantly ablated phosphorylation of EGFR (Tyr1068), Erk 1/2 and Akt (p-Akt/Ser473). However, treatment of ZR2002 in NSG (NOD scid gamma) mice showed toxicity that suggests that this drug might work through DNA-PKcs. Preliminary preclinical evidence of ZR2002 potency in subcutaneous TMZ-resistant GSC model was also confirmed.

Conclusions:

ZR2002 is a safe drug that is able to cross the blood brain barrier. Further investigation of ZR2002 *in vitro* and *in vivo* is warranted to understand the mechanism of action of this drug and to assess the efficacy of ZR2002 in a GBM intracranial mouse model (chapter 3).

2.2 INTRODUCTION

Glioblastoma (GBM), is one of the most aggressive and malignant brain tumors in humans with the median survival of ~15 months for patients who enroll in clinical trials [1]. Temozolomide (TMZ) is a clinical alkylating agent that induces O6-methyl guanine N7-methylguanine and N3methyladenine lesions [2, 3] and is well known as the standard treatment of GBM.

Overexpression of receptor tyrosine kinases, such as epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) are observed in many human cancers including brain [4], bladder cancer [5], colon carcinoma [6] and breast and non-small cell lung carcinomas [7, 8]. Agents capable of blocking disordered growth signaling, mediated by the tyrosine kinase (TK) activity of these receptors, are now used or are in clinical trials. As an example Herceptin (trastuzamad), a humanized antibody against erbB2, showed a 22% response rate as a single agent in metastatic breast cancer [9]. Iressa (gefitinib, ZD1839), 4-(3-chloro-4-fluorophenylamino)-7-methoxy-6-(3-(4-morpholinyl) propoxy) quinazoline is an orally (P.O.) administered EGFR-TKI of the quinazoline class with demonstrated *in vitro* efficacy against lung, colorectal, prostate, ovarian, and breast cell lines and in vivo growth delay in a subcutaneous (s.c.) human tumor xenografts that overexpress EBFR. In 2003, the FDA granted a fast-tracked approval for gefitinib for the treatment of patients with advanced non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) who failed to respond to conventional chemotherapy [10-12]. However, in the phase III trials gefitinib did not show any significant improvement of overall survival, which lead to restriction of gefitinib use by the FDA [13-15].

It has now been shown that EGFR induces expression of DNA repair enzymes including excision repair cross-complementation group 1 (ERCC1) and X-ray repair cross-complementing protein 1 (XRCC1), two DNA repair enzymes that are involved in nucleotide excision (NER) and base-excision repair (BER) of alkylated adducts. Studies have shown that EGFR causes resistance

through activation of mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) pathway [16, 17] and through activation of the phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase (PI3K) pathway it can lead to reduced sensitivity to anti-tumor drugs [18]. Dysregulated expression of receptor tyrosine kinases has been associated with resistance to radiation and DNA damaging drugs such as cisplatin and TMZ and its dysregulation correlates strongly with poor prognosis [19, 20].

Studies have also been designed to combine EGFR TK inhibitors with classical cytotoxic drugs and potentiate the action of drugs [21-23]. With the same idea in mind, Jean-Claude et al. has developed a novel tumor targeting strategy, termed "combi-targeting", that seeks to develop novel drugs designated as "combi-molecules" capable of blocking growth factor-mediated signaling while inducing cytotoxic DNA damage. The "combi-targeting" strategy consists of combining a cytotoxic DNA damaging function with an EGFR inhibitory into a single molecule i.e. "combi-molecule". Type II combi-molecules are designed to have cytotoxic DNA damaging function and the EGFR inhibitory function without the need for hydrolysis. This in turn is expected to lead to synergistic killing of EGFR-overexpressing cells.

ZR2002 [24], is type II of combi-molecule that does not require hydrolysis to generate the EGFR and DNA targeting properties. By appending the chloroethyl group to the 6-position of the quinazoline backbone, ZR2002 was designed to inhibit EGFR TK via its quinazoline moiety and to damage DNA by its alkylating chloroethyl function [25] (the chemical structure of ZR2002 is shown in Fig. 2.1A).

ZR2002 has been tested in breast cancer in *in vitro* studies in previous studies [25] and it may be a valuable component to be tested in GBM. For successful treatment of brain tumors, a drug must first cross the blood brain barrier (BBB). Many factors might affect this BBB permeability such as molecular weight [26], drug's affinity for the ATP-binding cassette efflux

111

transporters, permeability glycoprotein (P-gp), and breast cancer-resistance protein (BCRP) [27-30]. Therefore, we investigated the *in vivo* safety and brain permeability of ZR2002 in GBM by MALDI imaging mass spectrometry (MALDI IMS). We also, sought to determine the *in vivo* efficacy of ZR2002 against subcutaneous glioma stem cell tumors (GSCs) with high EGFR expression and known to be resistance to TMZ and compare its effect to gefitinib and TMZ treatment.

2.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.3.1 Investigational agent

ZR2002 is a quinazolin combi-molecule EGFR and DNA damaging irreversible inhibitor, which was kindly provided by Dr. Bertrand Jean-Claude (McGill, CA) [24] and TMZ from Tocris Bioscience. For oral (Per os /P.O./orally) or intravenous (IV) administration to animal subjects, drugs, were dissolved in 20% ethanol and 20% cremophore and 60% dextrose at concentrations of 12.5, 50, 75, 100, and 150 and 200 mg/kg (ZR2002).

2.3.2 GBM stem cells (GSCs) culture

GSCs (1123P and 1123IC7R) were established and characterized in the laboratory of Dr. J. Rak [31]. Low passage number (<5) GSCs were maintained in NeuroCult NS-A Basal Medium (STEMCELL Technologies) with NeuroCult NS-A proliferation supplements including heparin, EGF (20 ng/ml) and fibroblast growth factor 2 (FGF, 20 ng/ml).

2.3.3 Animals used for dose finding study

To verify the most effective schedule, 2 dose finding study designs was evaluated in this study. Six to eight-week-old nude mice were purchased from Charles River Laboratory. Animals were randomly assigned to dose groups based on body weight. This strain of mice has been historically used in safety evaluation studies. In addition, mice were commonly used in the efficacy studies of cancer drugs. Animals were group housed in solid bottom polycarbonate cages (3–5 animals/cage) and provided with pelleted food that was pre-irradiated via Co60 by the Supplier. The food was provided ad libitum unless otherwise specified. Animals were also provided with sterilized pure water ad libitum. No known contaminants were present in the water at levels that might interfere with this study. Environmental controls for the animal room were set to maintain 20–25°C, a relative humidity of 50–70%, a minimum of 10 air changes/h, and a 12-h light/12-h dark cycle. The light/dark cycle might be interrupted for study-related activities. The numbers of animals, study design, and treatment of animals were reviewed, and approved by McGill University and Goodman Animal Facility. All procedures in this protocol are in compliance with Glen and Goodman vivarium housing regulations. The medical treatment necessary to prevent unacceptable pain and suffering, including euthanasia, was the responsibility of the attending laboratory animal veterinarian. Discretionary medical treatment has been carried out based upon consensus agreement between the Study Director and the attending Laboratory Animal Veterinarian. In the event of severe toxicity, in which decisions were to be made regarding treatment or euthanasia of study animal(s), the Veterinarian and the Study Director reserve the right for subsequent action.

2.3.4 Assessment of Toxicity

To evaluate systemic toxicity, athymic immunosuppressed female nude mice (nu/nu) mice without tumors received ZR2002 at doses of 100 mg/kg/day or 150 mg/kg/day or 200 mg/kg/day or the carrier as a control over 21 days. Toxicity was monitored by daily weights and neurological examinations. Mice were euthanized with CO_2 on varying days based on different treatments and immediately autopsied, with organs fixed with formalin.

2.3.4.1 Study design number 1

In order to verify this schedule, 8 female nu/nu were assigned to the study. The animals received dose formulation containing ZR2002 and the control article at various dosages via P.O. injections for 5 days. Then the mice were given a 5-day break and then the second 5-day cycle was started. The MTD in this study is defined as the highest dose that will be tolerated and not produce major life-threatening toxicity for the study duration. The starting dose level (100 mg/kg) for ZR2002 study has been selected based upon the findings of an efficacy study of the compound in nude mice (data not shown). Detailed group design is listed in table 1. The following parameters and endpoints were evaluated for 60 days in this study: mortality, changes in body weights, skin toxicity, biochemistry assessment of blood levels of liver enzymes (alanine aminotransferase (ALT) and aspartate aminotransferase (AST)), complete blood count (CBC) and post mortem evaluation included gross examination for all the animals at the terminal necropsy.

2.3.4.2 Study design number 2

In order to verify this schedule, 6 female nu/nu were assigned to the study. The animals received dose formulation containing ZR2002 and the control article at dose of 150 mg/kg via P.O. injection for a continuous 21 days including weekends. Detailed group design is listed in table 2.

114

The following parameters and endpoints were evaluated for 60 days: mortality, changes in body weights, skin toxicity, CBC and post mortem evaluation included gross examination for all the animals at the terminal necropsy.

2.3.4.3 Termination

Unscheduled sacrifices and deaths

Animals exhibiting weight loss (>20%), any signs of acute pain or distress, which were unable to eat, walk, groom normally, or moribund, or have other signs of severe systemic toxicity were euthanized immediately. At the end of each experiment all surviving animals were euthanized.

2.3.5 Chemicals and materials for Pharmacokinetic study

ZR2002, RB10 (internal standard) and RB10-N (internal standard) were synthesized in Dr. B. Jean-Claude's (Montreal, Quebec) laboratory (purity: 99.98%). HPLC-grade methanol was purchased from Fisher Scientific, Inc (Canada). HPLC-grade water was obtained from a Milli-Q system (Canada). All reagents were purchased at the analytical grade.

2.3.5.1 Pharmacokinetic studies in mice

Adult CD-1 and Balb/c mice (females, 20-23g) were purchased from Goodman Animal Facility (McGill). All animals were housed under controlled conditions (22–23°C-humidity ~70%). Two sets of pharmacokinetic (PK) studies were performed. In the first set 57 mice were given a single dose of 12.5 mg/kg ZR2002 by intravenous injections (IV) or a single dose of 50 mg/kg orally (P.O.) (Supplementary Fig. diagram S2.1). Blood samples were collected into heparinized tubes at 0, 5 min, 15 min, 30 min, 1 hr, 3hr, 8 hr, 24 hr and 0, 15 min, 30 min, 1 hr, 3hr, 8 hr, 24 hr for IV and P.O. injections respectively (N=4/Time point). Blood was immediately

processed to extract plasma by centrifugation at $13000 \times g$ for 10 min. Then the plasma and brain were frozen at -80 °C for future HPLC analysis.

In the second set, 10 mice were given a single dose of 75 mg/kg of ZR2002 orally. As described before brain and plasma samples were collected at 0, 30 min and 1hr (Balb-c & CD-1) (N=3/time point). Plasma and brain were frozen at $-80 \text{ }^{\circ}\text{C}$ for future HPLC analysis.

2.3.5.2 Brain and plasma sample preparation

Briefly, brain samples were transferred from -80 freezer to dry ice. Brain tissues were removed from their vials to record their mass using a digital balance. Once adequately thawed a scalpel was used to cut the tissue into small pieces, transferred to a mortar half-filled with liquid nitrogen, snap-frozen then crushed into a fine powder. Once finely ground, the powdered sample was transferred into a 50mL conical tube and well homogenized with methanol (2 parts of methanol to 1 part of powdered sample). Next, the samples were snap-frozen in liquid nitrogen for 10 minutes. This procedure was followed by sonicating in an ice water bath, snap freezing the sample and sonicating again for 10- 15 minutes. The samples were centrifuged at 13,000 rpm for 20 minutes and the supernatant collected into a 15mL conical tube (from the snap-freezing the samples till the 20 min centrifuge was repeated). The samples were evaporated overnight in the SpeedVac and concentrated into one 1.5mL eppendorf tube. Finally, the dried powder was spiked with RB10 or RB10-N as internal standards to a final concentration of 50 or 100 μ M. The supernatant (20 μ L) was used to measure drug concentration by HPLC.

After the frozen plasma samples (300 μ l) were thawed on ice, to preform the extraction 300 μ l methanol (MeOH) was added to the samples and mixed completely. The mixture was

centrifuged at 13,000 rpm for 5 min (4° C). The solution was transferred to a clean tube; to repeat the extraction for the second time the pellet was mixed with an additional 300 μ l MeOH then vortex-mixed and finally centrifuged as mentioned earlier (total 3 rounds of extraction). The samples were evaporated overnight in the SpeedVac and concentrated into one 1.5mL Eppendorf tubes. Finally, the dried powder was spiked with RB10 or RB10-N as internal standards to a final concentration of 50 or 100 μ M. The supernatant (20 μ L) was used to measure drug concentration by HPLC.

2.3.5.3 Instrument and chromatography conditions

Blood and plasma samples were analyzed on a UV HPLC system containing a Surveyor MS pump, a Surveyor PDA detector, an auto sampler and a reversed-phase column (Agilent TC-C18, 250×4.6 mm, 5 µm). Separation of ZR2002 and internal standard was performed using a mobile phase consisting of MeOH (20%) delivered at a flow rate of 0.5 mL/min. Solutions of plasma were prepared on the day of analysis by appropriate dilution of internal standard with MeOH. The stock solutions were kept at 4 °C. The internal standard (RB10 and RB10-N) was prepared as a solution (50 or 100 µM) in methanol.

2.3.5.4 Preparation of stock solutions, quality control samples and plasma/brain samples for a reproducibility assay

Calibration curve samples for measuring ZR2002 in plasma and brain were prepared at concentrations of 250, 125, 62.5, 31.25. 15.61and 7.81 μ M for ZR2002 and 50 or 100 μ M for RB10 and RB10-N. Plasma and brain tissue ZR2002 concentrations were calculated using calibration curves. The calibration curves in plasma were assessed by the correlation coefficients that were obtained with the following equation: Y=A×X+B (the weighting factor was 1/X), where

Y was the ratio of the relative peak area of ZR2002 to that of the internal standard RB10, X was the concentration of ZR2002, A and B were the values from a least squares regression analysis. The maximum plasma concentrations (C_{max}) and their time of occurrence (T_{max}) were calculated from the data. The results for tissue levels of ZR2002 were expressed as $\mu g/g$ of brain tissue, and the levels were calculated by the following equation:

$Ct (\mu g/g) = Cs Vs/W$

where *C*t is the tissue concentration (μ g/g), *C*s is the supernatant concentration, *V*s is the supernatant volume, and *W* is the weight of the tissue sample. The mean tissue concentration as a function of time curves were obtained, and pharmacokinetics parameters were determined using the equations that are described for plasma.

2.3.6 Pharmacodynamic study

Mice were implanted with GSC (1123P) subcutaneously; after 2 weeks mice were randomized into treatment groups (N=2 per group): control, ZR2002 (150 mg/kg), all 4 mice in each drug-treated group were given a single dose of their respective drugs by oral gavage at the same time. At 2 hours, after injection, all mice from each group were sacrificed and their tumors were harvested. Tissue samples were stored at -80° C until further analysis by western blotting.

For western blots tumor tissues were lysed with RIPA buffer (Boston BioProducts) supplemented with 0.2 mM sodium orthovanadate, protease (Sigma-Aldrich) and phosphatase (Roche Diagnostics) inhibitor cocktail. Proteins (30 µg, Pierce BCA protein assay kit, Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc.) were electrophoretically separated in 12% SDS-PAGE and transferred onto PVDF membranes. Membranes were probed for phosphorylated EGFR (p-EGFR/Tyr1068), total EGFR, phospho-p44/42 MAPK (phosphorylated Erk1/2) (p-Erk1/2), total Erk1/2, phosphorylated Akt (p-Akt/Ser473) (Cell signaling), total Akt1/2/3 (H-136) (Santa Cruz Biotechnology), and β-

actin (Sigma-Aldrich), according to the manufacturer's recommendations. Appropriate horseradish peroxidase–conjugated secondary antibodies (Life Technologies) and chemiluminescence detection were used (Amersham, GE Healthcare).

For immunohistochemistry, GSC (1123P) tumor tissue was fixed with 4% buffered formalin overnight. Brains were then embedded in paraffin and sectioned for immunohistochemical analysis. Sections were processed manually using phosphorylated EGFR (p-EGFR/Tyr1068) and phospho-p44/42 MAPK (phosphorylated Erk1/2) (p-Erk1/2) antibodies according to the manufacturer's recommendations.

2.3.7 MALDI imaging mass spectrometry (MALDI IMS)

Experiments were performed in accordance with a protocol approved by our Institutional Animal Care Committee (McGill University Health Centre Research Institute and McGill University). 1123IC7R GSC cells were lentivirally transduced with a luciferase-BFP dual gene vector (Luc2 pSMALB; Luc2 cloned from pGL4.51 (Promega) into the pSMALB backbone described previously) [32] to monitor tumor growth using bioluminescence imaging (BLI). For orthotopic injection, cells were dissociated to single-cell suspensions, and 20,000 cells were stereotactically injected into brains of 6 to 8-week-old nude mice (Charles River). Mice were randomized into vehicle (control) (N=1) or ZR2002/150mg/kg (N=1) given orally. Mice were treated for 21 days and at the terminal end point of the experiment (upon significant weight loss (>20%) or presentation of neurologic symptoms necessitating euthanasia) mice were given a final dose of 150 mg/kg ZR2002 before their euthanasia to measure brain tumor permeability of ZR2002 on tumor tissue collected from mice by MALDI imaging mass spectrometry (MALDI IMS). Snap frozen brain tumor tissue blocs were cut using a Leica CM1950 cryostat (Leica Microsystems
GmbH, Wetzlar, Germany). Sections for MALDI IMS (10 µm thickness) were thaw-mounted on an ITO-coated microscope glass slide (Delta Technologies Ltd, Loveland, CO). Tissue sections were washed 30 seconds in a container filled with hexane to remove lipids from the sections. Upon desiccation, the MALDI matrix α-cyano-4-hydroxycinnamic acid (CHCA) was deposited onto the tissue sections using the HTX M3 TM-sprayer connected to an isocratic LC pump using the following parameters: CHCA solution 5 mg/ml in 50% ACN/0.1% TFA; nozzle temperature 55 °C; nozzle height 40 mm; nitrogen pressure 10 psi; flow rate 0.1 ml/min; z-arm velocity 1200 mm/min; moving pattern VV; track spacing 3 mm; number of passes 14; and drying time 0 s. IMS of the tissue sections were performed on a MALDI TOF/TOF Ultraflextreme mass spectrometer equipped with a SmartBeam II Nd:YAG 355 nm laser operating at 2000 Hz, using the medium laser focus setting (Bruker Daltonics, Billerica, MA, USA). IMS data were acquired using 300 shots per pixel with spatial resolution of 50 µm in a mass range of 100-1000 Da. External calibration was carried out using CsI cluster ions. The MALDI images were displayed using the software SCiLS (2019b Premium 3D, Bremen, Germany). ZR2002 identification was confirmed by MS/MS using the LIFT-TOF/TOF instrument mode. The precursor ion for ZR2002 (m/z 377.0) was isolated using an isolation window of ± 2 Da. The primary fragment (m/z 377.0 \rightarrow m/z 341.0) coming from the neutral loss of HCl (-36 Da) was used to identify ZR2002 on-tissue.

2.3.8 Subcutaneous GSC xenografts

Experiments were performed in accordance with a protocol approved by our Institutional Animal Care Committee (McGill University Health Centre Research Institute and McGill University). GSC xenografts, 1123IC7R cells were dissociated to single-cell suspensions, and 1 x 10⁶ cells were implanted into the right flanks of 6- to 8-week-old NOD scid gamma (NSG) mice. Mice were randomized after 7 days to oral treatment with vehicle (control), ZR2002 (150 mg/kg) or TMZ (66 mg/kg) (N=3 each treatment arm). Tumor growth was measured every other day starting from day 7 (start of treatment) using calipers and the volume was calculated according to the following equation: $V = LxW^2/2$. Body weights were recorded as indicated in Figure 2-7B. Mice were sacrificed upon significant weight loss (>20%) or presentation of neurologic symptoms necessitating euthanasia.

2.3.9 Statistical analysis

PRISM 6, (GraphPad Software), was used to conduct all statistical analyses. Animals that died during anesthesia or as a result of oral gavages were excluded from survival analyses. Data are reported as mean +/- SEM and are representative of at least 3 independent experiments run in triplicate, unless otherwise stated. Statistics were performed using unpaired two-tailed Student's t-test. P-values <0.05 were considered statistically significant.

Table 2.1: Detailed group design for Schedule #1 (5 days on-> 5 days off-> 5 days on)

Dose Range Finding (DRF) study (escalating dose design)						
Group	No. of animals	Dose level (mg/kg/day)				
1	2	Control				
2	2	100				
3	2	150				
4	2	200				

Dose Range Finding (DRF) study					
Group	No. of animals	Dose level (mg/kg/day)			
1	3	Control			
2	3	150			

Table 2.2: Detailed group design for Schedule #2 (21 continuous days)

2.4 RESULTS

2.4.1 ZR2002 Dose Finding Study

To evaluate the safety and optimal dose of ZR2002 (structure of the novel ZR2002 is shown in Fig. 2.1A) to be used in *in vivo* efficacy studies, we performed a dose finding study testing two treatment schedules (#1 & #2). To evaluate schedule #1 (Fig. 2.1B), non-tumor-bearing nu/nu mice were treated every day for 5 days with ZR2002 at 100, 150 and 200 mg/kg/day or the carrier control (Dose Range Finding, DRF). After 5 days mice were given a 5-day break and the second 5-day cycle was started. We monitored the mice up to 60 days from the start of the treatment and we showed ZR2002 at doses up to 150 mg/kg (200 mg/kg/day resulted in 100% mortality) was safe shown by: no mortality, no mean weight loss >20% (Fig. 2.1C), no significant changes in CBC (Table 2.3) and no significant changes in biochemistry assessment of liver enzymes ALT/AST (Table 2.3). Post-mortem evaluation included gross examination for organs (spleen, brain, skin, kidney, lung and heart) of all the animals receiving doses up to 150 mg/kg and the terminal necropsy showed no signs of toxicity.

Also, to mimic TMZ treatment schedule in the clinic, we examined of oral gavage toxicity in mice when 150 mg/kg ZR2002 is given for 21 continuous days (Fig. 1B, schedule #2). We monitored the mice up to 60 days from the start of the treatment and we showed continuous

treatment with ZR2002 (21 days) caused no mortality (no mean weight loss >20%) (Fig. 2.1D), and no significant changes in CBC (Table 2.4). In addition, post-mortem evaluation included gross examination for organs (spleen, brain, kidney, lung and heart) of all the animals and the terminal necropsy showed no signs of toxicity.

One major toxicity seen after use of EGFR inhibitors is skin toxicity which is related to the inhibition of EGFR in the skin that has a crucial role in normal development and physiology of the epidermis. Although skin toxicity may not be life-threatening it causes physical and psycho-social discomfort [33, 34]. Mice were examined daily for skin toxicity and behavior changes in either treatment groups over an observation period of 60 days.



Figure 2.1 (A-D). ZR2002 Dose Finding Study. A. Chemical structure of ZR2002 (6-(2-chloroethylamino)-4-anilinoquinazoline) molecular structure (Molecular weight: 377.67 g/mol).
B. Eight female nude mice were assigned to evaluate schedule #1 treatment. Mice received

ZR2002 (100, 150, 200 mg/kg) or control *per os* (p.o.) for 5-days (first treatment cycle, yellow stars indicate daily treatment). Mice were then given 5-days of rest, followed by second course of 5-days treatment period (second cycle) then monitored up to 60 days post-treatment. Six female nude mice were assigned to evaluate schedule #2 treatment. Mice received ZR2002 or control at a dose of 150 mg/kg p.o for 21 consecutive days (yellow stars indicate daily treatment) then monitored up to 60 days post-treatment. Mice were weighted every 5 days and data reported as graphs for schedule #1 (**C**) and schedule #2 (**D**).

Table	2.3:	Biochemistry	assessment	of	alanine	aminotransferase	(ALT)	and	aspartate
aminot	ransfe	rase (AST) enz	ymes and cor	nple	te blood	count (CBC) and fo	or Sched	ule #1	

ZR2002 (mg/kg/day)	U	nits	Mouse normal range	Control#1	Control #2	100 #1	100 #2	150#	1 150#2
ALT	U	J/L	28-132	54	39	56	45	41	41
AST	U	J/L	59-247	79	72	145	62	77	58
ZR2002 (mg/kg/day)	Cor	ntrol #1	Control #2	100 #1	100 #2	150	#1	150 #2
WBCs x 10 ⁵	9/L		10.5	6.1	15.2	8.1	11.	2	8.8
RBC x 10^9/I	L		9.28	8.87	11.85	10.03	7.9	0	8.32

ZR2002 (mg/kg/day)	Control # 1	Control# 2	Control# 3	150 #1	150 #2	150 #3
WBCs x 10^9/L	14.2	12.1	11.4	8.2	8.2	9.8
RBC x 10^9/L	8.42	11.09	7.93	8.55	8.57	9.58

Table 2.4: Complete blood count (CBC) for Schedule #2.

2.4.2 HPLC-UV method to measure ZR2002 in brain and plasma

In our first step we verified the retention time of ZR2002 alone using HPLC-UV method. As shown in figure 2.2A the retention time of ZR2002 was 12.5 minute. We then used RB-10 as our internal standard and exhibited the baseline separation of ZR2002 and RB10 at 12.5 and 7 min retention times, respectively. No interference peaks from intrinsic substances were observed at the ZR2002 and RB10 retention times in homogenate samples from control mice. Representative HPLC-UV chromatograms for plasma samples are shown in Figure 2.2.

2.4.2.1 Pharmacokinetics of ZR2002

The concentration-time courses of ZR2002 in plasma and brain homogenates of mice are shown in Figure 2.3. The brain *Tmax* and *Cmax* for 50 (P.O.) and 12.5 (IV) mg/kg ZR2002 was $3hr/3.58\mu g/g$ and $5min/2.7 \mu g/g$ respectively. For plasma samples *Tmax* and *Cmax* for 50 and 12.5 mg/kg ZR2002 was $30min/0.6\mu$ M and $5min/107.93\mu$ M, respectively. When higher doses of ZR2002 (75 mg/kg, by gavage) was used at 1hour time point, 8.1 $\mu g/g$ of ZR2002 was detected in the brain's of Balb/c mice that is 16-fold more when comparing it to the same time point of 50 mg/kg ZR2002. Of note ZR2002 was not detected in the brain after 8 hours when administered orally (Tables 2.5 & 2.6).

Since the concentration of ZR2002 was below the limit of quantification (BLQ) when HPLC was used as the method of quantitation of ZR2002 on plasma samples (oral gavage) collected from mice, we then chose the LC/MS method as a more sensitive method to analyze plasma samples collected from these mice. The data collected at 3 hours after administration of ZR2002 showed rapid plasma clearance with a peak ZR2002 concentration of 0.6 μ M detected in plasma of mice (Supplementary Fig. S2.2).



Figure 2.2 (A-D). HPLC-UV chromatograms of mice plasma. A. ZR2002 reference, B. Mice plasma blank, C. Mice plasma spiked with RB10 at 100 μ M (D) Mice plasma spiked with RB10 at 100 μ M. Plasma collected 0 (C) and 5 min (D) after a 12.5mg/kg IV dose of ZR2002 in mice. The retention times of RB10 and ZR2002 are 7 min and 12.5 min, respectively.



Figure 2.3 (A-E). Concentration-time curves for ZR2002 (A) in brain tissue and **(B)** in plasma after a 12.5 mg/kg IV dose of ZR2002 in mice. Each point represents the mean value from at least 2 mice. Concentration-time curves **C, D** and **E** shows the concentration of ZR2002 in brain tissue after a 50, 75 mg/kg P.O. dose of ZR2002 in different strains of mice. Each point represents the mean value from at least 2 mice.

Table 2.5: ZR2002 pharmacokinetics in plasma and brain, following intravenous (IV) administration of ZR2002 at 12.5 mg/kg to mice using HPLC.

HPLC results	C _{max} (µg/g)	T _{max}
Brain/IV-12.5 mg/kg	2.76 (µg/g)	5 min
Plasma/IV-12.5 mg/kg	107.93µM	0

Table 2.6: ZR2002 pharmacokinetics in brain, following oral (P.O.) administration of ZR2002 at50, 75 mg/kg to Balb/c and CD-1 mice using HPLC.

HPLC results	C_{max} (µg/g)	T _{max}
Brain/ P.O. (50 mg/kg)	3.58	3 hr
Brain/Balb/c/P.O. (75 mg/kg)	8.11	NA
Brain/CD-1/ P.O. (75 mg/kg)	0.71	NA

Abbreviations: C_{max} , maximum plasma concentration; NA, not applicable; T_{max} , time to C_{max} .

2.4.3 ZR2002, is detected in brain of mouse with 1123IC7R intracranial tumor

In further studies, we assessed the brain permeability of ZR2002 in a preliminary experiment using an intracranial GSC (1123IC7R) xenograft mouse model. 1123IC7R GSC was injected intracranially into the brains of nu/nu mice (N=2). Tumor growth was monitored using BLI imaging. Once tumors reached a significant size mice were given a single oral dose of ZR2002

(150 mg/kg) or vehicle control and euthanized after 2 hours. Interestingly, analyzing brain tissue from non-treated mice and treated-mice using MALDI imaging revealed the presence and distribution of ZR2002 in the treated mouse brain. Isotopic pattern and MS/MS $(m/z377.0 \rightarrow m/z341.0)$ were used to confirm the presence of ZR2002 on-tissue. As shown in figure 2.4 (A-C, this figure was included in the paper Submitted to Clinical Cancer Research) we utilized the primary fragment (m/z $377.0 \rightarrow m/z 341.0$) coming from the neutral loss of HCl to identify ZR2002 on-tissue. The yellow star on the histogram shows the presence of m/z 341.0 fragment in the treated mouse compared to its non-treated counterpart. Hematoxylin and eosin (H&E) staining confirmed the presence of tumor and its morphology (Fig. 2.4D). Optical scan of tissue after CHCA deposition revealed the brain margin on four serial brain sections (Fig. 2.4E, panel a). Distribution of ZR2002 is shown in the mouse brain treated with ZR2002 (turquoise signal), while absent in a mouse treated with vehicle control (Figure 4E, panel b). Heme (red, m/z616.18) was used as a marker for the lumen of blood vessels as shown previously [35, 36]. IMS (mass spectrometry) potentially detected ZR2002 dealkylated metabolite (ZR01 [25], m/z315.0), a potent EGFR inhibitor in the brain of treated mouse (Fig. 2.5 (A-C)). As expected, both signals of ZR2002 and ZR01 are co-localized on the treated tissue and absent from the control (overlay of ZR2002 and ZR01 signal as yellow color, Figure 2.5C). Supplementary figure S2.3 shows other possible metabolites of ZR2002. Of note, recent results suggest that tissue concentrations are not reflective of the amount of active drug present [37] therefore, further, studies are needed to verify whether treatment with ZR2002 can improve the survival of an intracranial GBM mouse model (Chapter 3).





Figure 2.4 (A-E). ZR2002, is detected in brain of mouse with 1123IC7R intracranial tumor using MALDI/Imaging Mass Spectrometry (IMS). A. Theoretical isotopic pattern of ZR2002. B. MALDI isotopic pattern of ZR2002; a) TMZ-resistant GSC 1123IC7R tumor tissue from a mouse treated with vehicle control (absence of m/z377.0), b) control tissue manually doped with ZR2002 standard, c) TMZ-resistant GSC 1123IC7R tumor tissue from a mouse treated with ZR2002 (150 mg/kg) (presence of m/z377.0 and expected isotopes). C. Identification of ZR2002 by MS/MS; a) ZR2002 standard (primary fragment at m/z341), b) treated tumor (presence of the expected primary fragment at m/z 341) c) control tissue (background m/z signals). D. Hematoxylin and Eosin (H&E) staining confirms the presence of tumor and its morphology. E. Panel a. Optical scan of tissue after CHCA deposition revealed the brain margin on four serial brain sections. Panel

b. Distribution of ZR2002 in the mouse brain treated with ZR2002 (turquoise, m/z377.01) and absent in control mouse. Heme (red, m/z616.18) served as a marker for the lumen of blood vessels.



Figure 2.5 (A-C). ZR01 (a potent metabolite of ZR2002) is detected in the brain of mice with intracranial tumors. A. Theoretical isotopic pattern of ZR01. B. MALDI isotopic pattern of ZR01; a) TMZ-resistant GSC 1123IC7R tumor tissue from a mouse treated with vehicle control (absent), b) TMZ-resistant GSC 1123IC7R tumor tissue from a mouse treated with ZR2002 (150 mg/kg) (present). C. ZR01 was detected by MALDI IMS in the brain of the treated mouse at the same localization as ZR2002. Panel a. Optical image of four serial tissue sections (10 μ m thickness) after CHCA deposition revealed the tumor margin on serial brain sections. Panel b. Overlay of ZR2002 (green) and ZR01 (red) signal is shown as a yellow color that is absent in control mouse tissue.

2.4.4 Pharmacodynamics of ZR2002 on EGFR signal transduction

To gain a better understanding of the underlying mechanism when cells are treated with ZR2002, compared with mice that are not treated, we examined the phosphorylation state of EGFR and downstream signaling mediators in tumor lysates derived from the single-agent treated xenografts. GSC line (1123ICP) was injected subcutaneously and after 2 weeks, 2 mice were treated with 150 mg/kg ZR2002 by oral gavage and 2 mice were given vehicle control substrate. Changes in phosphorylation levels of EGFR signal transduction pathway mediators were assessed in pharmacodynamics experiments at 2 hours, single administration of 150mg/kg ZR2002 (N=2) with immunoblotting analysis and compared with time-matched controls (N=2). Western blot on mice tissue indicated a drastic reduction P-EGFR, P-Erk1/2 and P-AKT after 2 hours treatment with ZR2002 (Fig. 2.6A). Furthermore, the effect of ZR2002 on phosphorylation of EGFR and its downstream signaling was also confirmed by immunohistochemistry results showing (Fig. 2.6B).



Figure 2.6 (A-B). Phosphorylation status of the epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) pathway during the pharmacodynamic study with ZR2002 using western blot analysis and immunohistochemistry. A. ZR2002 decreased phosphorylation of EGF Receptor which led to decreased EGFR Pathway Signaling. **B.** Immunohistochemistry analysis evaluating the effects of 2 hours incubation with 150mg/kg ZR2002. Scale bare= 100μm.

2.4.5 Systemic administration of ZR2002 reduces tumor growth in subcutaneous *in vivo* models

To further evaluate the efficacy of ZR2002 in a more clinically relevant model, NSG mice bearing intracranial 1123IC7R xenograft tumors were treated with vehicle control, ZR2002 (150 mg/kg/day), or TMZ (66 mg/kg) once daily in a subcutaneous NSG mouse model (Fig. 2.7A). On the 5th day after tumor implantation (to allow formation of a tumor mass) the anti-tumor efficacy of ZR2002 was measured by monitoring tumor volumes. As we anticipated (based on our dose finding results) the series of daily injections without break in between were well tolerated without unacceptable side effects.

ZR2002 induced a significant reduction in tumor size relative to the control group (p=0.021), while there was no significant difference between TMZ treatment and control group (p=0.19) (Fig. 2.7A). Despite tumor growth delay following ZR2002 treatment for 5 days (day 12 since GSC implantation), NSG mice had a rapid weight loss exceeding 20% of their initial body weights and required early euthanasia (Fig. 2.7B). Testing three different schedules to further evaluate toxicity did not delay tumor growth to the same extent as ZR2002 at 150mg/kg (Testing different dosing schedules of ZR2002 in NSG mice, supplementary Fig. S2.4). This deterioration evoked the phenotype of hypersensitivity to ionizing radiation in SCID mice known to be defective for DNA repair [38], due to deficiency in the catalytic subunit of DNA-dependent protein kinase (DNA-PKcs), a key player in response to DNA damage. Nude mice with intact DNA-PKcs did not show any toxicity up to 150mg/kg (body weight measurement, cell blood counts and liver enzymes).

Collectively, our data highlight the striking effects of ZR2002 on mesenchymal TMZresistant GSC model. The potency of its DNA-damaging moiety might account for ZR2002-

135

mediated toxicity selectively in NSG mice defective for DNA-PKcs and subsequently for DNA repair.



Figure 2.7 (A-C). Systemic administration of ZR2002 reduces tumor growth, in subcutaneous *in vivo* **models. A**. ZR2002 (150mg/kg; N=3), TMZ (66 mg/kg; N=3) or control (N=3) was given orally 7 days after subcutaneous tumor implantation for 5 days. Representative images of tumors for vehicle, TMZ or ZR2002 treatment group are shown. Each data point represents mean±SEM * (p-value=0.021). –ns (not significant) (p-value=0.19). **B.** Body weight

(g) of mice is shown in mice treated with Control or ZR2002. **C.** Tumor weight (g) of mice in the control and ZR2002 group are shown.

2.5 DISCUSSION

Several obstacles impede the drug discovery process for GBM treatment. First, the growth of refractory tumors is driven by multiple signaling disorders that often cannot be blocked by the use of a single drug. Numerous failed clinical trials suggest combination therapies will likely be the most promising method of GBM treatment. To overcome this obstacle, in this study aimed to test a "combi-molecule" strategy, we can inhibit the EGFR pathway that is frequently overexpressed in many cancers including GBM and damage the DNA simultaneously. ZR2002, is designed to inhibit EGFR TK via its quinazoline moiety and to damage DNA by its alkylating chloroethyl function [24, 25]. This new type of combi-molecule that does not require hydrolysis to generate the EGFR and DNA targeting properties is tested for the first time in GBM.

One other challenge in GBM therapy is identifying a therapy that is permeable to the BBB, and developing robust clinical trials to assess the effectiveness of the potential treatment. CNS drugs typically have a lower FDA-approval rate than non-CNS drugs. In a study of CNS drugs entered into clinical trials from 1990-2012, CNS drugs were 45% less likely to pass Phase III trials than non-CNS drugs, with 46% failing to show improved efficacy over placebo [39]. Despite decades of research in brain tumor drug discovery such as in the case of GBM, crossing the BBB remains a key obstacle in the development of drugs for brain diseases. This phenomenon suggests more rigorous preclinical research should be conducted before expensive clinical trials are initiated.

EGFR inhibitors are today well known for their strong *in vitro* effect however to date many clinical trials with these inhibitors failed to detect any improvement in outcome of patients in GBM [40]. Inefficient drug penetration and distribution in the CNS might be another major reason for failure of anti-EGFR therapies in clinical trials. For example, erlotinib and gefitinib are potent tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKI) *in vitro*, but failed clinical trials due to limited brain exposure because of Pgp and ABCG2-mediated efflux [41, 42]. In addition, gefitinib inhibits signaling of EGFR proteins with mutations in exons 19 and 21 of the TK domain that are often absent in gliomas [43].

Indeed, gefitinib did not result in improved overall survival in a phase II trial in recurrent glioblastoma [44]. This drug also failed in a phase I/II trial in combination with radiation in newly diagnosed glioblastoma [45]. Clinical trials which have utilized EGFR inhibitors such as gefitinib in combination with traditional chemotherapy did not provide additional benefit to GBM patients. Our results suggest that the combination of a small chloroethyl cytotoxic function to damage DNA with an EGFR targeting quinazoline can be an effective strategy in GBM therapy.

Because of the importance of preclinical pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic studies in GBM, we investigated the safety and BBB permeability of ZR2002, necessary to achieve efficacy in orthotopic xenografts and facilitate clinical translation. Before the pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic investigations in tumor free mice, the safety profile of ZR2002 was obtained and showed that up to 150 mg/kg of this drug is safe in our pre-clinical stetting using nude mice with intact DNA repair pathway. Our study was in accordance with previous in vivo studies using gefitinib showing the highest nontoxic oral dose of 150 mg/kg [46, 47].

138

As most preclinical pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamics studies in mice assume homogeneous drug distribution in the brain therefore they use measurements from whole brain homogenates and averaged drug concentration for interpretation of their data. Methods using HPLC and LC-MS/MS were developed for the quantification of ZR2002 in plasma and brain samples. These methods were successfully applied to investigate the pharmacokinetics of ZR2002 in mice after administration at various doses and roots of administration. The current study was designed to understand and characterized the pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic characteristics of ZR2002, and as a first investigation of this drug in GBM.

Our pharmacokinetic study testing different routes of administration in mice suggests that ZR2002 is able to cross the BBB by P.O. at the maximum dose (75mg/kg) tested. Quantitative analysis of ZR2002 showed that an average of $4\mu g/g$ of ZR2002 is detected in the mouse brain. These results suggest that ZR2002 can be delivered across the blood brain barrier and can become available in brain tissue soon after its absorption. Since there are few orally available administered chemotherapeutics currently available with demonstrated efficacy against brain tumors the results of this study are very interesting. In our next step (chapter 3) we aim to assess whether administration of ZR2002 at the dose 150 mg/kg in tumor bearing mice will be sufficient to achieve the potential therapeutic in GBM intracranial mouse models.

We did not use tumor bearing mice for our pharmacokinetic studies. However, it is important to take into account when measuring, the concentrations of ZR2002, vascularity, blood flow, and interstitial fluid pressure and genomic characteristics of tumors that could impact both pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic variability, and ultimately, personalized medicine [48]. Since ZR2002 is a combi-molecule it is extremely important to use up to date pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic tools as multidrug combinations designed that may be act on

the same and intersecting cell signaling pathways. Clear understanding of the pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamics of drugs will also provide a unique tool to attain therapeutically relevant pharmacokinetic concentrations in the entire tumor that will produce optimal pharmacodynamic effects and to understand why drugs may be inactive and further to offer computational approaches to mitigate the effects of tumor heterogeneity. This will also provide a unique tool to attain therapeutically relevant pharmacokinetic concentrations in the entire tumor that will produce optimal pharmacodynamic effects. Treatment with ZR2002 was associated with marked dephosphorylation of EGFR and Erk1/2 and t p-Akt (Ser473) that proves the combi targeting activity of this drug.

Finally, we used a unique experimental GSCs model of TMZ-resistant in GBM to assess the ability of ZR2002 to overcome TMZ resistance in highly aggressive mesenchymal GSC lines. The potential for inhibition of the EGFR pathway in GSCs is based on previous studies that indicate that EGFR and EGFRvIII have been coupled to a CSC phenotype. For example, EGFR knockdown in EGFR-positive GBM neurosphere cultures led to differentiation and less malignant tumors in vivo [49] and in another study EGFR inhibition resulted in reduced sphere formation in the presence of EGF in EGFR positive neurosphere cultures [50].

It is well documented that EGFR and downstream proteins that are activated by it such as MAPK are involved in DNA repair or other mechanisms of resistance to DNA damaging agents [16, 51]. Thus, blockade of EGFR and MAPK activation using small molecule inhibitors such as ZR2002 may down regulate DNA repair activities required to rescue the cells, thereby enhancing the cytotoxic effects of the concomitantly induced DNA lesions. EGFR directly interacts with and enhances the activity of DNA-PKcs, which is known to play a major role in non-homologous end joining (NHEJ) of double strand break repair. Previous findings suggest that the alteration of

EGFR, excision repair cross-complementation group 1 (known as ERCC1) and basal expression of the X-ray repair cross-complementing group 1 (XRCC1) protein are also important for the repair of DSBs [52]. ZR2002 caused severe toxicity in NSG mice that are known to be defective for DNA repair highlighting the effect of ZR2002 on inhibiting the EGFR pathway therefore inhibiting DNA repair in which the effect of this drug is more on this strain of mice that is well known to be defective for DNA repair.

Collectively, the P.O. active ZR2002 is a safe drug and can cross the BBB. Our findings demonstrate ZR2002 has drastic effects on glioma stem cells and more interestingly has the potential to overcome TMZ resistance in GBM patients. Additionally, because there are relatively few P.O. administered chemotherapeutics currently available for treatment of brain tumors, ZR2002 represents a promising new agent for the treatment of these tumors. Further studies are warranted to verify the mechanism of action of ZR2002 and to test it in an intracranial mouse model with intact DNA repair system.

2.6 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors thank Dr. Anne-Laure Larroque and the managers of the Drug Design and Development- Research Institute of the McGill University Health Centre for assistance with LC/MS method.

2.7 REFERENCES

- 1. Stupp, R., et al., *Effects of radiotherapy with concomitant and adjuvant temozolomide versus radiotherapy alone on survival in glioblastoma in a randomised phase III study: 5-year analysis of the EORTC-NCIC trial.* The lancet oncology, 2009. **10**(5): p. 459-466.
- 2. Fan, C., et al., O 6-methylguanine DNA methyltransferase as a promising target for the treatment of temozolomide-resistant gliomas. Cell death & disease, 2013. 4(10): p. e876.
- 3. Rupp, M., et al., *Molecular analysis of the dual targeting of the epidermal growth factor receptor and the O6-methylguanine-DNA methyltransferase with a double arm hybrid molecule.* Oncotarget, 2018. **9**(80): p. 35041.
- 4. Ekstrand, A.J., et al., *Amplified and rearranged epidermal growth factor receptor genes in human glioblastomas reveal deletions of sequences encoding portions of the N-and/or C-terminal tails*. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 1992. **89**(10): p. 4309-4313.
- 5. Neal, D., et al., *Epidermal-growth-factor receptors in human bladder cancer: comparison of invasive and superficial tumours.* The Lancet, 1985. **325**(8425): p. 366-368.
- 6. Gross, M., et al., Cellular growth response to epidermal growth factor in colon carcinoma cells with an amplified epidermal growth factor receptor derived from a familial adenomatous polyposis patient. Cancer research, 1991. **51**(5): p. 1452-1459.
- 7. Damstrup, L., et al., *Expression of the epidermal growth factor receptor in human small cell lung cancer cell lines*. Cancer research, 1992. **52**(11): p. 3089-3093.
- 8. Wikstrand, C.J., et al., Monoclonal antibodies against EGFRvIII are tumor specific and react with breast and lung carcinomas and malignant gliomas. Cancer research, 1995. **55**(14): p. 3140-3148.
- 9. Stebbing, J., E. Copson, and S. O'reilly, *Herceptin (trastuzamab) in advanced breast cancer*. Cancer treatment reviews, 2000. **26**(4): p. 287-290.
- 10. Kris, M.G., et al., *Efficacy of gefitinib, an inhibitor of the epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase, in symptomatic patients with non–small cell lung cancer: a randomized trial.* Jama, 2003. **290**(16): p. 2149-2158.
- 11. Fukuoka, M., et al., *Multi-institutional randomized phase II trial of gefitinib for previously treated patients with advanced non–small-cell lung cancer*. Journal of clinical oncology, 2003. **21**(12): p. 2237-2246.
- 12. Cohen, M.H., et al., *FDA drug approval summary: gefitinib (ZD1839)(Iressa*®) tablets. The oncologist, 2003. **8**(4): p. 303-306.
- 13. Thatcher, N., et al., *Gefitinib plus best supportive care in previously treated patients with refractory advanced non-small-cell lung cancer: results from a randomised, placebo-controlled, multicentre study (Iressa Survival Evaluation in Lung Cancer).* The Lancet, 2005. **366**(9496): p. 1527-1537.
- 14. Giaccone, G., et al., *Gefitinib in combination with gemcitabine and cisplatin in advanced non–small-cell lung cancer: a phase III trial—INTACT 1.* Journal of Clinical Oncology, 2004. **22**(5): p. 777-784.
- 15. Herbst, R.S., et al., *Gefitinib in combination with paclitaxel and carboplatin in advanced non–small-cell lung cancer: a phase III trial—INTACT 2.* Journal of Clinical Oncology, 2004. **22**(5): p. 785-794.

- 16. Yacoub, A., et al., *Epidermal growth factor and ionizing radiation up-regulate the DNA repair genes XRCC1 and ERCC1 in DU145 and LNCaP prostate carcinoma through MAPK signaling*. Radiation research, 2003. **159**(4): p. 439-452.
- 17. Yacoub, A., et al., *MAPK dependence of DNA damage repair: ionizing radiation and the induction of expression of the DNA repair genes XRCC1 and ERCC1 in DU145 human prostate carcinoma cells in a MEK1/2 dependent fashion.* International journal of radiation biology, 2001. **77**(10): p. 1067-1078.
- 18. Huang, Y., Z. Rachid, and B.J. Jean-Claude, *MGMT is a molecular determinant for potency* of the DNA-EGFR–Combi-molecule ZRS1. Molecular Cancer Research, 2011. **9**(3): p. 320-331.
- 19. Voldborg, B.R., et al., *Epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) and EGFR mutations, function and possible role in clinical trials.* Annals of Oncology, 1997. **8**(12): p. 1197-1206.
- 20. Keller, S. and M. Schmidt, *EGFR and EGFRvIII promote angiogenesis and cell invasion in glioblastoma: combination therapies for an effective treatment.* International journal of molecular sciences, 2017. **18**(6): p. 1295.
- 21. Ciardiello, F., et al., *Antitumor effect and potentiation of cytotoxic drugs activity in human cancer cells by ZD-1839 (Iressa), an epidermal growth factor receptor-selective tyrosine kinase inhibitor.* Clinical Cancer Research, 2000. **6**(5): p. 2053-2063.
- 22. Sirotnak, F.M., et al., *Efficacy of cytotoxic agents against human tumor xenografts is markedly enhanced by coadministration of ZD1839 (Iressa), an inhibitor of EGFR tyrosine kinase.* Clinical Cancer Research, 2000. **6**(12): p. 4885-4892.
- 23. Sirotnak, F.M., et al., *Studies with CWR22 xenografts in nude mice suggest that ZD1839 may have a role in the treatment of both androgen-dependent and androgen-independent human prostate cancer*. Clinical Cancer Research, 2002. **8**(12): p. 3870-3876.
- 24. Jean-Claude, B., Z. Rachid, and F. Brahimi, *Combi-molecules having EGFR and DNA targeting properties*. 2011, Google Patents.
- 25. Brahimi, F., et al., Multiple mechanisms of action of ZR2002 in human breast cancer cells: A novel combi-molecule designed to block signaling mediated by the ERB family of oncogenes and to damage genomic DNA. International journal of cancer, 2004. **112**(3): p. 484-491.
- 26. Pardridge, W.M., *Drug transport across the blood–brain barrier*. Journal of cerebral blood flow & metabolism, 2012. **32**(11): p. 1959-1972.
- 27. Garg, P., R. Dhakne, and V. Belekar, *Role of breast cancer resistance protein (BCRP) as active efflux transporter on blood-brain barrier (BBB) permeability.* Molecular diversity, 2015. **19**(1): p. 163-172.
- 28. Togashi, Y., et al., *Cerebrospinal fluid concentration of gefitinib and erlotinib in patients with non-small cell lung cancer*. Cancer chemotherapy and pharmacology, 2012. **70**(3): p. 399-405.
- 29. Ding, Y.-L., et al., *In silico prediction of inhibition of promiscuous breast cancer resistance protein (BCRP/ABCG2)*. PloS one, 2014. **9**(3): p. e90689.
- Elmeliegy, M.A., et al., *Role of ATP-binding cassette and solute carrier transporters in erlotinib CNS penetration and intracellular accumulation*. Clinical Cancer Research, 2011. 17(1): p. 89-99.

- 31. Garnier, D., et al., *Divergent evolution of temozolomide resistance in glioblastoma stem cells is reflected in extracellular vesicles and coupled with radiosensitization*. Neuro-oncology, 2017.
- 32. van Galen, P., et al., *Reduced lymphoid lineage priming promotes human hematopoietic stem cell expansion*. Cell stem cell, 2014. **14**(1): p. 94-106.
- 33. Chanprapaph, K., V. Vachiramon, and P. Rattanakaemakorn, *Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor Inhibitors: A Review of Cutaneous Adverse Events and Management*. Dermatol. Res. Pract., 2014. **2014**.
- 34. Kozuki, T., *Skin problems and EGFR-tyrosine kinase inhibitor*. Japanese Journal of Clinical Oncology, 2016. **46**(4): p. 291.
- 35. Baijnath, S., et al., *Evidence for the presence of clofazimine and its distribution in the healthy mouse brain.* Journal of molecular histology, 2015. **46**(4-5): p. 439-442.
- 36. Liu, X., et al., *Molecular imaging of drug transit through the blood-brain barrier with MALDI mass spectrometry imaging*. Scientific reports, 2013. **3**: p. 2859.
- 37. Swanson, R.V., et al., *Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of clofazimine in the mouse model of tuberculosis*. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy, 2015: p. AAC. 00260-15.
- 38. Fried, L.M., et al., *The DNA damage response in DNA-dependent protein kinase-deficient SCID mouse cells: replication protein A hyperphosphorylation and p53 induction.* Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 1996. **93**(24): p. 13825-13830.
- 39. Kesselheim, A.S., T.J. Hwang, and J.M. Franklin, *Two decades of new drug development for central nervous system disorders*. 2015, Nature Publishing Group.
- 40. Westphal, M., C.L. Maire, and K. Lamszus, *EGFR as a target for glioblastoma treatment: an unfulfilled promise*. CNS drugs, 2017. **31**(9): p. 723-735.
- 41. Agarwal, S., et al., *Distribution of gefitinib to the brain is limited by P-glycoprotein* (*ABCB1*) and breast cancer resistance protein (*ABCG2*)-mediated active efflux. Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics, 2010. **334**(1): p. 147-155.
- 42. de Vries, N.A., et al., *Restricted brain penetration of the tyrosine kinase inhibitor erlotinib due to the drug transporters P-gp and BCRP*. Investigational new drugs, 2012. **30**(2): p. 443-449.
- 43. Marie, Y., et al., *EGFR tyrosine kinase domain mutations in human gliomas*. Neurology, 2005. **64**(8): p. 1444-1445.
- 44. Uhm, J.H., et al., *Phase II evaluation of gefitinib in patients with newly diagnosed Grade* 4 astrocytoma: Mayo/North Central Cancer Treatment Group Study N0074. International Journal of Radiation Oncology* Biology* Physics, 2011. **80**(2): p. 347-353.
- 45. Chakravarti, A., et al., *RTOG 0211: a phase 1/2 study of radiation therapy with concurrent gefitinib for newly diagnosed glioblastoma patients*. International Journal of Radiation Oncology* Biology* Physics, 2013. **85**(5): p. 1206-1211.
- 46. Wakeling, A.E., et al., *ZD1839 (Iressa): an orally active inhibitor of epidermal growth factor signaling with potential for cancer therapy.* Cancer research, 2002. **62**(20): p. 5749-5754.
- 47. Heimberger, A.B., et al., *Brain tumors in mice are susceptible to blockade of epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) with the oral, specific, EGFR-tyrosine kinase inhibitor ZD1839 (iressa).* Clinical Cancer Research, 2002. **8**(11): p. 3496-3502.

- 48. Little, S.E., et al., *Receptor tyrosine kinase genes amplified in glioblastoma exhibit a mutual exclusivity in variable proportions reflective of individual tumor heterogeneity.* Cancer research, 2012: p. canres. 4069.2011.
- 49. Mazzoleni, S., et al., *Epidermal growth factor receptor expression identifies functionally and molecularly distinct tumor-initiating cells in human glioblastoma multiforme and is required for gliomagenesis.* Cancer research, 2010: p. 0008-5472. CAN-10-2353.
- 50. Howard, B.M., et al., *EGFR signaling is differentially activated in patient-derived glioblastoma stem cells.* Journal of experimental therapeutics & oncology, 2010. **8**(3): p. 247-260.
- 51. Mabuchi, S., et al., *Inhibition of phosphorylation of BAD and Raf-1 by Akt sensitizes human ovarian cancer cells to paclitaxel.* Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2002.
- 52. Bai, J., X.-G. Guo, and X.-P. Bai, *Epidermal growth factor receptor-related DNA repair and radiation-resistance regulatory mechanisms: a mini-review.* Asian Pac J Cancer Prev, 2012. **13**(10): p. 4879-81.



Brain and plasma from each animal was collected and frozen at -80°C



Supplementary diagram S2.1 Design of pharmanokinetic (PK) studies in mice. Two sets of pharmanokinetic (PK) studies were performed. In the first set 57 mice were given a single dose of 12.5 mg/kg ZR2002 by intravenous injections (IV) or a single does of 50 mg/kg orally (P.O.). Blood samples were collected into heparinized tubes at 0, 5 min, 15 min, 30 min, 1 hr, 3hr, 8 hr, 24 hr and 0, 15 min, 30 min, 1 hr, 3hr, 8 hr, 24 hr for IV and P.O. injections respectively (N=4/Time point).



Supplementary Figure S2.2. Concentration-time curves for ZR2002 in plasma after 50 and 75 mg/kg P.O. dose of ZR2002 in different strains of mice using LC/MS. Each point represents the mean value from at least 2 mice.



Supplementary Figure S2.3. The structures of ZR2002 and its possible metabolites are shown.



Supplementary Figure S2.4 (A-B). Testing different dosing schedules of ZR2002 in NSG mice. A. On day 7 after subcutaneous injection of 1123IC7R TMZ-resistant GSC, vehicle control (N=3) or ZR2002 (75 mg/kg; N=2) was given orally to NSG mice in 2 doses (8 hours apart) every day until day 12, wherein mice were sacrificed due to weight loss exceeding 20% of their initial body weights, which was not related to tumor growth. Each data point represents mean±SEM * (p-value=0.044). B. On day 7 after subcutaneous injection of 1123IC7R TMZ-resistant GSC, vehicle control (N=3) or ZR2002 were given to NSG mice by oral gavage: 75 mg/kg once daily (N=4); or alternate schedule with 75 mg/kg twice daily (8 hours apart) followed by one dose 75 mg/kg the next day (N=4). On day 15 mice were sacrificed due to excessive tumor growth

(ulceration of tumors reaching their max size. Each data point represents mean±SEM * (p-value=0.024). ns (not significant) (p-value=0.89).

CONNECTING TEXT

In the previous chapter, we evaluated the safety and optimal dose of ZR2002 to be used in in vivo efficacy studies (Chapter 2). We also showed the blood brain barrier permeability and oral bioavailability of ZR2002. In particular, we showed that ZR2002 at doses up to 150 mg/kg/day was tolerated following the use of 2 different schedules (5 days on- 5 days off- 5 days on or 21 continuous days treatment with ZR2002) in athymic mice that have intact DNA repair pathways. Brain permeability of ZR2002 was also confirmed by two routes of administration: oral gavage and intravenous injection. We also showed that the concentration of ZR2002 in the brain is slightly higher when given orally. Interestingly, MALDI IMS confirmed the presence of ZR2002 and its metabolite (ZR01) in the brain of nude mice with intracranial tumors. In this chapter, we also tested the pharmacodynamics of ZR2002 on EGFR signal transduction and showed that this drug drastically inhibits EGFR phosphorylation and its downstream signaling (Erk1/2 and AKT). These observations directed our interest to verify the potency of ZR2002 in a preliminary in vivo experiment in a subcutaneous TMZ-resistant in vivo model in which we showed that systemic administration of ZR2002 drastically reduces tumor growth compared to TMZ, which is well known as the standard treatment of GBM. Of note, the toxicity seen in NSG mice after treatment with ZR2002 in this subcutaneous model highlighted the importance of DNA repair in the context of ZR2002 treatment and proves the fact that this drug might work through DNA-PKcs.

Based on these promising results, in the next chapter (chapter 3) we focused on the cellcontext dependent effects of ZR2002 in GBM stem cells and U87/EGFR isogenic cell lines with different EGFR levels. Also, we provide the proof-of-concept for *in vivo* anti-tumor properties of ZR2002 for further pre-clinical evaluation of this first-in-class drug in GBM. Specifically, ZR2002 inhibited EGF-induced autophosphorylation of EGFR and EGFRvIII and downstream Erk1/2 phosphorylation, significantly increased DNA strand breaks and induced wild-type *TP53* activation. Oral administration of ZR2002 significantly increased survival in an orthotopic EGFRvIII mouse model and it also improved survival of mice harboring intracranial mesenchymal TMZ-resistant GSC line and decreased EGFR, Erk1/2 and AKT in tumor tissue *in vivo* (chapter 3).

Chapter 3.

Antitumor activity of a binary EGFR/DNA targeting strategy overcomes resistance of glioblastoma stem cells to temozolomide

Zeinab Sharifi^{1,2}, Bassam Abdulkarim^{3,2}, Brian Meehan², Janusz Rak^{4,2}, Paul Daniel^{3,2}, Julie Schmitt^{5,2}, Nidia Lauzon₂, Kolja Eppert^{4,2}, Heather M. Duncan^{1,2}, Kevin Petrecca⁶, Marie-Christine Guiot^{7,2}, Bertrand Jean-Claude^{5,2} and Siham Sabri^{7,2}*

¹Division of Experimental Medicine, ²Research Institute of McGill University Health Centre, ³Department of Oncology, ⁴Department of Pediatrics, ⁵Department of Medicine, ⁶Department of Neurology and Neurosurgery, ⁷Department of Pathology; McGill University, Montreal, Quebec, Canada.

Running title: ZR2002 as a novel EGFR/DNA combi-molecule in glioblastoma

Keywords: Glioblastoma, EGFR, temozolomide-resistant, combi-molecule, glioblastoma stem cells

Grant Support: This research was supported by the Canadian Cancer Society Research Institute-Innovation grant #702178, Cancer Research Society Operating grant #22716, Montreal General Hospital Foundation (S. Sabri) and Varian Medical Systems #2015-1 (B. Abdulkarim).

*Corresponding author: Siham Sabri, PhD, The Research Institute of the McGill University Health Centre, 1001 Decarie Blvd, Montreal, Quebec, H4A 3J1, Office: EM2.3218; Phone: 514-934-1934 Ext.: 44686 <u>siham.sabri@mcgill.ca</u>

Conflict of interest: The authors declare no conflict of interest

3.1 ABSTRACT

The limited clinical success of traditional DNA-damaging chemotherapeutics, such as temozolomide (TMZ) prompted the quest for novel strategies in glioblastoma (GBM). Targeting the epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR), known to harbor genomic alterations in half of GBMs failed to overcome this therapeutic deadlock. Here, we investigated the effects of ZR2002, a 'combi-molecule' designed to inflict DNA damage through its chlorethyl moiety and induce irreversible EGFR tyrosine kinase inhibition with subsequent inhibition of EGFR-mediated DNA repair. We assessed cytotoxicity of ZR2002, its DNA-damaging properties and molecular effects using a panel of patient-derived GBM stem cells (GSCs) and U87/EGFR isogenic cell lines stably expressing EGFR/wild-type or EGFRvIII, the ligand-independent activated EGFR mutation. ZR2002 inhibited proliferation and neurosphere formation of GSCs including TMZ-sensitive and resistant mesenchymal *in vivo* derived GSC sublines, with negligible effects on normal human astrocytes. ZR2002 induced submicromolar growth inhibitory effects and hindered clonogenic potential of U87/EGFR isogenic cell lines. ZR2002 inhibited EGF-induced autophosphorylation of EGFR and EGFRvIII and downstream Erk1/2 phosphorylation, significantly increased DNA strand breaks and induced wild-type TP53 activation. Its cytotoxic effects were mediated through a p53-dependent mechanism. Oral administration of ZR2002 significantly increased survival in an orthotopic EGFRvIII mouse model. ZR2002 also improved survival of mice harboring intracranial mesenchymal TMZ-resistant GSC line and decreased EGFR, Erk1/2 and AKT in tumor tissue in vivo. These findings provide the proof-of-concept for the blood brain barrier permeability, oral bioavailability and in vivo anti-tumor properties of ZR2002 for further pre-clinical evaluation of this first-in-class drug in GBM. Significance: ZR2002 is an effective EGFR/DNA combi-targeting strategy to overcome EGFRvIII-driven and temozolomide-resistant GSC growth in glioblastoma.

3.2 INTRODUCTION

Glioblastoma (GBM), a grade IV astrocytoma, is the most common and aggressive malignant primary brain tumors in adults [1]. The standard treatment of patients newly diagnosed with GBM, implementing surgical tumor resection, chemoradiation using the DNA alkylating agent temozolomide (TMZ) followed by adjuvant TMZ (Stupp-regimen), improved the median survival to 14.6 months [2]. Tumor recurrence is inevitable, poses major challenges for clinical management and leads to a fatal outcome. Several mechanisms account for GBM recurrence including activity of the O6-methylguanine-DNA methyltransferase (MGMT), which repairs TMZ-induced O6-methylguanine adducts [3]. Chemo- and radioresistance of a small population of self-renewing, tumorigenic cancer stem cells termed tumor-initiating cells or glioma stem cells (GSCs) [4] prompted the need for effective molecularly targeted therapies [5]. The epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR), a key oncogene driver of chemo- and radioresistance displays gene alterations in more than half of primary GBMs [6]. Activation of EGFR by ligand binding (e.g., EGF) triggers a cascade of cellular signaling events associated with increased cell proliferation and survival through downstream effectors including PI3-K/Akt, Ras-Raf-MAPK and protein kinase C signaling pathways. The most common EGFR mutation, EGFRvIII (EGFR type III, de2-7, Δ EGFR) [7] results in a ligand-independent and constitutively active receptor. EGFR and EGFRvIII confers protective effects in response to DNA-damaging agents through several mechanisms including increased repair of DNA strand breaks (DSBs) [8]. Likewise, alterations of the tumor suppressor TP53 pathway in 30% of patients newly diagnosed with GBM [9] affect DNA repair, cell cycle progression, apoptosis and senescence in response to various stress stimuli through transcriptional activation of multiple target genes, including p21^{WAF1/CIP1} (p21) [10].
The EGFR pathway can be disrupted by EGFR tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKIs), such as ZD1839 (Iressa, Gefitinib) an orally active, selective EGFR-TKI that blocks signal transduction pathways involved in cancer cell proliferation and survival [11]. However, treatment with adjuvant gefitinib did not significantly improve progression free survival (PFS) or overall survival (OS) in patients newly diagnosed with GBM [12].

In this study, we anticipate that the combinatorial approach termed "combi-targeting" seeking to design a "combi-molecule" as a single agent with two mechanisms of action could be applied. The combi-targeting strategy has been described for breast [13], lung [14] and prostate cancers, while its use for GBM had scant attention [15]. Type II combi-molecules do not require hydrolysis to exert their dual mechanism of action [16]. Our group has characterized the dual EGFR/DNA targeting property of ZR2002 (6-(2-chloroethylamino)-4-anilinoquinazolines), a type II molecular prototype in breast cancer cell lines, wherein it irreversibly blocks EGFR-induced signaling and exerts its DNA-damaging function through its chlorethyl moiety [13]. We hypothesized that ZR2002 was designed to target EGFR and inflict DNA damage [13], might overcome the activation of intrinsic or adaptive DNA damage pathways involved in chemo- and radioresistance of GSCs [4]. Given the central role of GSCs in tumor initiation, chemo- and radioresistance and tumor relapse [17], we used patient-derived GSC neurosphere cultures to investigate the effects of ZR2002. Herein, we report the mechanism of action and the in vivo efficacy of a combi-molecule designed to possess mixed EGFR-TK inhibitory and DNA-damaging properties for the first time in GSCs and U87MG GBM cell lines isogenic for EGFR and EGFRvIII. We show that ZR2002 drastically suppressed GSC neurosphere growth in all GSC lines tested including a highly aggressive mesenchymal TMZ-resistant GSC line. ZR2002 induced cytotoxic effects in U87MG isogenic GBM cell lines stably expressing EGFR or EGFRvIII within

a submicromolar range. Mechanistically, ZR2002-induced cellular effects were associated with decreased phosphorylation of EGFR, Erk1/2-induced signaling, increased DNA damage and activation of wild-type (wt)*TP53*. Importantly, we showed that oral administration of ZR2002 significantly increased survival in U87/EGFRvIII and the TMZ-resistant GSC orthotopic xenografts mice models. In the latter, we further provide the proof-of-concept for its *in vivo* efficacy through decreased EGFR, Erk1/2 and AKT phosphorylation strongly supporting the potential clinical benefit of such combi-molecule in GBM.

3.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.3.1 Cell culture, drug treatment and transfection

GSCs OPK111, OPK49, OPK161, 48EF and OPK257 GSC lines (isolated from patients newly diagnosed with GBM, provided by Dr. K. Petrecca) were characterized by our group [18]. TMZ-sensitive (1123IC12S) and TMZ-resistant mesenchymal *in vivo* derived GSCs sublines (1123IC7R and 1123IC8R) were established in the laboratory of Dr. J. Rak [19]. Low passage number GSCs were maintained in NeuroCult NS-A Basal Medium (STEMCELL Technologies) with NeuroCult NS-A proliferation supplements [18]. U87MG, and its isogenic counterparts stably transfected to overexpress EGFR (U87/EGFRwt) or EGFRvIII (U87/EGFRvIII) GBM cell lines (provided by Dr. B. Jean-Claude) [15] and normal human primary astrocytes (NHA) (provided by Dr. J. Rak) were maintained in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM) supplemented with 10% FBS and incubated in 5% CO2 atmosphere at 37°C. Cells were treated with DMSO (control), gefitinib/Iressa (Ark Pharm), TMZ (Tocris), or ZR2002 (designed and synthesized in the laboratory of Dr. B. Jean-Claude, Supplementary Fig. S3.1) at the indicated doses. PLKO.1 shp53 vector (Addgene #19119) was used to generate p53 knockdown [20] of OPK49 GSC line. Cells were tested for mycoplasma using the MycoAlertTM kit (Lonza).

3.3.2 GSCs growth assays and neurosphere formation assay

GSC neurosphere cultures were dissociated with Accumax[™] (Millipore), then seeded in triplicate at 1,500 cells per 96-well for 24h before treatment with TMZ, gefitinib, ZR2002 or DMSO for 5 days. Cell viability was assessed using the alamarBlue® assay (Invitrogen) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Drug sensitivity was also assessed using the neurosphere assay. Cells were seeded overnight, treated the next day with TMZ, gefitinib, ZR2002 or DMSO, and the number of spheres over 50µm in size was counted 14 to 20 days later [18].

3.3.3 EGF-Induced autophosphorylation assay and western blot analysis

GSCs were seeded in NeuroCult[™] (STEMCELL) medium overnight. U87/EGFR isogenic cell lines were allowed to attach overnight, then serum-starved for 24 hours. U87/EGFR isogenic cell lines or GSCs were exposed to the drugs for 2 hours rinsed with PBS, treated with EGF (50 ng/mL) for 20 minutes, then rinsed with ice-cold PBS to stop treatment before lysing. For immunoblotting analysis (Fig. 3.6A-B), cells were seeded overnight in standard medium, treated (drug or control) for 48 hours at the indicated concentrations, washed twice (established cell lines) or collected (GSCs) with ice-cold PBS, then lysed with RIPA buffer (Boston BioProducts) supplemented with 0.2 mM sodium orthovanadate, protease (Sigma-Aldrich) and phosphatase (Roche Diagnostics) inhibitors cocktails. Western blotting analysis on tumors excised from orthotopic mice xenografts was performed following brain tumor tissue homogenization, lysates preparation and analysis of the protein concentration, as described above. Proteins (30µg, Pierce BCA protein assay kit, Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc.) were electrophoretically separated in 12% SDS-PAGE and transferred onto PVDF membranes. Membranes were probed for phosphorylated EGFR (p-EGFR/Tyr1068), total EGFR, phospho-p44/42 MAPK (p-Erk1/2), total Erk1/2, p-Akt/Ser473, p21^{WAF1/CIP1} (Cell signaling), total Akt1/2/3 (H-136), p53 (DO-1, mutant and wildtype forms) (Santa Cruz) and β-actin (Sigma-Aldrich). Appropriate horseradish peroxidaseconjugated secondary antibodies (Life technologies) and chemiluminescence detection were used (Amersham, GE Healthcare). Quantification of Western blotting data normalized to corresponding total antibodies and controls was performed using ImageJ software.

3.3.4 Alkaline comet assay

Cells were seeded, allowed to attach for 24 hours, treated with DMSO, TMZ or ZR2002 (0, 1, 5, 10, 20, 50 or 100µM) for 2 hours. Cells were harvested, washed twice in PBS, electrophoresed at 20 V, 400 mA for 20 min. Membranes were then, processed for staining with SYBR Gold (Molecular Probes). Comets (at least 50) were visualized at 400X magnification and DNA damage was quantified using Comet Assay IV software to calculate tail moments, as previously described [14].

3.3.5 MTT cell proliferation assay

Normal human astrocytes (NHA) and U87/EGFR isogenic cell lines (1000-1500 cells) were plated in triplicate in 96-well plates and allowed to adhere overnight. Cell viability and proliferation was measured following 5 days of treatment with indicated concentrations of each drug or DMSO using Vybrant® MTT Cell Proliferation Assay Kit (Thermo Fisher Scientific) following the manufacturer's protocol. Absorbance at a wavelength of 570 nm was measured on a microplate reader (Bio-Rad).

3.3.6 Clonogenic assay

Cells were plated in 6-well plates, allowed to adhere overnight and treated with ZR2002 or DMSO at varying concentrations in standard medium for 2 hours. The medium was replaced with drug-free medium and cells were incubated for additional 8-14 days or until colonies (more than 50 cells) were formed. Cells were then fixed with 10% formalin and stained using 1.5% methylene blue to count colonies. The surviving fraction was normalized to the plating efficiency of the corresponding controls [18, 21].

3.3.7 Intracranial U87/EGFRvIII-Luc2 and 1123IC7R-Luc2 xenografts

Experiments were performed in accordance to a protocol approved by our Institutional

Animal Care Committee (McGill University Health Centre Research Institute and McGill University). Kaplan–Meier survival studies, U87/EGFRvIII and 1123IC7R GSC line were lentivirally transduced with a luciferase-BFP dual gene vector (Luc2 pSMALB; Luc2 cloned from pGL4.51 (Promega) into the pSMALB backbone described previously) [22] to monitor tumor growth using bioluminescence imaging (BLI). For orthotopic injection, cells were dissociated to single-cell suspensions, and 20,000 cells were stereotactically injected into brains of 6 to 8-week-old nude mice (Charles River). Three days after U87/EGFRvIII-Luc2 cells implantation, mice were anesthetized with isoflurane and subsequently administered 15µg/mL of D-luciferin (D-luciferin potassium salt (Cedarlane) via intraperitoneal injection to perform BLI for pre-treatment time point. For mice injected with U87/EGFRvIII cell line, mice were randomized into vehicle (control) (N=7) or ZR2002 150mg/kg, p.o (N=6). For mice injected with 1123IC7R GSC line, mice were randomized into vehicle (control) (N=6) or TMZ/66mg/kg (N=6) or gefitinib/150mg/kg (N=6) or ZR2002/150mg/kg (N=6) given orally. Tumor growth was monitored by BLI [19] using an IVIS 200 scanner (PerkinElmer).

For intracranial tumor models, body weights were recorded and mice were sacrificed upon significant weight loss (>20%) or presentation of neurologic symptoms necessitating euthanasia.

3.3.8 Statistical analysis

Data are reported as mean +/-SD and are representative of at least 3 independent experiments run in triplicate, unless otherwise stated. Statistics were performed using unpaired two-tailed Student's t-test. A Kaplan–Meier survival test was used for survival studies in mice. Analysis was performed using GraphPad Prism (GraphPad Software Inc., La Jolla, CA, USA). P-values <0.05 were considered statistically significant.

3.4 RESULTS

3.4.1 Anti-proliferative effects of ZR2002 in GSCs

We first investigated the effect of ZR2002 in a panel of patient-derived primary GSCs (OPK161, OPK49, 48EF, OPK257 and OPK111), which exhibit different EGFR expression levels, as shown by immunoblotting analysis (Fig. 3.1A). ZR2002 reduced the viability (alamarBlue®) of OPK111, OPK49, OPK161, 48EF and OPK257 at the half maximum inhibitory concentration (IC50) concentrations of 0.69, 0.60, 0.50, 0.39 and 1.77 μ M, respectively (Fig. 3.1B, Supplementary Table S3.1). Of note, ZR2002 is highly effective against MGMT-positive GSCs (48EF, OPK111 and OPK161) and MGMT-negative (OPK257 and OPK49), previously characterized by our group [18] for their MGMT expression levels (Supplementary Table S3.1). Interestingly, all GSC neurosphere cultures were highly resistant to TMZ (IC50>100 μ M) and displayed IC50 concentrations ranging between 24 to 55 μ M in response to gefitinib treatment.

We subsequently verified the effects of ZR2002 on a mesenchymal TMZ-sensitive GSC (1123IC12S) and two TMZ-resistant variant GSC lines (1123IC7R and 1123IC8R) previously derived from NOD SCID gamma (NSG) immunodeficient mice harboring intracranial tumors of the parental GSC line (1123ICP) and treated *in vivo* with TMZ [19]. As expected, 1123IC12S was sensitive to TMZ (IC50:~21µM) and 1123IC7R and 1123IC8R were resistant to TMZ (IC50: $>100\mu$ M) [19].

Strikingly, our results revealed that 1123IC12S, 1123IC7R and 1123IC8R were highly sensitive to ZR2002, reaching IC50's in the submicromolar range (~0.6µM) regardless of their sensitivity to TMZ (Fig. 3.1C). Supplementary Figure S3.2 shows a representative image of the exquisite potency of ZR2002 against 1123IC7R cells compared to DMSO control. To ascertain whether ZR2002 anti-proliferative effects might affect normal brain cells, we used MTT proliferation assay to investigate its effects on NHA. ZR2002 exhibited at least ten-fold higher

IC50 for NHA compared to GSCs (~12µM, Fig. 3.1D), suggesting that its anti-proliferative effects on GSCs may not affect non-cancer cells. Collectively, our data demonstrate that ZR2002 had striking anti-proliferative effects on GSCs derived from patients newly diagnosed with GBM, a mesenchymal TMZ-sensitive and resistant GSC lines, but not on NHA.



Figure 3.1 (A-D). ZR2002 significantly inhibits proliferation of GSCs at doses that do not affect proliferation of NHA. A. Western blotting analysis of EGFR expression levels in a panel of 5 patient-derived primary GSCs. Actin was used as a loading control. **B.** GSCs were treated with various concentrations of DMSO, TMZ, gefitinib or ZR2002 for 5 days and cell proliferation was measured using alamar blue assay (****, p<0.0001). C. Effect of ZR2002 compared to TMZ treatment of TMZ-sensitive (1123IC12S) and TMZ-resistant (1123IC7R and 1123IC8R) GSCs was measured using alamar blue assay (5-day treatment). **D.** Normal human astrocytes (NHA) were treated with ZR2002 at various concentrations for 5 days and cell proliferation was measured in triplicate.

3.4.2 Inhibition of EGFR phosphorylation, neurosphere formation and increased DSBs in GSCs

We have previously shown that ZR2002 induced irreversible inhibition of EGF-stimulated autophosphorylation in breast cancer cell lines and irreversible inhibition of their cell growth [13]. Western blot analysis showed that ZR2002 treatment of GSCs at 1μ M (Fig. 3.2A-B) was sufficient to attenuate EGFR tyrosine phosphorylation (Tyr1068) and to dramatically reduce Erk1/2 and Akt phosphorylation (Ser473), thereby blocking downstream signaling pathways in all tested GSC lines with varied levels of EGFR and MGMT expression. Interestingly, gefitinib induced similar effects at the IC50 20 μ M (lowest range for gefitinib IC50s in GSCs), while TMZ did not show any effects at a concentration as high as 100 μ M.

Congruent results were also obtained with the neurosphere assay. All GSCs tested failed to form neurospheres following 1μ M ZR2002 treatment compared with DMSO control, while

165

gefitinib (20µM) only partially affected neurosphere formation and TMZ as high as 100µM had no effect (Fig. 3.3A-B). We subsequently tested the DNA-damaging potential of ZR2002 GSCs using the comet assay. ZR2002 treatment (1µM, 2hours) resulted in significantly higher levels of DNA damage in GSCs compared with DMSO control (Fig. 3.3C, p<0.0001), while in the assay treatment with TMZ induced barely detectable levels of DNA damage at concentrations as high as 100µM. Figure 3.3D shows representative images of DNA comets stained of ZR2002 (1µM) and compared to TMZ (100µM) in 48EF.





Figure 3.2 (A-B). ZR2002 inhibits EGFR autophosphorylation and EGFR-induced downstream signaling in GSCs. OPK111, 48EF and OPK257 **(A)**, 1123IC12S and 1123IC7R GSCs **(B)** were treated with TMZ (100µM), gefitinib (20µM), ZR2002 (1µM) or DMSO control for 2 hours, stimulated or not with EGF (50 ng/mL) for 20 min, then probed for p-EGFR (Tyr1068), total EGFR, p-Erk1/2, total Erk1/2, p-Akt (Ser473), total Akt and actin as a loading control by western blotting.



D 48EF

Control

48EF



B



OPK111

150

Α

150



OPK49





Figure 3.3 (A-D). ZR2002 inhibits neurosphere formation ability of GSCs and inflicts DNA damage in GSCs. A. Sphere formation results for GSCs after treatment with TMZ (100 μ M), gefitinib (20 μ M), ZR2002 (1 μ M) or DMSO control. Ten random fields were photographed for both vehicle and drug-treated conditions and the number of spheres over 50 μ m in size was scored 14 to 20 days later. **B.** Representative images of 48EF treated with TMZ (100 μ M) or ZR2002 (1 μ M). Scale bar=200 μ m. **C.** Cells were exposed to ZR2002 or TMZ for 2 hours, and assessed for drug-induced DNA damage using an alkaline comet assay. Average comet tail moments were calculated from 50 comets based on three independent experiments for each concentration. **D.** Representative images of DNA comets stained with SYBR Gold dye and visualized by fluorescence microscopy are shown for ZR2002 (1 μ M) and compared to TMZ (100 μ M) in 48EF (****, *p*<0.0001; ns – not significant).

3.4.3 Responses of EGFR-driven glioma cells to ZR2002 treatment in vitro

To determine whether ZR2002 exhibits cytotoxicity for cells with EGFR overexpression (EGFRwt) or expressing the constitutively active variant EGFRvIII, we used GBM U87/EGFR isogenic cell lines. Immunoblotting analysis confirmed that U87MG cells had low EGFR expression levels while U87/EGFR isogenic cell lines had high expression of EGFRwt (U87/EGFRwt) or EGFRvIII (U87/EGFRvIII) (Fig. 3.4A).

We used MTT viability/proliferation assay to assess the cytotoxicity of ZR2002 and determine the IC50 of ZR2002, TMZ, gefitinib or DMSO control in U87/EGFR isogenic cell lines. ZR2002 treatment reduced cell viability in a dose-dependent manner and exhibited strikingly low IC50s for U87MG, U87/EGFRwt and U87/EGFRvIII (0.78, 0.76 and 0.6µM, respectively) (Fig. 3.4B). Importantly, ZR2002 displayed ~27, ~23 and ~41-fold superior anti-proliferative activity

over gefitinib in U87MG, U87/EGFRwt and U87/EGFRvIII cells, respectively. TMZ up to 100μM did not decrease the viability of these cell lines, as previously reported [23].

To further explore the cytotoxic effects induced by ZR2002, we performed a clonogenic assay to analyze the colony formation ability of U87/EGFR isogenic cells. ZR2002 at 1 μ M (short exposure for 2 hours then growth in drug-free medium for 8-14 days) reduced the clonogenic survival of all EGFR/isogenic cell lines tested (Fig. 3.4C). U87/EGFRvIII cells were significantly more sensitive to ZR2002 at 5 μ M compared to U87MG (*p*=0.0013) and U87/EGFRwt (*p*=0.0156). The plating efficiencies of U87MG, U87/EGFRwt and U87/EGFRvIII cells at 5 μ M ZR2002 (mean±SD) were 0.1±5, 0.11±10 and 0.06±4.3, respectively (Fig. 3.4C). Figure 3.4D shows a representative image of the drastic effects of ZR2002 (5 μ M) on U87/EGFRvIII compared to DMSO control.



Figure 3.4 (A-D). Responses of EGFR-driven glioma cells to ZR2002 treatment *in vitro*. A. Western blotting analysis of EGFR levels in U87/EGFR isogenic lines. **B.** Cells were treated with various concentrations of DMSO, TMZ, gefitinib or ZR2002 for 5 days. Cell proliferation was measured using Vybrant MTT Cell Proliferation Assay Kit. Graphs represent mean values±SD from at least three independent experiments in triplicate ****, p<0.0001. **C.** Colony formation assay results for U87/EGFR isogenic cell lines. fractions were normalized to plating efficiency of the corresponding DMSO controls. **D.** Representative image of the drastic effects of ZR2002 (5µM) on U87/EGFRvIII compared to its DMSO control condition. Scale bar=100µm.

3.4.4 Inhibition of EGFR autophosphorylation and DNA-damaging effects of ZR2002 in U87/EGFR isogenic cell lines

We investigated its ability to inhibit EGFR autophosphorylation in U87/EGFR isogenic cell lines (Fig. 3.5A). Cells were treated with or without EGF and the effects of ZR2002 on EGFR autophosphorylation and downstream signaling were analyzed by western blotting. ZR2002 treatment (1µM,2hours) induced complete inhibition of EGF-induced EGFR autophosphorylation), and downregulated Erk1/2 phosphorylation, suggesting a robust blockade of the MAPK pathway in all tested EGFR-expressing isogenic cell lines (Fig. 3.5A). As expected, Akt phosphorylation (Ser473) was not affected after ZR2002 treatment due to the PTEN (negative regulator of PI3K/Akt pathway) status (PTEN-deficient) of U87/EGFR isogenic cell lines [24].

We subsequently tested the DNA-damaging potential of ZR2002 on U87/EGFR isogenic cell lines using the comet assay. ZR2002 (5 μ M,2hours) significantly increased the levels of DNA strand breakage in single cells as reflected by comet tails analysis in all U87 isogenic cell lines compared to their respective controls (*p*<0.0001) (Fig. 3.5B-C). TMZ treatment (50 μ M,2 hours) did not significantly increase DNA damage in these cells (*p*=0.9) (data not shown).



Figure 3.5 (A-C). ZR2002 inhibits EGFR autophosphorylation and induces DNA damage in U87/EGFR isogenic cell lines. A. Serum-starved U87MG, U87/EGFRwt and U87/EGFRvIII cells were treated with TMZ (100 μ M), gefitinib (20 μ M), ZR2002 (1 μ M) or DMSO control for 2 hours, stimulated or not with EGF (50 ng/mL), lysed, then probed by western blotting for p-EGFR (Tyr1068), total EGFR, p-Erk1/2, total Erk1/2, p-Akt (Ser473), total Akt and actin as a loading control. **B.** Cells were exposed to for 2 hours, and assessed for drug-induced DNA damage using an alkaline comet assay. Average tail moments were calculated from 50 comets based on three independent experiments for each concentration. **C.** Representative images of DNA comets stained with SYBR Gold dye and visualized by fluorescence microscopy were shown for ZR2002 (5 μ M) and DMSO control in U87/EGFR isogenic cell lines (p-value for each condition compared to DMSO control is shown, ****, *p*<0.0001).

3.4.5 ZR2002 mechanism of action is mediated through wtp53 activation

Upon DNA damage, ataxia-telangiectasia (ATM), Rad3-related (ATR), and DNA-PK activate p53 through phosphorylation [25]. Treatment with TMZ (100µM), or ZR2002 (1µM) or gefitinib (20µM) induced a marked increase in p53 levels and was accompanied by induction of its known target p21 protein in U87/isogenic cell lines (wtTP53) and OPK161, OPK49, 48EF, OPK257 and OPK111 (wtTP53) with the exception of OPK257 (mutTP53) [18] (Fig. 3.6A-B). To further explore the effect of p53 inhibition on ZR2002 treatment, we used the OPK49 GSC line, which showed the greatest increase of p53 protein expression levels upon exposure to ZR2002 (Fig. 3.6B) and performed shRNA-mediated TP53 knockdown. We achieved at least 90% decrease of p53 expression with a concomitant decrease of expression levels of p53 target protein, p21 (Fig. 3.6C). Next, we examined whether p53-knockdown affects the growth inhibitory effects of ZR2002. Silencing of p53 caused a significant increase in drug resistance in OPK49/shRNA (p <0.0001) (IC50:0.66 and 2.66µM in OPK49 and OPK49/shRNA, respectively) (Fig. 3.6D). To further explore the effect of p53 status on sensitivity to ZR2002 in OPK49, we performed a neurosphere formation assay. OPK49/shRNA was able to form neurospheres, despite treatment with ZR2002 at 1µM, whereas the same concentration completely inhibited neurosphere formation of OPK49 mock cell line (Fig. 3.6E).





Figure 3.6 (A-E). ZR2002 mechanism of action is mediated through wtp53 activation. A-B. Western blotting analysis showing p53 and p21 expression in GBM established cell lines (A) and GSCs (B) treated for 48 hours with DMSO, TMZ (100 μ M), gefitinib (20 μ M) or ZR2002 (1 μ M). Cell lysates were probed with p53 antibody, then re-probed for p21 and actin as a loading control. C. Western blotting confirmed p53-knockdown by at least 95% in OPK49/shp53. D. p53-knockdown induced resistance to ZR2002 compared to the parental OPK49, as shown in viability assay and (E) sphere formation assay (****, *p*<0.0001). Scale bar=200 μ m.

3.4.6 ZR2002 improves survival of mice with EGFRvIII and 1123IC7R intracranial tumors

To assess the *in vivo* efficacy of ZR2002 we used a mouse orthotopic U87/EGFRvIII GBM xenograft model known for its high rate of intracranial tumor growth and short median survival [26]. U87/EGFRvIII-Luc2 cells were stereotactically injected into the striatum of nude mice only 4 days before starting treatment. After the second 5-days treatment cycle, 4 out of 7 mice in the control group showed significant weight loss (>20%), while non of the mice in the ZR2002 group showed significant weight loss (>20%) (Fig. 3.7A). ZR2002 significantly reduced tumor BLI signal compared to control group at the same time point (p=0.0262) (Fig. 3.7B and Supplementary Fig. S3.3 (A-B)). Interestingly, ZR2002 at 150mg/kg significantly improved survival of mice compared to the control group (p=0.0003; Fig. 3.7C). Hence, ZR2002 exhibits anti-proliferative effects within a submicromolar range *in vitro* and anti-tumor activity in the highly aggressive U87/EGFRvIII orthotopic model without toxicity in nude mice.

We also assessed the *in vivo* efficacy of ZR2002 in the highly aggressive intracranial xenograft 1123IC7R GSC mesenchymal TMZ-resistant mouse model [19]. Three days following

stereotactic injection of 1123IC7R GSCs stably transfected with luciferase (1123IC7R-luc), mice were treated once daily with either vehicle control (3 weeks), TMZ (66mg/kg, 5 days) [27], gefitinib (150mg/kg, 3 weeks) [28] or ZR2002 (150mg/kg, 3 weeks) and monitored for tumor growth using BLI imaging. Figure 3.7D shows representative images of BLI signals from mice in control and treatment groups at different time points. Remarkably, ZR2002 treatment significantly prolonged the survival of mice compared to vehicle control (p=0.005) (Fig. 3.7E and Supplementary Fig. S3.3 (C-D)).

Mice were given a final dose of 150mg/kg (ZR2002 or gefitinib) and 66mg/kg TMZ prior to euthanasia to assess downstream signaling effectors on tumor tissue collected from mice by western blotting. ZR2002 dramatically reduced EGFR, Erk1/2 and AKT phosphorylation in 1123IC7R (Fig. 3.7F). Taken together, our data indicate that ZR2002 is well-tolerated in nude mice, crosses the BBB and improves survival of mice with EGFRvIII and 1123IC7R intracranial tumors.



Figure 3.7 (A-F). ZR2002 improves survival of mice with EGFRvIII and 1123IC7R intracranial tumors. A. U87/EGFRvIII-Luc2 was stereotactically injected into the brain of nude mice. After 4 days, mice were orally treated with control, (N=7) or ZR2002 150mg/kg, (N=6) according to schedule #1. Body weights of mice are shown for after the second 5-days treatment cycle. **B.** BLI signal of mice is shown for the same time point (after the second 5-days treatment cycle) (*denotes statistical significance control versus ZR2002 (p=0.0262). C. Survival curves were generated for EGFRvIII-Luc2 intracranial tumors; ***denotes statistical significance (p=0.0003). **D-E.** 1123IC7R-Luc2 GSCs was stereotactically injected into the brain of nude mice. After 3 days, mice were orally treated with control (N=6), TMZ/66mg/kg (N=6), gefitinib/150mg/kg (N=6) or ZR2002/150mg/kg (N=6) according to schedule #2 (explained in chapter 2). D. Tumor growth was monitored using BLI imaging and representative images of BLI signal are shown at pre-treatment, 6 days post-treatment and 13 days post-treatment for each treatment group. E. Kaplan-Meier survival curves were generated for 1123IC7R-Luc2 GSC intracranial tumors; *denotes statistical significance (p=0.005), ns – not significant (Control versus TMZ; p=0.0529), (Control versus gefitinib; p=0.069). F. Mice were given a final dose of Control, ZR2002 (150mg/kg), gefitinib (150mg/kg) or TMZ (66 mg/kg) before euthanizing them. Tumor tissue collected from mice brains was processed either for lysis to assess p-EGFR (Tyr1068), total EGFR, p-Erk1/2, total Erk1/2, p-Akt (Ser473), total Akt and actin by western blotting.

3.5 DISCUSSION

Despite compelling evidence demonstrating the potential of EGFR as a target in GBM, EGFR-targeted agents did not fulfill their promise in the treatment of patients newly diagnosed with GBM [12] or with recurrent disease [29]. In this study, we present novel findings for the potential clinical efficacy of ZR2002, a small molecule designed to block EGFR-mediated signaling but in contrast to other EGFR inhibitors, it carries a haloalkyl arm capable of reacting with the receptor itself and with DNA bases, and importantly was kept small enough to maintain brain penetrability. First, we provide experimental evidence for a unique growth inhibitory profile of ZR2002 in experimental settings that recapitulates the heterogeneity and aggressive nature of GBM disease. This includes (a) GSCs derived from newly diagnosed GBM patients, (b) an experimental GSC model for in vivo TMZ resistance and GBM recurrence with the highly aggressive TMZ-resistant mesenchymal in vivo derived GSC subline, and (c) GBM established cell lines isogenic for EGFR or EGFRvIII. Second, our study highlights the cytotoxic effects of ZR2002 through DNA damage (DSBs) shown by comet assay with concomitant inhibition of EGFR or EGFRvIII-induced downstream signaling. Importantly, its DNA damaging arm seems to act in a p53-dependent manner, as suggested by increased expression of p53 in all GSCs (except for mutantp53 OPK257) and the causal relationship between TP53 activation and the antiproliferative effects of ZR2002 in wtp53 GSC line. Third, we achieved a key step in pre-clinical development of ZR2002 and showed its safety, BBB permeability, oral bioavailability and in vivo anti-tumor properties with significant delay of tumor progression for either EGFRvIII-driven or mesenchymal GSC TMZ-resistant intracranial xenografts in nude mice. Thus, our results suggest DNA damage with concomitant irreversible inhibition of EGFR tyrosine kinase activity as a key vulnerability in GBM. The concept of EGFR oncogene "addiction" has gained a momentum based

on clinical evidence for the success of different EGFR-targeted therapies in different cancer types. Further experimental evidence revealed the role of EGFR as a key oncogene driver at the nexus of tumor metabolism and immunogenic cell death [30]. Oncogenic TKs orchestrate complex signaling pathways, cross-talk with each other, trigger similar signaling pathways that enable alternate compensatory mechanisms following inhibition with RTK inhibitor as a monotherapy. The potency of ZR2002 stems from its conceptual design to achieve divergent targeting of different cellular components (i.e, co-targeting a RTK and DNA) [13, 15]. Our findings showing the *in vivo* potency of ZR2002 support the concept of divergent targeting as an efficient and promising multi-targeting approach beyond co-targeting RTKs to inhibit downstream compensatory mechanisms.

Given the important role of GSCs as a disease reservoir in GBM, unraveling the molecular mechanisms involved in the maintenance of GSCs provided the rationale for pre-clinical and clinical testing of targeted therapeutic strategies aiming to eradicate GSCs [31]. ZR2002 displayed cytotoxic anti-proliferative effects with an IC50 within a submicromolar range and drastically obliterated neurosphere formation of GSCs. Our results are in accordance with studies showing that EGFR-knockdown in EGFR-positive GBM neurosphere cultures led to differentiation and less malignant tumors *in vivo*, and its inhibition resulted in reduced neurosphere formation in the presence of EGF [32].

Our study provides some mechanistic insights underlying the anti-proliferative effects and potency of ZR2002 to eradicate neurosphere forming ability and improve survival in a highly aggressive GSC model refractory to TMZ and gefitinib. Tyr1068, has been reported as one major EGFR autophosphorylation site [33], which is key in Ras-Raf-MAPK ERK1/2 pathway. Our *in vitro* and *in vivo* experiments show that ZR2002 treatment drastically down-regulated this tyrosine

kinase site. It has been previously reported that TMZ and ZR2002 are able to induce methylation of genomic DNA [23] and alkylating chloroethyl function [13], respectively. ZR2002 inflicts DNA damage inducing DSBs through its DNA-damaging moiety as shown by comet assay in our study and in breast cancer cell lines [13]. We surmise that its EGFR TK-targeting moiety irreversibly induces covalent damage to ATP site, which subsequently cutback EGFR-mediated DSB repair. Indeed, besides its canonical role as a cell surface receptor in signal transduction to downstream effectors, EGFR is shuttled to the nucleus [34]. Several studies provided convincing evidence for the role of nuclear EGFR in transcriptional regulation (cyclin D1) [35], DNA synthesis, and repair and showed its role in chemo- and radio-resistance and association with worst clinical prognosis [36]. Nuclear EGFR directly interacts with and enhances the activity of DNA-PKcs known for its major role in non-homologous end joining (NHEJ) of DSBs repair [37] in addition to its direct interaction with histone H4 affecting DNA synthesis and repair [38]. Furthermore, a study by Yakoub et al. demonstrated that EGFR is also involved in upregulation of DNA repair genes such as XRCC1 and ERCC1 [39]. Additional studies are needed to identify the specific mechanism(s) by which ZR2002 inhibits EGFR-mediated repair of DNA damage (decrease in DNA synthesis and repair in GBM), which might be critical for its *in vivo* efficacy.

In accordance with the important role of p53 in response to DNA damage, ZR2002 treatment increased expression of p53 to a variable extent in EGFR isogenic cell lines and GSCs, and this increase was more pronounced compared to TMZ or gefitinib. Accordingly, increased expression of its downstream effector p21, a readout of p53 activation known to mediate cell cycle checkpoints and apoptosis [40] might support ZR2002-induced cytotoxicity. Previous work has shown that loss of functional p53 increased the sensitivity of normal and neoplastic astrocytic cells to DNA alkylating agents [41]. Dinca et al.[42] demonstrated in an intracerebral xenograft model

that U87MG cells were sensitized to TMZ by pre-treatment with pifithrin- α (inhibitor of p53). Loss of functional p53 was previously shown to contribute to stemness and survival in GSCs [43]. The relationship between p53 and sensitivity to ZR2002 in wtp53 GSC line (OPK49), wherein p53-silencing by RNAi significantly conferred resistance to ZR2002 (Fig. 6D), suggests that ZR2002 might partially exert its effects on GSCs in a p53-dependent manner and extends on previous findings corroborating the role of functional p53 in GSCs in response to DNA damage.

ZR2002 exhibited *in vitro* and *in vivo* effects on U87/EGFRvIII cell line unveiling EGFR/DNA binary targeting as a novel strategy to directly inhibit EGFRvIII. Thus far, strategies targeting EGFRvIII-positive GBM tumors have failed in GBM [44, 45]. EGFRvIII has been shown to enhance DSB repair in a mouse orthotopic glioma model [46]. Co-expression of EGFRvIII and PTEN (negative regulator of PI3K/Akt pathway) in GBM cells is associated with heightened sensitivity to EGFR kinase inhibitors, while PTEN deficiency decreases response to EGFR inhibitors due to high levels of Akt activation [47]. Accordingly, ZR2002 induced marked dephosphorylation of EGFR and Erk1/2, but not p-Akt (Ser473) in PTEN-deficient [24] U87/EGFR isogenic cell lines.

Collectively, our findings demonstrate the drastic effects of ZR2002 on GSG neurosphere formation *in vitro* and its *in vivo* efficacy in a TMZ-resistant GSC model in addition to noticeable cytotoxic effects on EGFRvIII *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Our study highlights binary EGFR/DNA targeting strategy to induce irreversible inhibition of EGF-stimulated autophosphorylation, while increasing DSBs as a potentially attractive therapeutic strategy to overcome EGFR-induced compensatory DNA repair mechanisms in GBM. It also provides the proof-of-principle to suggest ZR2002 as a novel approach in GBM including for patients with recurrent TMZ-resistant GBM, for which effective therapeutic options are not currently available.

3.6 ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank the Drug Discovery Platform, Histopathology Platform and Glen Animal Facility of the Research Institute of McGill University Health Centre (RI-MUHC) for their valuable technical support and expertise.

3.7 REFERENCES

- 1. Wen, P.Y. and S. Kesari, *Malignant gliomas in adults*. New England Journal of Medicine, 2008. **359**(5): p. 492-507.
- 2. Stupp, R., et al., *Radiotherapy plus concomitant and adjuvant temozolomide for glioblastoma*. New England Journal of Medicine, 2005. **352**(10): p. 987-996.
- 3. Hegi, M.E., et al., *MGMT gene silencing and benefit from temozolomide in glioblastoma*. New England Journal of Medicine, 2005. **352**(10): p. 997-1003.
- 4. Bao, S., et al., *Glioma stem cells promote radioresistance by preferential activation of the DNA damage response*. Nature, 2006. **444**(7120): p. 756--760.
- 5. Osuka, S. and E.G. Van Meir, *Overcoming therapeutic resistance in glioblastoma: the way forward.* J. Clin. Invest., 2017. **127**(2): p. 415.
- 6. Eskilsson, E., et al., *EGFR heterogeneity and implications for therapeutic intervention in glioblastoma*. Neuro-oncology, 2017.
- 7. Gan, H.K., A.N. Cvrljevic, and T.G. Johns, *The epidermal growth factor receptor variant III (EGFRvIII): where wild things are altered.* The FEBS journal, 2013. **280**(21): p. 5350-5370.
- 8. Liccardi, G., J.A. Hartley, and D. Hochhauser, *EGFR nuclear translocation modulates DNA repair following cisplatin and ionizing radiation treatment.* Cancer research, 2011. **71**(3): p. 1103-1114.
- 9. England, B., T. Huang, and M. Karsy, *Current understanding of the role and targeting of tumor suppressor p53 in glioblastoma multiforme*. Tumour Biol., 2013. **34**(4): p. 2063--2074.
- 10. Bai, L. and W.-G. Zhu, *p53: structure, function and therapeutic applications.* J Cancer Mol, 2006. **2**(4): p. 141-153.
- 11. Vivanco, I., et al., *Differential sensitivity of glioma-versus lung cancer–specific EGFR mutations to EGFR kinase inhibitors.* Cancer discovery, 2012. **2**(5): p. 458-471.
- 12. Uhm, J.H., et al., *Phase II evaluation of gefitinib in patients with newly diagnosed Grade 4 astrocytoma: Mayo/North Central Cancer Treatment Group Study N0074.* International Journal of Radiation Oncology* Biology* Physics, 2011. **80**(2): p. 347-353.
- 13. Brahimi, F., et al., Multiple mechanisms of action of ZR2002 in human breast cancer cells: A novel combi-molecule designed to block signaling mediated by the ERB family of oncogenes and to damage genomic DNA. International journal of cancer, 2004. **112**(3): p. 484-491.
- 14. Mouhri, Z.S., E. Goodfellow, and B. Jean-Claude, *A type I combi-targeting approach for the design of molecules with enhanced potency against BRCA1/2 mutant-and O6methylguanine-DNA methyltransferase (mgmt)-expressing tumour cells.* BMC cancer, 2017. **17**(1): p. 540.
- 15. Watt, H.L., Z. Rachid, and B.J. Jean-Claude, *The concept of divergent targeting through the activation and inhibition of receptors as a novel chemotherapeutic strategy: signaling responses to strong DNA-reactive combinatorial mimicries.* Journal of signal transduction, 2012. **2012**.
- 16. Qiu, Q., et al., *Type II combi-molecules: design and binary targeting properties of the novel triazolinium-containing molecules JDD36 and JDE05*. Anti-cancer drugs, 2007. **18**(2): p. 171-177.

- 17. Stiles, C.D. and D.H. Rowitch, *Glioma stem cells: a midterm exam.* Neuron, 2008. **58**(6): p. 832-846.
- 18. Patyka, M., et al., Sensitivity to PRIMA-1MET is associated with decreased MGMT in human glioblastoma cells and glioblastoma stem cells irrespective of p53 status. Oncotarget, 2016. 7(37): p. 60245.
- 19. Garnier, D., et al., *Divergent evolution of temozolomide resistance in glioblastoma stem cells is reflected in extracellular vesicles and coupled with radiosensitization*. Neuro-Oncology, 2017.
- 20. Godar, S., et al., *Growth-inhibitory and tumor-suppressive functions of p53 depend on its repression of CD44 expression*. Cell, 2008. **134**(1): p. 62-73.
- 21. Valiathan, C., J.L. McFaline, and L.D. Samson, *A rapid survival assay to measure druginduced cytotoxicity and cell cycle effects*. DNA repair, 2012. **11**(1): p. 92-98.
- 22. van Galen, P., et al., *Reduced lymphoid lineage priming promotes human hematopoietic stem cell expansion*. Cell stem cell, 2014. **14**(1): p. 94-106.
- Lee, S.Y., *Temozolomide resistance in glioblastoma multiforme*. Genes & Diseases, 2016.
 3(3): p. 198-210.
- 24. Lee, J., et al., *PTEN status switches cell fate between premature senescence and apoptosis in glioma exposed to ionizing radiation*. Cell death and differentiation, 2011. **18**(4): p. 666.
- 25. Maréchal, A. and L. Zou, *DNA damage sensing by the ATM and ATR kinases*. Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in biology, 2013. **5**(9): p. a012716.
- 26. Yoshida, Y., et al., *NT113, a pan-ERBB inhibitor with high brain penetrance, inhibits the growth of glioblastoma xenografts with EGFR amplification.* Molecular cancer therapeutics, 2014. **13**(12): p. 2919-2929.
- 27. Carlson, B.L., et al., *Radiosensitizing effects of TMZ observed in vivo only in a subset of MGMT methylated GBM xenografts*. International journal of radiation oncology, biology, physics, 2009. **75**(1): p. 212.
- 28. Sharma, J., H. Lv, and J.M. Gallo, *Intratumoral modeling of gefitinib pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics in an orthotopic mouse model of glioblastoma*. Cancer research, 2013.
- 29. Wen, P.Y., et al., *Phase I/II study of erlotinib and temsirolimus for patients with recurrent malignant gliomas: North American Brain Tumor Consortium trial 04-02.* Neuro-oncology, 2014. **16**(4): p. 567-578.
- 30. Perez, R., et al., *A view on EGFR-targeted therapies from the oncogene-addiction perspective.* Frontiers in pharmacology, 2013. **4**: p. 53.
- 31. Osuka, S. and E.G. Van Meir, *Overcoming therapeutic resistance in glioblastoma: the way forward.* The Journal of clinical investigation, 2017. **127**(2): p. 415-426.
- 32. Howard, B.M., et al., *EGFR signaling is differentially activated in patient-derived glioblastoma stem cells.* Journal of experimental therapeutics & oncology, 2009. **8**(3): p. 247-260.
- 33. Downward, J., P. Parker, and M. Waterfield, *Autophosphorylation sites on the epidermal* growth factor receptor. Nature, 1984. **311**(5985): p. 483.
- 34. Lin, S.-Y., et al., *Nuclear localization of EGF receptor and its potential new role as a transcription factor*. Nature cell biology, 2001. **3**(9): p. 802.
- 35. Diehl, J.A., *Cycling to cancer with cyclin D1*. Cancer biology & therapy, 2002. **1**(3): p. 226-231.

- 36. Lo, H.-W., *Nuclear mode of the EGFR signaling network: biology, prognostic value, and therapeutic implications.* Discovery medicine, 2010. **10**(50): p. 44.
- 37. Mukherjee, B., et al. *Targeting nonhomologous end-joining through epidermal growth factor receptor inhibition: rationale and strategies for radiosensitization.* in *Seminars in radiation oncology.* 2010. Elsevier.
- 38. Chou, R.-H., et al., *EGFR modulates DNA synthesis and repair through Tyr phosphorylation of histone H4*. Dev. Cell, 2014. **30**(2): p. 224--237.
- 39. Yacoub, A., et al., *Epidermal growth factor and ionizing radiation up-regulate the DNA repair genes XRCC1 and ERCC1 in DU145 and LNCaP prostate carcinoma through MAPK signaling*. Radiation research, 2003. **159**(4): p. 439-452.
- 40. Chen, J., *The cell-cycle arrest and apoptotic functions of p53 in tumor initiation and progression*. Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in medicine, 2016. **6**(3): p. a026104.
- 41. Xu, G.W., et al., *Inactivation of p53 sensitizes U87MG glioma cells to 1, 3-bis (2-chloroethyl)-1-nitrosourea.* Cancer research, 2001. **61**(10): p. 4155-4159.
- 42. Dinca, E.B., et al., *p53 Small-molecule inhibitor enhances temozolomide cytotoxic activity against intracranial glioblastoma xenografts*. Cancer research, 2008. **68**(24): p. 10034-10039.
- 43. Firat, E. and G. Niedermann, *FoxO proteins or loss of functional p53 maintain stemness of glioblastoma stem cells and survival after ionizing radiation plus PI3K/mTOR inhibition*. Oncotarget, 2016. 7(34): p. 54883.
- 44. Swartz, A.M., Q.-J. Li, and J.H. Sampson, *Rindopepimut: a promising immunotherapeutic for the treatment of glioblastoma multiforme.* 2014.
- 45. Malkki, H., *Trial Watch: Glioblastoma vaccine therapy disappointment in Phase III trial.* Nature reviews Neurology, 2016. **12**(4): p. 190.
- 46. Mukherjee, B., et al., *EGFRvIII and DNA double-strand break repair: a molecular mechanism for radioresistance in glioblastoma*. Cancer research, 2009. **69**(10): p. 4252-4259.
- 47. Mellinghoff, I.K., et al., *Molecular determinants of the response of glioblastomas to EGFR kinase inhibitors*. New England Journal of Medicine, 2005. **353**(19): p. 2012-2024.

3.8 SUPPLEMENTAL FIGURES AND TABLES



Supplementary Figure S3.1. ZR2002 (6-(2-chloroethylamino)-4-anilinoquinazoline) molecular structure (Molecular weight: 377.67 g/mol).



Supplementary Figure S3.2. Representative images of TMZ-resistant GSC 1123IC7R treated with ZR2002 (2μ M) compared to DMSO control condition after 5 days of treatment. Scale bar= 100 μ m.


- 1: Pre-treatment
- 2: End of first 5-days treatment cycle
- 3: Before second 5-days treatment cycle
- 4: After second 5-days treatment cycle
- 5: 5 days after end of second 5-days treatment cycle





- 1: Pre-treatment,
- 2: 6 days post-treatment
- 3: 13 days post-treatment
- 4: 15 days post-treatment
- 5: 18 days post-treatment
- 6: 20 days post-treatment

Supplementary Figure S3.3 (A-D). ZR2002 improves survival of mice with EGFRvIII and 1123IC7R intracranial tumors. A-B. ZR2002 (150 mg/kg) or vehicle was given to nude mice orally 4 days after U87/EGFRvIII tumor implantation for 5 days (first treatment cycle) followed by 5-day rest and a second 5-day treatment cycle (second treatment cycle). The numbers from 1 to 5 indicate the time points used to assess changes in the mice body weights (**A**) and tumor growth by BLI (**B**). **C-D.** ZR2002 (150mg/kg) or vehicle was given to nude mice orally 3 days after TMZresistant GSC (1123IC7R) tumor implantation for 21 continuous days. **C.** Changes in mice body weights in control (N=6) and ZR2002 (N=6) are shown (post-treatment days). **D.** Tumor growth was monitored using BLI and reported as numbers from 1 to 6 that indicate the time points used to assess changes in BLI signal.

IC50 (μM)	OPK111	OPK49	OPK161	48EF	OPK257
MGMT status	+	-	+	+	-
TMZ	>100	>100	>100	>100	>100
Gefitinib	46.55	24.25	55.34	31.98	43.72
ZR2002	0.69	0.602	0.506	0.39	1.77

Supplementary Table S3.1. Summary of MGMT status and IC50's of GSCs from patients newly diagnosed with GBM. Top row indicates expression of MGMT (previously shown by western blotting by our group [18] for five GSCs from patients newly diagnosed with GBM. IC50's of TMZ, gefitinib or ZR2002 are shown for GSCs treated with various concentrations of DMSO, TMZ, gefitinib or ZR2002. Cell proliferation was measured using alamar blue assay (5 days treatment).

Chapter 4.

GENERAL DISCUSSION

&

FUTURE DIRECTIONS

Cancer is a complex disease that is driven by many oncogenic factors and redundant signaling networks. Among cancers of the CNS, GBM is recognized as the most common and lethal form of cancer. Despite radical treatment with maximum safe resection, TMZ, and RT, GBM remains the most challenging brain tumor to treat with dismal outcome.

Resistance to anticancer drugs and the resulting decrease in antitumor effects of these agents may be due to many factors such as development of alternative pathways for tumor growth, challenges in crossing the BBB (e.g. increased drug efflux), changes in the tumor microenvironment (hypoxia, acidic and metabolic stresses; oncogene and transcription factor activation such as Notch, NF-kB and EZH2) [1-7] and tumor heterogeneity. Also, when monotherapy is used it might target only rapidly growing cells and lead to toxicity, while immunosuppression mechanisms are heightened [8]. GSCs are a subset of cancer cells that escape chemo-RT and cause therapeutic resistance [1, 9, 10]. MGMT, a key player in TMZ resistance acts by reversing the mutagenic DNA lesion O-6-guanine (introduced by TMZ) back to guanine [11, 12]. Several strategies have been used to overcome challenges arising with resistance to TMZ, such as combinations of individual drugs that rely on complementary mechanisms of antitumor activity [13-15]. Thus, combination of two or more therapeutic treatments in cancer has been demonstrated to be more effective than monotherapy [8, 16-20]. Also, ideally if a combined treatment modality works in a synergistic manner, lower doses of each individual drug will eventually achieve a therapeutic effect while decreasing drug resistance and drug toxicity to normal non-malignant cells.

In this thesis, we aimed to study a pharmacological approach of single drugs capable of targeting multiple oncogenic targets in tumor cells [21-28]. Classical DNA alkylating agents are relatively not selective, which might cause toxicity [29]. On the other hand, TKI are targeted agents

196

aimed to inhibit oncogenes that drive tumor progression. In the context of the new approach termed the "combi-molecules", we tested one combi-molecule that has alkylating function to target DNA (cytotoxic DNA-damaging moiety) and an EGFR inhibitor (targeting moiety).

This PhD thesis describes my novel findings obtained during the investigation of the potency of a type II combi-molecule with dual EGFR and DNA damaging properties, ZR2002, without the requirement for hydrolysis [30, 31]. We investigated the effects of ZR2002, a prototype of type II combi-molecule carrying a hemimustard DNA-damaging moiety in GBM cell lines and GSCs with different levels of EGFR, MGMT, *TP53* status (wild-type or mutant). I also described the brain permeability and *in vivo* efficacy of this drug in GBM.

In order to have a successful combination therapy in single molecules, ZR2002 should damage DNA of cells and inhibit the EGFR pathway. This is mainly important because when designing combi-molecules even minor structural changes in one targeting moiety can lead to a drastic loss of binding potency of one of the arms. Furthermore, in some cases dual targeting requires modifications, which lead to a bulky molecule, thereby affecting its cellular penetration. Another challenge was to prove that the combination is more effective than each individual drugs. Therefore, we compared the anti-proliferative effects of ZR2002 to TMZ (as the standard treatment of GBM) and gefitinib treatment (EGFR inhibitory arm) and showed that our dual-targeted molecules have remarkably stronger potency when compared to each drug individually. Finally, the biggest challenge of this thesis was to determine the brain permeability, safety and efficacy of the combi-targeting approach in a preclinical setting. While this combi-molecule was demonstrated to selectively target cells, the mechanism of selectivity still needs to be investigated.

4.1 Contribution 1 (Chapter 2)

Chapter 2 of my PhD thesis is of critical importance since drug delivery to the brain and safety of novel drugs still remains one of the biggest challenges in modern medicine and a major obstacle for modern pharmacotherapy. In this regard, several studies suggest rigorous preclinical research to be conducted before performing further extensive studies to initiate a clinical trial [32].

Since EGFR is highly deregulated in GBM, EGFR inhibitors/antibodies have been widely and effectively investigated in preclinical models of GBM. However, clinical trials using these inhibitors failed to detect any improvement in survival outcomes due to many reasons such as failure of EGFR antibodies to cross the BBB [33]. In order for a drug to be able to cross the BBB, there are several important characteristics that need to be taken into careful consideration before bringing drug candidates into clinical trials. First, the compound must be small, which is measured by its molecular weight and polar surface area. As reported by many studies [34] for CNS drugs the optimal molecular weight and polar surface area is < 450 g/mol and 90 Å², respectively. Generally, such drugs are relatively few and in fact 98% of all small molecules and approximately 100% of the large molecules do not cross the BBB [35]. ZR2002, is a small molecule that has a molecular weight of 377.67 g/mol [31]. Additionally, the optimal lipophilicity of CNS drugs is ClogP = 2, which is defined as the octanol-water partition coefficient of a compound (ClogP) 2 [37]. Finally, although brain tumors are known to have leaky blood vessels allowing for increased permeability most of the BBB remains intact, therefore the effect of Pgp efflux pumps must be also taken into careful consideration [38].

Many strategies have been used to overcome this problem such as intratumoral injections of drugs using an implanted catheter, however, although these strategies have shown promising effects they have raised many issues such as being time-consuming, unfamiliar to oncologists, and pose biosafety concern [36]. One such drug that has been used by intratumoral injections is DNX-2401, an oncolytic adenovirus, in phase I clinical trial and has shown antitumor activity with no dose-limiting side effects [36]. TKIs such as erlotinib and gefitinib failed in the clinical trials due limited brain exposure, the effect of Pgp and ABCG2-mediated efflux [39, 40]. One recent study that highlights the obstacles faced when bringing a novel therapy to the market is the rindopepimut trial. Rindopepimut is a 14-mer peptide that spans the length of EGFRvIII, a mutant variant of EGFR, conjugated with an immunogenic carrier protein keyhole limpet hemocyanin, This drug showed promising efficacy in Phase I and II trials in combination with temozolomide by increasing the progression-free survival and median overall survival (OS) by 10–15 and 22–26 months, respectively, compared with 6 and 15 months in historical controls [41]. However, in the Phase III study, rindopepimut failed to meet OS endpoint criteria [42]. In more recent clinical trials on the third generation EGFR inhibitor osimertinib (AZD9291) and GDC-0084, more extensive BBB permeability studies has been done to avoid the major problem with current EGFR TKIs [43].

In chapter 2, I studied the safety and drug permeability of our dual EGFR targeting and DNA damaging agent. We assessed for the first time the safety of ZR2002 using two different schedules (5 days on- 5 days off -5 days on or 21 continuous days) in mice and we showed that this drug did not cause any toxicity including skin toxicity in nude mice. Of note, the skin toxicity seen after use of EGFR inhibitors is related to the inhibition of EGFR in the skin that has a crucial role in normal development and physiology of the epidermis. Although skin toxicity may not be life-threatening it causes physical and psycho-social discomfort [44, 45].

We verified the presence and concentration of ZR2002 using IV and P.O. routes of administration in the brain and plasma of non-tumor bearing mice by HPLC and LC-MS methods. We then took a step further and used MALDI IMS imaging [46] to confirm the presence of ZR2002 and its metabolite (ZR01) in the brain of mice with tumors. To our knowledge, this is the first report showing the distribution of a combi-molecule in brain of mice with TMZ-resistant stem cell tumors using MALDI IMS imaging. As shown in chapter 2, the highest dose used in the pharmacokinetic study was 75 mg/kg (concentration chosen based on previous experiments done in Dr. B. Jean-Claude lab). I am currently finalizing experiments to verify the concentration of ZR2002 in brain and plasma of mice following oral administration of ZR2002 at 150 mg/kg using LC/MS. Also, in collaboration with the drug development platform available in our institution (Research Institute of McGill University Health Centre), we are currently developing a 3D image of ZR2002 distribution in the brain of mice with intracranial tumors.

In the same chapter of my thesis, we also report toxicity of ZR2002 in NSG mice due to lack of DNA repair and more particularly lacking DNA-PKcs. DNA-PKcs plays a major role in DNA repair and many studies have shown that DNA-PKcs phosphorylation at the Thr2609 cluster causes conformational change of DNA-PKcs in a way that leads to the dissociation of DNA-PKcs from Ku70/80 heterodimer and release from DSB ends [47, 48]. Also, this conformational change in DNA-PKcs facilitates its association with other DNA repair molecules. Many findings demonstrated the critical function and requirement of DNA-PKcs and Thr2609 cluster phosphorylation in DNA repair. Our study is in accordance with studies that proposed a relation of DNA-PKcs and DNA repair and genomic stability. For example, Bogue et al. [49] reported extreme radio-sensitivity of the cells lacking DNA-PKcs. Interestingly, it is mentioned in the same study that mutations of DNA-PKcs or Ku in humans have lethal consequences [49]. However, Van der Burg et al. [50] reported identification of the first human DNA-PKcs gene mutation in an immunodeficient patient. This mutation only affected Artemis, an essential kinase required for nucleolytic processing of DNA ends that did not affect the activity of DNA-PKcs and therefore resulted in mild radiosensitivity. Additionally, cells derived from DNA-PKcs^{3A} knock-in mutant mice show extreme sensitivity to stress agents and have impaired DNA repair pathways such as non-homologous end joining (NHEJ). The mice with DNA PKcs^{3A} knock-in mutant lack a functional Thr2605 cluster and also show bone marrow failure and early lethality [51]. Although my work suggests the importance of DNA-PKcs in the mechanism of ZR2002, the exact role of DNA-PKcs and other DSB responses in ZR2002 treatment is still unclear and deserves to be further investigated.

4.2 Contribution 2 (Chapter 3)

GBM is a complex disease notoriously known for alterations of several RTKs, such as EGFR, IGFR1, MET and PDGFR α/β , which account for sustained activation of downstream signaling pathways involved in proliferation and survival [52]. EGFR was the first molecule to be linked to oncogenesis in GBM [53] and overall, around 60% of glioblastoma patients have genomic alteration affecting the EGFR pathway [54, 55]. This includes constitutively active truncations and an in-frame deletion leading to constitutive activation of the intracellular tyrosine kinases [56]. It remains unresolved why EGFR targeting has not been successful for treatment of patients newly diagnosed with GBM [57] or with recurrent disease [58, 59] as it should be ideally suitable in the context of this disease.

One reason reported is that oncogenic TKs orchestrate complex signaling pathways, crosstalk with each other, trigger similar signaling pathways that enable alternate compensatory mechanisms following inhibition with RTK inhibitor as a monotherapy [60]. For a complex cancer such as GBM, our study addresses the need to extend the benefit of EGFR-targeted therapies benefit beyond EGFR-addicted tumors and propose novel and divergent combinatorial therapies. Accordingly, the novelty and importance of ZR2002 stems from its conceptual design to achieve divergent targeting of different cellular components (i.e, co-targeting a RTK and DNA) [61, 62].

Here in the context of this study, we have thoroughly studied the cell-based properties and the dual mechanisms of action of the EGFR-DNA inhibitor, ZR2002. To the best of our knowledge, these investigations are the first to describe the effect of this combi-molecule on GBM exclusively. In our efforts to delineate the novel functional roles of ZR2002 in GBM, we used an *in vitro* model system consisting of the commonly utilized EGFR (low)/ MGMT (-) U87MG glioblastoma cell line [63] stably transfected with EGFRwt or its mutated form (U87/EGFRvIII). Comparing U87/EGFRwt and U87/EGFRvIII cell lines enabled us to accurately analyze the effect of ZR2002 on cells that have different EGFR levels. We also used a more clinically relevant model by using a panel of low-passage patient-derived primary GBM cell lines and an experimental GSCs model of TMZ-resistant in GBM to assess the ability of ZR2002 to overcome TMZ resistance in highly aggressive mesenchymal GSC lines. These low passage primary cells replicate the *in vivo* behavior of GBM more accurately than established cell lines [64].

Using these models, we first studied the ability of ZR2002 to inhibit both its targets. We showed that ZR2002 is able to act through inhibition of EGFR and its downstream signaling and damage DNA (shown by comet assay) at remarkably low concentration and early time point. We found that the range of potency of type II combi-molecule was in the submicromolar level on different cell lines and GSCs tested. Of note, one of the initial responses to DNA damage is phosphorylation of H2AX (γ -H2AX) that still needs to be investigated following ZR2002 treatment in our future experiments. ZR2002 has proven to be potent in tumor cells with high/low expression of MGMT and cells with PTEN-mutant status, which are biomarkers associated with resistance to TMZ and gefitinib respectively [65, 66].

EGFR has a low expression in the adult central nervous system and high degree expression in tumor cells in the brain and thus it becomes extremely important in terms of drug selectivity and optimal efficacy of EGFR-based therapies [67]. Our study also showed that ZR2002 is 10-fold less effective on normal brain cells and shows a selectivity towards EGFR-expressing cells (in both GSCs and EGFR isogenic cell lines). This therapeutic index was promising as it suggested the possibility of a therapeutic window without unacceptable dose-limiting toxicity. Other models such as EGFR knockdown models could be explored in future experiments to assess the safety, selectivity and potency of ZR2002 on cells that have no EGFR expression and do not display EGFR phosphorylation.

Our study also provides some mechanistic insights underlying the anti-proliferative effects and potency of ZR2002 *in vitro* and *in vivo*. First, Tyr1068, which has been reported as one major EGFR autophosphorylation site [68] that is key in Ras-Raf-MAPK ERK1/2 pathway [69], was drastically down regulated by ZR2002 treatment in our *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies. Second, the DNA damage seen in GBM cell lines and GSCs allows us to hypothesize that the combi-molecule could also reach the nucleus intact. In addition to our own work in which we show the localization of ZR2002 in perinuclear regions of cells using the florescent properties of this unique combimolecule (data not shown in the thesis), there is ample evidence of the perinuclear and nuclear localization of EGFR [77]. One such study is by Lin et al.[70] that suggested a potential role of EGFR membrane receptor as a transcription factor. Later studies also showed the nuclear EGFR activity by interacting with several nuclear proteins [71-76]. Several studies provided evidence for the role of nuclear EGFR in transcriptional regulation of cyclin D1 [77], and assembly of DNA repair complexes with proteins such as DNA-PKcs [78, 79], in addition to its direct interaction with histone H4 affecting DNA synthesis [80] and showed its role in resistance to chemotherapy and radiotherapy and association with worste clinical prognosis [79]. We propose a model that does not only consider EGFR in the perinuclear region but also in the nucleus. Interestingly, it has been reported that cyclin D1 is involved in GBM progression and its down regulation inhibits proliferation, induces apoptosis, and attenuates the invasive capacity of human GBM cells [81]. Third, a study by Yakoub et al. demonstrated that EGFR is also involved in upregulation of DNA repair genes such as XRCC1 and ERCC1 [82]. Furthermore, it has been reported that EGFR inhibition led to down regulation of a few DNA repair genes (e.g. XRCC1, ERCC1) [83]. We surmise that ZR2002 inflicts DNA damage through its DNA-damaging moiety, while its EGFR TK-targeting moiety irreversibly induces covalent damage to the ATP-binding site, which subsequently impairs EGFR-mediated DSB repair. Fourth, EGFR inhibitors such as gefitinib induce apoptosis in human glioma cells by targeting Bad/Bax, Bcl-2 and Bcl-xL signaling pathway [84, 85]. Additional studies are needed to identify the specific mechanism(s) by which ZR2002 inhibits EGFR-mediated repair of DNA damage (decrease in DNA synthesis and repair in GBM) and apoptosis, which might be critical for its in vivo efficacy and survival benefit over TMZ and gefitinib. Of note, the effect of ZR2002 on cyclin D1 and p27/Kip.1 is currently being investigated in our laboratory.

Today, it is well known that upon DNA damage, p53 can become activated and act as the guardian of cells [86, 87]. One interesting result of our *in vitro* validation was the drastic up-regulation of p53 after short exposure (2 hours) to ZR2002 treatment in EGFR isogenic cell lines and GSCs, and this increase was more pronounced compared to TMZ or gefitinib. Other studies using similar combi-molecules have also elicited activation as well as accumulation of p53 in all cell lines tested which suggest that these type of combi-molecules act through a mechanism involving p53wt activation [62]. TP53 protein is known to bind to damaged DNA and activate

cell-cycle arrest, apoptosis or DNA repair events through a number of mediators, the most widely studied of which is p27/Kip.1 [86, 88]. Cellular stresses including DNA damage may trigger a pro-apoptotic arm of the TP53 network in which our study also shows up-regulation of PARP after ZR2002 treatment in samples collected from our *in vivo* experiments (data not shown). The upregulation of PARP in response to ZR2002 treatment requires further mechanistic explorations and confirmation such as expression of annexinV, cleaved caspase 3 or by using TUNEL assay in different experimental settings.

Interestingly, ZR2002 was universally effective on all GSCs regardless of their endogenous EGFR and MGMT levels, except for the GSC line OPK257 previously characterized by our group for its mutant TP53 status [92] had the highest IC50 among all GSC lines tested (0.6µM versus 1.7 μ M). It is well known today that mutations in TP53 are seen in ~30% of primary GBM [93, 94] and these mutations can lead to deregulated response to stress, DNA damage such as radiation due to many reasons such as failure to activate p53 targets required for efficient DNA repair or apoptosis [95, 96]. As, we extend our observations on the relationship between p53 and sensitivity to ZR2002 to inhibit p53 function in GSC (OPK49) we showed that p53-silencing by RNAi significantly conferred resistance to ZR2002. Our results are in accordance with previous studies showing that p53 knockdown in GSCs inhibits the loss of stemness [97]. It would be interesting to explore this fascinating functional observation in an *in vivo* setting using OPK49 mock and OPK49/shRNA. As reported by many studies, the p27/Kip.1 has a role in inducing growth arrest, differentiation or senescence and can be stimulated by other pathways that are independent of p53 [89-91]. Using brain tumor tissue collected from mice injected with1123IC7R (TP53 mutant GSC) and treated with TMZ, gefitinib and ZR2002 it is possible to unmask the effect of ZR2002 on p27/Kip.1 and to further reveal the underlying biology of the remarkably stronger potency of ZR2002 when compared to each drug individually.

An important finding in our study is that ZR2002 exhibited strong in vitro and in vivo effects on U87/EGFRvIII cell line unveiling EGFR/DNA binary targeting as a novel strategy to directly inhibit EGFRvIII. Thus far, strategies targeting EGFRvIII-positive GBM tumors has failed to show efficacy in GBM [98, 99]. EGFRVIII has been shown to enhance DSB repair in a mouse orthotopic glioma model [100]. Mellinghoff et al.[101] reported that co-expression of EGFRvIII and PTEN (negative regulator of PI3K/Akt pathway) in GBM cells is associated with heightened sensitivity to EGFR kinase inhibitors. PTEN deficiency (as in PTEN-deficient U87MG model) decreases response to EGFR inhibitors due to high levels of Akt activation [101]. Accordingly, the anti-proliferative potency of ZR2002 was associated with marked dephosphorylation of EGFR and Erk1/2, but not p-Akt (Ser473) in U87/EGFR isogenic cell lines. Although we did not use gefitinib as one of the treatment groups when testing the effect of ZR2002 on U87/EGFRvIII, previous studies have shown that gefitinib is not effective on cells expressing vIII mutation [102]. Also, we did not compare ZR2002 to TMZ in our U87/EGFRvIII model because U87/EGFRvIII is a MGMT negative cell line and is not the right model for this comparison. Here, mice were treated for 5 days and then given a 5 day break and treated again for another 5 days. As ZR2002 is an EGFR inhibitor and U87/EGFRvIII is an aggressive cell line, on the days in which mice were not treated may have been opportunities for cells to grow and proliferate [103]. We would like to test a continuous dosing regimen of ZR2002 in a second survival study, and to see if there is benefit on the survival of mice compared to this alternative schedule. In addition, it would be interesting to validate our finding on the effect of ZR2002 on U87/EGFRvIII model using a GSC model that express the EGFRvIII mutation. This will hopefully serve as a guidance for future directions of the research on effects of ZR2002 on tumors that express EGFRvIII mutation.

Given the important role of GSCs as a disease reservoir in GBM, unraveling the molecular mechanisms involved in the maintenance of GSCs provided the rationale for pre-clinical and clinical testing of targeted therapeutic strategies aiming to eradicate GSCs [104]. Our results are in accordance with studies showing that EGFR-knockdown in EGFR-positive GBM neurosphere cultures led to differentiation and less malignant tumors *in vivo* and its inhibition resulted in reduced neurosphere formation in the presence of EGF [105]. ZR2002 demonstrated potency in our panel of glioma stem cells and a highly aggressive TMZ-resistant stem cell line (11231C7R) possessing an IC50 of around 0.6 µM despite its *TP53* mutant status (sequencing data not shown). A continuous 21 days' regimen of ZR2002 was well tolerated by tumor-bearing TMZ resistant mice and lead to a significant increase in median survival of mice in this group. This was especially impressive considering the highly aggressive nature of this cell line. We used an equimolar concentration of oral gefitinib (150 mg/kg) for continuous 3 weeks which been also reported as the highest non toxic dose of this drug in mice [106]. As expected mice in the TMZ group were in as equally poor condition as the vehicle-treated mice and had a similar median survival.

Since the 1123IC7R cell line has been reported to be MGMT negative [107] another, interesting future direction of this project would be to verify the mechanism of resistance of 1123IC7R to TMZ. Accordingly, it has been reported that in GBM, MMR-deficient (alterations in expression of MSH2, MSH6, and PMS2) tumors are resistant to temozolomide even in the absence of MGMT expression [108]. Alternations in, MSH6 has been reported in ~30% of GBMs after treatment with alkylating agents and MSH6 deficiency has been linked to temozolomide resistance *in vitro* studies [108, 109]. Restoration of MSH6 expression resulted in a more chemosensitive phenotype [109].

In toto, these studies demonstrate the potential of ZR2002 to be used as a novel approach to circumvent resistance to TMZ in patients with recurrent GBM and indicate that continuous once-a-day p.o. dosing may be a suitable therapeutic regimen. Overall, ZR2002 is a strong EGFR inhibitor and a potent DNA damaging agent and to our knowledge, this was the first report on a combi-molecule capable of inhibiting EGFR and damaging DNA in different GBM established cell lines including EGFRvIII. Remarkably, in addition to being a potent agent on established GBM cell lines, ZR2002 was capable of inhibiting the proliferation of GSCs from patients newly diagnosed with GBM and TMZ resistance GSC models. Thus, this molecule has the potential to be developed as a single agent not only to be used for patients that co-express EGFR and MGMT but also to overcome the resistance to TMZ.

4.3 CONCLUSIONS

Patients diagnosed with glioblastoma (GBM) have a generally poor prognosis despite treatment with surgery, radiation therapy and temozolomide (TMZ). Effective treatment strategies are needed to improve their dismal outcome. The central objective of this work was to test ZR2002 a dual EGFR and DNA damaging drug in GBM. Two strategies were employed to verify whether this drug meets the primary qualities to be carry forward into a clinical setting.

First, we achieved a key step in pre-clinical development of ZR2002 and showed its safety, BBB permeability. this work shows oral administration of ZR2002 at doses up to 150 mg/kg/day for 21 continuous days in athymic mice without tumors that have intact DNA repair pathways was safe. ZR2002 was detected in the brain using HPLC and confirmed by MALDI IMS imaging. Western blotting revealed that treatment with ZR2002 significantly ablated phosphorylation of EGFR (Tyr1068), Erk 1/2 and Akt (p-Akt/Ser473). However, treatment of ZR2002 in NSG mice showed toxicity that suggests the fact that this drug works through DNA-PKcs. Second, this thesis also contributed to describing the potency and mechanism of action and distribution of ZR2002. Type II combi-molecules carrying a hemi-mustard appended to a quinazoline moiety (EGFR inhibitor), possess strong mixed EGFR-DNA targeting potentials. We provide several lines of evidence supporting EGFR/DNA binary combi-targeting strategy using the combi-molecule ZR2002 in GBM (i) in vitro cytotoxicity against U87MG isogenic GBM cell lines stably expressing EGFR or EGFRvIII within a submicromolar range, (ii) significant increased survival of mice bearing intracranial U87/EGFRvIII xenografts orally treated with ZR2002 (p=0.0003), (iii) drastic inhibition of proliferation in patient-derived GBM stem-like cells (GSCs) beside reduced tumor volumes in a subcutaneous GSC TMZ-resistant mesenchymal in vivo derived GSC subline and (iv) concomitant inhibition of EGFR/EGFRvIII-induced signaling while inflicting

DNA damage and delaying DNA repair through a mechanism involving *TP53* activation. Our study highlights the potential of ZR2002 to overcome TMZ resistance and represents a promising novel therapeutic strategy in GBM.

4.4 REFERENCES

- 1. Bao, S., et al., *Glioma stem cells promote radioresistance by preferential activation of the DNA damage response.* Nature, 2006. **444**(7120): p. 756.
- 2. Venere, M., et al., *The mitotic kinesin KIF11 is a driver of invasion, proliferation, and self-renewal in glioblastoma.* Science translational medicine, 2015. **7**(304): p. 304ra143-304ra143.
- 3. Kim, H., et al., *Whole-genome and multisector exome sequencing of primary and posttreatment glioblastoma reveals patterns of tumor evolution.* Genome research, 2015: p. gr. 180612.114.
- 4. Bhat, K.P., et al., *Mesenchymal differentiation mediated by NF-\kappa B promotes radiation resistance in glioblastoma*. Cancer cell, 2013. **24**(3): p. 331-346.
- 5. M Heddleston, J., et al., *Glioma stem cell maintenance: the role of the microenvironment.* Current pharmaceutical design, 2011. **17**(23): p. 2386-2401.
- 6. Flavahan, W.A., et al., *Insulator dysfunction and oncogene activation in IDH mutant gliomas.* Nature, 2016. **529**(7584): p. 110.
- 7. Li, Z., et al., *Hypoxia-inducible factors regulate tumorigenic capacity of glioma stem cells*. Cancer cell, 2009. **15**(6): p. 501-513.
- 8. Mokhtari, R.B., et al., *Combination therapy in combating cancer*. Oncotarget, 2017. **8**(23): p. 38022.
- 9. Singh, S.K., et al., *Identification of human brain tumour initiating cells*. nature, 2004. **432**(7015): p. 396.
- 10. Liu, G., et al., *Analysis of gene expression and chemoresistance of CD133+ cancer stem cells in glioblastoma.* Molecular cancer, 2006. **5**(1): p. 67.
- 11. Hegi, M.E., et al., *MGMT gene silencing and benefit from temozolomide in glioblastoma*. New England Journal of Medicine, 2005. **352**(10): p. 997-1003.
- 12. Hegi, M.E., et al., *Correlation of O6-methylguanine methyltransferase (MGMT) promoter methylation with clinical outcomes in glioblastoma and clinical strategies to modulate MGMT activity*. Journal of clinical oncology, 2008. **26**(25): p. 4189-4199.
- 13. Reardon, D.A., et al., *Immunotherapy for neuro-oncology: the critical rationale for combinatorial therapy*. Neuro-oncology, 2015. **17**(suppl_7): p. vii32-vii40.
- 14. Coleman, C.N., et al., *Improving the predictive value of preclinical studies in support of radiotherapy clinical trials*. Clinical Cancer Research, 2016. **22**(13): p. 3138-3147.
- 15. Lopez, J.S. and U. Banerji, *Combine and conquer: challenges for targeted therapy combinations in early phase trials.* Nature reviews Clinical oncology, 2017. **14**(1): p. 57.
- 16. Flaherty, K.T., et al., *Combined BRAF and MEK inhibition in melanoma with BRAF V600 mutations*. New England Journal of Medicine, 2012. **367**(18): p. 1694-1703.
- 17. Hellmann, M.D., et al., *Nivolumab plus ipilimumab in lung cancer with a high tumor mutational burden*. New England Journal of Medicine, 2018.
- 18. Larkin, J., et al., *Combined nivolumab and ipilimumab or monotherapy in untreated melanoma*. New England Journal of Medicine, 2015. **373**(1): p. 23-34.
- 19. Subbiah, V., et al., *Dabrafenib and Trametinib treatment in patients with locally advanced or metastatic BRAF V600–mutant anaplastic thyroid cancer*. Journal of Clinical Oncology, 2018. **36**(1): p. 7.
- Ghosh, D., S. Nandi, and S. Bhattacharjee, *Combination therapy to checkmate glioblastoma: clinical challenges and advances*. Clinical and translational medicine, 2018. 7(1): p. 33.

- 21. Rao, S., et al., *Target modulation by a kinase inhibitor engineered to induce a tandem blockade of the epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) and c-Src: the concept of type III combi-targeting.* PloS one, 2015. **10**(2): p. e0117215.
- 22. Matheson, S.L., J. McNamee, and B.J. Jean-Claude, *Design of a chimeric 3-methyl-1, 2, 3triazene with mixed receptor tyrosine kinase and DNA damaging properties: a novel tumor targeting strategy.* Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics, 2001. **296**(3): p. 832-840.
- 23. Qiu, Q., et al., *Type II combi-molecules: design and binary targeting properties of the novel triazolinium-containing molecules JDD36 and JDE05*. Anti-cancer drugs, 2007. **18**(2): p. 171-177.
- 24. Mouhri, Z.S., E. Goodfellow, and B. Jean-Claude, *A type I combi-targeting approach for the design of molecules with enhanced potency against BRCA1/2 mutant-and O6methylguanine-DNA methyltransferase (mgmt)-expressing tumour cells.* BMC cancer, 2017. **17**(1): p. 540.
- 25. Banerjee, R., et al., Synthesis of a prodrug designed to release multiple inhibitors of the epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase and an alkylating agent: a novel tumor targeting concept. Journal of medicinal chemistry, 2003. **46**(25): p. 5546-5551.
- 26. Qiu, Q., et al., *The combi-targeting concept: in vitro and in vivo fragmentation of a stable combi-nitrosourea engineered to interact with the epidermal growth factor receptor while remaining DNA reactive.* Clinical cancer research, 2007. **13**(1): p. 331-340.
- 27. Merayo, N., et al., *The combi-targeting concept: evidence for the formation of a novel inhibitor in vivo*. Anti-cancer drugs, 2006. **17**(2): p. 165-171.
- 28. Katsoulas, A., et al., *Combi-targeting concept: an optimized single-molecule dualtargeting model for the treatment of chronic myelogenous leukemia.* Molecular cancer therapeutics, 2008. 7(5): p. 1033-1043.
- 29. Marchesi, F., et al., *Triazene compounds: mechanism of action and related DNA repair systems*. Pharmacological research, 2007. **56**(4): p. 275-287.
- 30. Rachid, Z., et al., *Synthesis of half-mustard combi-molecules with fluorescence properties: correlation with EGFR status.* Bioorganic & medicinal chemistry letters, 2005. **15**(4): p. 1135-1138.
- 31. Jean-Claude, B., Z. Rachid, and F. Brahimi, *Combi-molecules having EGFR and DNA targeting properties*. 2011, Google Patents.
- 32. Batchelor, T.T., et al., *Phase III randomized trial comparing the efficacy of cediranib as monotherapy, and in combination with lomustine, versus lomustine alone in patients with recurrent glioblastoma.* Journal of Clinical Oncology, 2013. **31**(26): p. 3212.
- 33. Westphal, M., C.L. Maire, and K. Lamszus, *EGFR as a target for glioblastoma treatment: an unfulfilled promise*. CNS drugs, 2017. **31**(9): p. 723-735.
- 34. Rankovic, Z., *CNS drug design: balancing physicochemical properties for optimal brain exposure.* Journal of medicinal chemistry, 2015. **58**(6): p. 2584-2608.
- Poduslo, J.F., G.L. Curran, and C.T. Berg, *Macromolecular permeability across the blood-nerve and blood-brain barriers*. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 1994.
 91(12): p. 5705-5709.
- 36. Lang, F.F., et al., *Phase I study of DNX-2401 (Delta-24-RGD) oncolytic adenovirus: replication and immunotherapeutic effects in recurrent malignant glioma.* Journal of Clinical Oncology, 2018. **36**(14): p. 1419.

- 37. Hansch, C. and A. Leo, *Substituent constants for correlation analysis in chemistry and biology*. 1979: Wiley.
- 38. Bart, J., et al., *The blood-brain barrier and oncology: new insights into function and modulation*. Cancer treatment reviews, 2000. **26**(6): p. 449-462.
- 39. Agarwal, S., et al., *Distribution of gefitinib to the brain is limited by P-glycoprotein* (*ABCB1*) and breast cancer resistance protein (*ABCG2*)-mediated active efflux. Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics, 2010. **334**(1): p. 147-155.
- 40. de Vries, N.A., et al., *Restricted brain penetration of the tyrosine kinase inhibitor erlotinib due to the drug transporters P-gp and BCRP*. Investigational new drugs, 2012. **30**(2): p. 443-449.
- 41. Swartz, A.M., Q.-J. Li, and J.H. Sampson, *Rindopepimut: a promising immunotherapeutic for the treatment of glioblastoma multiforme*. Immunotherapy, 2014. **6**(6): p. 679-690.
- 42. Weller, M., et al., *Rindopepimut with temozolomide for patients with newly diagnosed, EGFRvIII-expressing glioblastoma (ACT IV): a randomised, double-blind, international phase 3 trial.* Lancet Oncol., 2017. **18**(10): p. 1373--1385.
- 43. Ballard, P., et al., *Preclinical comparison of osimertinib with other EGFR-TKIs in EGFR-mutant NSCLC brain metastases models, and early evidence of clinical brain metastases activity*. Clinical Cancer Research, 2016: p. clincanres. 0399.2015.
- 44. Chanprapaph, K., V. Vachiramon, and P. Rattanakaemakorn, *Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor Inhibitors: A Review of Cutaneous Adverse Events and Management*. Dermatol. Res. Pract., 2014. **2014**.
- 45. Kozuki, T., *Skin problems and EGFR-tyrosine kinase inhibitor*. Japanese Journal of Clinical Oncology, 2016. **46**(4): p. 291.
- 46. Liu, X., et al., *Molecular imaging of drug transit through the blood-brain barrier with MALDI mass spectrometry imaging.* Scientific reports, 2013. **3**: p. 2859.
- 47. Uematsu, N., et al., *Autophosphorylation of DNA-PKCS regulates its dynamics at DNA double-strand breaks*. The Journal of cell biology, 2007. **177**(2): p. 219-229.
- 48. Hammel, M., et al., *Ku and DNA-dependent protein kinase dynamic conformations and assembly regulate DNA binding and the initial non-homologous end joining complex.* J. Biol. Chem., 2010. **285**(2): p. 1414--1423.
- 49. Bogue, M.A., C. Jhappan, and D.B. Roth, *Analysis of variable (diversity) joining recombination in DNAdependent protein kinase (DNA-PK)-deficient mice reveals DNA-PK-independent pathways for both signal and coding joint formation.* Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 1998. **95**(26): p. 15559-15564.
- 50. van der Burg, M., J.J. van Dongen, and D.C. van Gent, *DNA-PKcs deficiency in human: long predicted, finally found.* Current opinion in allergy and clinical immunology, 2009. **9**(6): p. 503-509.
- 51. Zhang, S., et al., *Congenital bone marrow failure in DNA-PKcs mutant mice associated with deficiencies in DNA repair.* J. Cell Biol., 2011. **193**(2): p. 295--305.
- 52. E Taylor, T., F. B Furnari, and W. K Cavenee, *Targeting EGFR for treatment of glioblastoma: molecular basis to overcome resistance*. Current cancer drug targets, 2012. **12**(3): p. 197-209.
- 53. Downward, J., et al., *Close similarity of epidermal growth factor receptor and v-erb-B oncogene protein sequences*. Nature, 1984. **-15;307**(5951): p. 521--527.

- 54. Libermann, T.A., et al., *Amplification, enhanced expression and possible rearrangement* of EGF receptor gene in primary human brain tumours of glial origin. Nature, 1985. **18;313**(5998): p. 144--147.
- 55. Maire, C.L. and K.L. Ligon, *Molecular pathologic diagnosis of epidermal growth factor receptor*. Neuro. Oncol., 2014. **16**(Suppl): p. 8.
- 56. Liu, F., et al., *EGFR Mutation Promotes Glioblastoma through Epigenome and Transcription Factor Network Remodeling*. Mol. Cell, 2015. **60**(2): p. 307--318.
- 57. Uhm, J.H., et al., *Phase II evaluation of gefitinib in patients with newly diagnosed Grade* 4 astrocytoma: Mayo/North Central Cancer Treatment Group Study N0074. International Journal of Radiation Oncology* Biology* Physics, 2011. **80**(2): p. 347-353.
- 58. Wen, P.Y., et al., *Phase I/II study of erlotinib and temsirolimus for patients with recurrent malignant gliomas: North American Brain Tumor Consortium trial 04-02.* Neuro-oncology, 2014. **16**(4): p. 567-578.
- 59. Raizer, J.J., et al., *A phase II trial of erlotinib in patients with recurrent malignant gliomas and nonprogressive glioblastoma multiforme postradiation therapy.* Neuro-oncology, 2009. **12**(1): p. 95-103.
- 60. Velpula, K.K., et al., *EGFR and c-Met cross talk in glioblastoma and its regulation by human cord blood stem cells*. Translational oncology, 2012. **5**(5): p. 379-392.
- 61. Brahimi, F., et al., Multiple mechanisms of action of ZR2002 in human breast cancer cells: A novel combi-molecule designed to block signaling mediated by the ERB family of oncogenes and to damage genomic DNA. International journal of cancer, 2004. **112**(3): p. 484-491.
- 62. Watt, H.L., Z. Rachid, and B.J. Jean-Claude, *The concept of divergent targeting through the activation and inhibition of receptors as a novel chemotherapeutic strategy: signaling responses to strong DNA-reactive combinatorial mimicries.* Journal of signal transduction, 2012. **2012**.
- 63. Clark, M. J., N. Homer, et al. (2010). "U87MG decoded: the genomic sequence of a cytogenetically aberrant human cancer cell line." PLoS Genetics 6(1): e1000832. Google Search. 2019.
- 64. Ashley, D.M., et al., *In vitro sensitivity testing of minimally passaged and uncultured gliomas with TRAIL and/or chemotherapy drugs.* Br. J. Cancer, 2008. **99**(2): p. 294.
- 65. Ohashi, K., et al., *Lung cancers with acquired resistance to EGFR inhibitors occasionally harbor BRAF gene mutations but lack mutations in KRAS, NRAS, or MEK1.* PNAS, 2012. **109**(31): p. 2127--2133.
- 66. Qiu, Z.-K., et al., *Enhanced MGMT expression contributes to temozolomide resistance in glioma stem-like cells*. Chin. J. Cancer, 2014. **33**(2): p. 115.
- 67. Westphal, M., C.L. Maire, and K. Lamszus, *EGFR as a Target for Glioblastoma Treatment: An Unfulfilled Promise.* CNS Drugs, 2017. **31**(9): p. 723.
- 68. Downward, J., P. Parker, and M. Waterfield, *Autophosphorylation sites on the epidermal* growth factor receptor. Nature, 1984. **311**(5985): p. 483.
- 69. Wee, P. and Z. Wang, *Epidermal growth factor receptor cell proliferation signaling pathways*. Cancers, 2017. **9**(5): p. 52.
- 70. Lin, S.Y., et al., *Nuclear localization of EGF receptor and its potential new role as a transcription factor*. Nat. Cell Biol., 2001. **3**(9): p. 802--808.
- 71. Dittmann, K., et al., *Radiation-induced lipid peroxidation activates src kinase and triggers nuclear EGFR transport.* Radiother. Oncol., 2009. **92**(3): p. 379--382.

- 72. Lo, H.-W., et al., *Novel Prognostic Value of Nuclear Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor in Breast Cancer*. Cancer Res., 2005. **65**(1): p. 338--348.
- 73. Kim, J., et al., *The Phosphoinositide Kinase PIKfyve Mediates Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor Trafficking to the Nucleus.* Cancer Res., 2007. **67**(19): p. 9229--9237.
- 74. Lo, H.-W., S.-C. Hsu, and M.-C. Hung, *EGFR signaling pathway in breast cancers: from traditional signal transduction to direct nuclear translocalization*. Breast Cancer Res. Treat., 2006. **95**(3): p. 211--218.
- 75. Hung, L.-Y., et al., Nuclear epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) interacts with signal transducer and activator of transcription 5 (STAT5) in activating Aurora-A gene expression. Nucleic Acids Res., 2008. **36**(13): p. 4337.
- 76. Lo, H.-W. and M.-C. Hung, *Nuclear EGFR signalling network in cancers: linking EGFR pathway to cell cycle progression, nitric oxide pathway and patient survival.* Br. J. Cancer, 2006. **94**(2): p. 184--188.
- 77. Diehl, J.A., *Cycling to cancer with cyclin D1*. Cancer biology & therapy, 2002. **1**(3): p. 226-231.
- 78. Hung, L.-Y., et al., Nuclear epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) interacts with signal transducer and activator of transcription 5 (STAT5) in activating Aurora-A gene expression. Nucleic Acids Res., 2008. **36**(13): p. 4337--4351.
- 79. Lo, H.-W., *Nuclear Mode of the EGFR Signaling Network: Biology, Prognostic Value, and Therapeutic Implications.* Discovery medicine, 2010. **10**(50): p. 44.
- 80. Chou, R.-H., et al., *EGFR modulates DNA synthesis and repair through Tyr phosphorylation of histone H4.* Dev. Cell, 2014. **30**(2): p. 224--237.
- 81. Wang, J., et al., *Knockdown of cyclin D1 inhibits proliferation, induces apoptosis, and attenuates the invasive capacity of human glioblastoma cells.* Journal of neuro-oncology, 2012. **106**(3): p. 473-484.
- 82. Yacoub, A., et al., *Epidermal growth factor and ionizing radiation up-regulate the DNA repair genes XRCC1 and ERCC1 in DU145 and LNCaP prostate carcinoma through MAPK signaling*. Radiation research, 2003. **159**(4): p. 439-452.
- 83. Todorova, M.I., et al., Subcellular Distribution of a Fluorescence-Labeled Combi-Molecule Designed to Block Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor Tyrosine Kinase and Damage DNA with a Green Fluorescent Species. Mol. Cancer Ther., 2010: p. 1535--7163.
- 84. Chang, C.-Y., et al., *Gefitinib induces apoptosis in human glioma cells by targeting Bad phosphorylation.* Journal of neuro-oncology, 2011. **105**(3): p. 507-522.
- 85. Krakstad, C. and M. Chekenya, *Survival signalling and apoptosis resistance in glioblastomas: opportunities for targeted therapeutics.* Molecular cancer, 2010. **9**(1): p. 135.
- 86. Ozaki, T. and A. Nakagawara, *Role of p53 in cell death and human cancers*. Cancers, 2011. **3**(1): p. 994-1013.
- 87. Hall, A., et al., *The cytoskeleton adaptor protein ankyrin-1 is upregulated by p53 following DNA damage and alters cell migration.* Cell death & disease, 2016. 7(4): p. e2184.
- 88. Chen, J., *The cell-cycle arrest and apoptotic functions of p53 in tumor initiation and progression*. Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in medicine, 2016. **6**(3): p. a026104.
- 89. Abbas, T. and A. Dutta, *p21 in cancer: intricate networks and multiple activities*. Nature Reviews Cancer, 2009. **9**(6): p. 400.

- 90. Russo, T., et al., *A p53-independent pathway for activation of WAF1/CIP1 expression following oxidative stress.* Journal of Biological Chemistry, 1995. **270**(49): p. 29386-29391.
- 91. Warfel, N.A. and W.S. El-Deiry, *p21WAF1 and tumourigenesis: 20 years after*. Current opinion in oncology, 2013. **25**(1): p. 52-58.
- 92. Patyka, M., et al., Sensitivity to PRIMA-1MET is associated with decreased MGMT in human glioblastoma cells and glioblastoma stem cells irrespective of p53 status. Oncotarget, 2016. 7(37): p. 60245.
- 93. England, B., T. Huang, and M. Karsy, *Current understanding of the role and targeting of tumor suppressor p53 in glioblastoma multiforme*. Tumour Biol., 2013. **34**(4): p. 2063--2074.
- 94. Zhang, Y., et al., *The p53 Pathway in Glioblastoma*. Cancers (Basel). 2018. **10**: p. 9.
- 95. Freed-Pastor, W.A. and C. Prives, *Mutant p53: one name, many proteins*. Genes Dev., 2012. **26**(12): p. 1268--1286.
- 96. Short, S., et al., *DNA repair after irradiation in glioma cells and normal human astrocytes*. Neuro. Oncol., 2007. **9**(4): p. 404--411.
- 97. Firat, E. and G. Niedermann, *FoxO proteins or loss of functional p53 maintain stemness of glioblastoma stem cells and survival after ionizing radiation plus PI3K/mTOR inhibition.* Oncotarget, 2016. 7(34): p. 54883.
- 98. Swartz, A.M., Q.-J. Li, and J.H. Sampson, *Rindopepimut: a promising immunotherapeutic* for the treatment of glioblastoma multiforme. 2014.
- 99. Malkki, H., *Trial Watch: Glioblastoma vaccine therapy disappointment in Phase III trial.* Nature reviews Neurology, 2016. **12**(4): p. 190.
- 100. Mukherjee, B., et al., *EGFRvIII and DNA double-strand break repair: a molecular mechanism for radioresistance in glioblastoma*. Cancer research, 2009. **69**(10): p. 4252-4259.
- 101. Mellinghoff, I.K., et al., *Molecular determinants of the response of glioblastomas to EGFR kinase inhibitors*. New England Journal of Medicine, 2005. **353**(19): p. 2012-2024.
- 102. Heimberger, A.B., et al., Brain Tumors in Mice Are Susceptible to Blockade of Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor (EGFR) with the Oral, Specific, EGFR-Tyrosine Kinase Inhibitor ZD1839 (Iressa). Clin. Cancer Res., 2002. 8(11): p. 3496--3502.
- 103. Wakeling, A.E., et al., *ZD1839 (Iressa): an orally active inhibitor of epidermal growth factor signaling with potential for cancer therapy.* Cancer Res., 2002. **62**(20): p. 5749--5754.
- 104. Osuka, S. and E.G. Van Meir, *Overcoming therapeutic resistance in glioblastoma: the way forward*. The Journal of clinical investigation, 2017. **127**(2): p. 415-426.
- 105. Howard, B.M., et al., *EGFR signaling is differentially activated in patient-derived glioblastoma stem cells.* Journal of experimental therapeutics & oncology, 2009. **8**(3): p. 247-260.
- 106. Sharma, J., H. Lv, and J.M. Gallo, *Intratumoral Modeling of Gefitinib Pharmacokinetics and Pharmacodynamics in an Orthotopic Mouse Model of Glioblastoma*. Cancer Res., 2013. **73**(16): p. 5242--5252.
- 107. Garnier, D., et al., *Divergent evolution of temozolomide resistance in glioblastoma stem cells is reflected in extracellular vesicles and coupled with radiosensitization*. Neuro-oncology, 2017. **20**(2): p. 236-248.

- 108. Johannessen, T.-C.A. and R. Bjerkvig, *Molecular mechanisms of temozolomide resistance in glioblastoma multiforme*. Expert Rev. Anticancer Ther., 2012. **12**(5): p. 635--642.
- 109. Yip, S., et al., *MSH6 mutations arise in glioblastomas during temozolomide therapy and mediate temozolomide resistance*. Clin. Cancer Res., 2009. **15**(14): p. 4622--4629.